Study of the Creeping Motion of a Sphere

in the Presence of a Deformable

Fluid/Fluid Interface

Thesis by

Clarke Berdan II

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> California Institute of Technology Pasadena, California

> > 1982

(Submitted September 22, 1981)

To my wife, Karen, and our daughter, Louise.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to express my appreciation to my advisor, Professor L. G. Leal, for suggesting this research topic and for his guidance throughout. He was a constant source of new perspectives and encouragement. It was a pleasure to work with all the members of Dr. Leal's research group, as well as to interact with all the graduate students, many of whom contributed greatly to my growth. I specifically would like to acknowledge my debt to Paul Chan, Tony Geller, Seong Lee, Bill Moonan, and Art Stelson for the many discussions of both scientific and social value.

Much of the credit for the success of the experiments belongs to George Griffith, John Yehle, Seichi Nakawatase, and Ray Reed for their fine work and many ideas that went into the apparatus.

To my parents are due many thanks for their love and encouragement they have provided for as long as I can remember.

And to my wife, who suffered with me through my failures and never could fully enjoy my successes, for all the love and support I owe everything.

ABSTRACT

The creeping motion of a rigid sphere in the presence of a deformable fluid/fluid interface has been considered using theoretical, experimental and numerical techniques. Solutions for small perturbations in shape, for an initially flat interface, are obtained to calculate the additional forces and torques on a sphere rotating and translating both normal to and parallel with a slightly deformed interface. The interfacial shape as well as the forces and torques are calculated as a function of sphere position and interfacial deformation parameters; viscosity ratio, capillary number, and ratio of Bond number to capillary number. The interface deformation was found to yield no correction to the torque or parallel force on the sphere for any combination of sphere motion. The interface deformation did yield a force directed way from the interface for all sphere motions which generate a deformation for the interface.

A new direct force measurement experimental apparatus is used to study the normal motion of a rigid sphere approaching a deformable interface under conditions of constant interfacial deformation parameters. The sphere was lowered at a constant velocity and the force on the body was measured as a function of the interface shape and values of the deformation parameters.

Study of the translation of a nonrotating sphere parallel with a fluid/fluid interface, experiencing finite amplitude deformations, utilizes a numerical collocation technique. The forces and torques on the body are calculated as a function of body displacement from the interface and the interface deformation parameter (ratio of Bond number to capillary number). The interface shapes are determined and the forces and torques on the sphere are calculated.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	iii
	ABSTRACT	iv
	TABLE OF CONTENTS	v
Chapter I:	Introduction	1
Chapter II:	Motion of a Sphere in the Presence of a Deformable Interface.	10
	Part 1. Perturbation of the Interface from Flat:	
	The Effects on Drag and Torque	
	Abstract	12
	I. Introduction	13
	II. Governing Equations	17
	III. Interface Shape	24
	IV. Force and Torque Corrections	31
	Acknowledgment	40
	References	41
	Figure Captions	42
	Figures	44
	Appendix A The Coupling Tensor and Conditions for its	56
	Simultaneous use for both Force and Torque Equations	
	Appendix B Next Higher Order Shape for Normal Motion	60
	Appendix C Additional Figures	64
Chapter III:	Experimental Investigation of the Normal Motion of a Rigid	73
	Sphere Near a Deformable Interface	
	I. Introduction	74
	II. Experimental System	77
	A. Fluid Characterization	77

Page

	B. Experimental Apparatus	78
	C. Method of Operation	82
	III. Experiment Calibration and Data Evaluation for	84
	Theoretical Comparisons	
	IV. Experimental Results	94
	A. Experimental Comparisons	9 5
	B. Quantitative Comparisons With Theory	97
	V. Conclusions	102
	Acknowledgment	103
	References	1 0 4
	Tables	106
	Figure Captions	113
	Figures	116
	Appendix	134
Chapter IV.	Numerical Investigation of the Parallel Motion of a Rigid	177
	Sphere Near a Deformable Interface	
	I. Introduction	178
	II. Problem Formulation and Method of Solution	181
	III. Numerical Difficulties	186
	IV. Numerical Results	189
	V. Conclusions	192
	References	194
	Tables	195
	Figure Captions	198
	Figures	199

INTRODUCTION

CHAPTER I:

The creeping motion of bubbles, drops and particles through a viscous medium near a fluid interface has long been of interest in industrial applications. For example, in metallurgical processes the transfer of contaminant materials from the molten metal to the molten slag involves the motion of small particulates near much larger gas bubbles. In this process the fluid motion and interfacial properties can affect the rate of contaminant removal and a first approximation to the problem is obtained by considering the motion of a particle near an interface which is flat in its undeformed state. Other processes which involve coalescence phenomena are concerned with the passage of a body across a fluid/fluid interface. In this case we would normally be concerned with the relative motion of two drops. However, for the case of one drop much larger than the other, the problem can again be treated as the motion of a drop near a 'flat' fluid/fluid interface.

These phenomena indicate that the motion of a sphere in the presence of a deformable interface is of interest as a model problem. The details of the sphere/interface interaction are of primary concern, particularly the mechanism of penetration of the interfacial boundary for a particle which moves normal to the undeformed surface. Two alternative mechanisms of penetration exist, depending upon whether the interface breaks at the leading surface of the body or breaks behind the body. The first case corresponds to the well-known film drainage configuration, in which a thin film is formed along the leading surface and rupture occurs somewhere in this film. The second mechanism is associated with the formation of a tail of fluid following the sphere for the case of large deformations. The penetration process is completed in this case when this tail breaks. The motion of the sphere can be studied in either of two modes, fixed velocity or moving freely under the action of external forces. It is expected that the 'free' motion of the body is more realistic for practical applications, however, the fixed velocity problem provides a more convenient vehicle for study

-2-

over a wide range of values of the dimensionless groups since these are easily adjustable by simply changing the velocity of the particle.

There has been a considerable amount of theoretical and experimental work related to the general problem of particle motion near an interface. Brenner (1961) solved the creeping flow problem of both translation and rotation of a rigid sphere near a nondeformable flat interface where the second fluid is either rigid or inviscid. This work was extended to arbitrary viscosity for the second fluid in the work by Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979). Their solution involved a series representation for the velocity field for large values of the dimensionless distance to the interface. An exact solution in terms of bipolar coordinates for this same problem was presented by Lee and Leal (1980). These solutions for motion near a flat interface are relevant only in limiting circumstances when the interface remains approximately flat. In the general case of a fluid/fluid interface it is necessary to take into account any interfacial deformation which is present. Some aspects of this more general problem involving the deformation of the interface have been studied experimentally by Princen (1963) and Hartland (1969). In both of these investigations, the primary focus was in the dynamics of film drainage in circumstances when the sphere is very near the interface. In order to carry out these studies, the sphere was placed initially very near the interface and the gap between the sphere and the interface was measured as the sphere moved closer to the interface under the action of gravity. Bart (1968) studied the "free fall" of a sphere toward a deformable interface starting from large distances and continuing up to a distance of two body lengths from the undeformed interface. Shah, Wasan, and Kintner (1972) later studied the mechanism of interface penetration, but only for a relatively limited number of cases. Finally, Lee and Leal (1981) calculated interface shapes and forces on a sphere for the normal approach to a deformable interface in the creeping flow limit using a numerical solution scheme.

Their work provides the first study for which the entire normal approach of a sphere to the interface has been investigated (albeit, numerically).

To this point, there have been no complete analytic solutions for motion of a sphere near a deformable interface. The primary difficulty is that the interface shape is unknown. However, such an analytic solution would provide valuable insight into the dependence of the motion of the sphere on interfacial properties. The most obvious candidate for analytic solution is the limiting case of small but nonzero deformations. The obvious limitations of considering only a small deformations are offset, for the most part, by this potential application of the solution to arbitrary particle motion. In particular, in the limit of a nearly flat interface, solutions for translation normal and parallel to the interface can be superposed, together with solutions for rotation normal and parallel to the interface, to obtain results for an arbitrary particle motion.

In this investigation we study the general problem of the creeping motion of a sphere in the presence of a deformable interface, both theoretically and experimentally. From the governing equations and boundary conditions we can identify the dimensionless groups that are important for the general problem. In the creeping motion limit, the equations of motion for steady Stokes' flow in the two fluids on either side of the interface are

$$0 = -\nabla p_1 + \mu_1 \nabla^2 \mathbf{u}_1$$

$$0 = \nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_1$$
 for Fluid 1 (1)

and

$$0 = -\nabla \mathbf{p}_2 + \mu_2 \nabla^2 \mathbf{u}_2$$

$$0 = \nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_2$$
 for Fluid 2 (2)

where μ is the viscosity, **u** is the velocity and $p_i = p - \rho_i gz$, i=1,2, where p is the thermodynamic pressure and we have removed the hydrostatic head as

measured from the undeformed interface. The two fluids are designated by subscripts 1 and 2. The sphere has radius a and velocity U (or Ω for rotation, with resulting characteristic velocity Ω a), and is located initially in fluid 2. It is assumed in the present work that it remains wholly in that fluid. The boundary conditions are,

$$\mathbf{u}_1, \, \mathbf{u}_2 \to 0 \qquad \text{as } |\mathbf{x}| \to \infty,$$
 (3)

$$\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{2}}$$
 specified on the sphere surface, (4)

and on the interface,

$$\mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{u}_2,\tag{5}$$

$$\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{u}_2 = \frac{1}{|\nabla f|} \frac{\partial f}{\partial t}, \tag{6}$$

$$\mu_1 \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{T}_1 - \mu_2 \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{T}_2 = g(\rho_2 - \rho_1) \mathbf{f} \mathbf{n} - \gamma \left(\frac{1}{\mathbf{R}_1} + \frac{1}{\mathbf{R}_2} \right) \mathbf{n}, \tag{7}$$

where the interface position is given by the scalar function

$$F = z - f(\rho, \varphi, t) = 0$$
(8)

for the cylindrical coordinate system (ρ, φ, z) . The densities are represented as ρ_1 and ρ_2 , while the interfacial tension is γ , and g is the acceleration due to gravity. We also have $\mathbf{T}_i \equiv -p_i \mathbf{I} + \tau_i$, where \mathbf{T}_i is the stress tensor in fluid i, τ_i is the viscous stress tensor and i=1,2. It can be seen in equation (7) that the change in pressure at the interface associated with the hydrostatic head in the presence of deformation has been separated from the left hand side. This points out the role of the density difference across the interface as it relates to the stress jump. Finally, R_1 and R_2 are the principal radii of curvature at the interface.

We take the particle radius, a, and velocity, U, as the characteristic length and velocity respectively. While the characteristic stress is given as, $\frac{\mu_2 U}{a}$. This yields the dimensionless equations of motion,

$$0 = -\nabla \mathbf{p}_1 + \mu_1 \nabla^2 \mathbf{u}_1$$

$$0 = \nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_1$$
 for Fluid 1 (9)

and

$$0 = -\nabla \mathbf{p}_2 + \mu_2 \nabla^2 \mathbf{u}_2$$

$$0 = \nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_2$$
 for Fluid 2 (10)

$$\nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_2 = 0$$

with boundary conditions,

$$\mathbf{u}_1, \, \mathbf{u}_2 \to 0 \qquad \text{as } |\mathbf{x}| \to \infty,$$
 (11)

$$\mathbf{u}_2$$
 specified on the sphere surface, (12)

and on the interface,

$$\mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{u}_2,\tag{13}$$

$$\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{u}_2 = \frac{1}{|\nabla F|} \frac{\partial f}{\partial t}, \qquad (14)$$

$$\lambda \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{T}_1 - \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{T}_2 = \frac{1}{Cg} \mathbf{f} \mathbf{n} - \frac{1}{Ca} \left(\frac{1}{R_1} + \frac{1}{R_2} \right) \mathbf{n}.$$
(15)

The dimensionless groups which appear in equations (9)--(15) are,

$$\lambda \equiv \frac{\mu_1}{\mu_2} \quad \text{Viscosity Ratio,} \tag{16}$$

$$Ca = \frac{\mu_2 U}{\gamma}$$
 Capillary Number, (17)

and

$$Cg \equiv \frac{Ca}{B} \equiv \frac{\mu_2 U}{ga^2(\rho_2 - \rho_1)} \quad \frac{Capillary Number}{Bond Number}$$
(18)

along with, $\frac{l}{a}$, the dimensionless distance of the sphere from the position of the

undeformed interface. It is obvious that surface tension and/or the density differences in the two fluids will be most effective at retaining a flat interface when the dimensionless parameters, Ca and Cg, are small. Specifically, for small Ca, forces associated with the interfacial tension are large relative to the viscous forces and for small Cg, the forces associated with the density difference across the interface are large relative to the viscous forces. It should be noted that $\alpha \equiv Cg^{-1}$ and $\beta \equiv Ca^{-1}$ in Chapter II.

This general problem of motion of a sphere near a deformable interface is studied in this thesis using three different methods. In Chapter II we study the deformation of the interface under conditions of small Ca or small Cg which results in a small perturbation of the interface from flat. The solution is based on the velocity fields calculated for motion near a flat interface by Lee, Chadwick and Leal (1979), which consist of the leading two terms in a series solution with respect to l^{-1} . It may be noted that $\frac{\partial f}{\partial t}$ is taken as zero in equation (14) corresponding to the assumption of a flat interface in the solution of Lee et al. (1979). Also, the normal component of equation (15) was not used because of the restriction that the interface remain flat. Our goal in Chapter II is thus to provide analytic results for arbitrary motion of a sphere near a slightly deformed interface. The solutions are obtained using the so-called "domain perturbation" technique in which the exact boundary conditions at the deformed interface are replaced by asymptotically equivalent conditions applied at the undeformed interface position. Thus, results for arbitrary motion of the sphere can be constructed from the solutions for rotation and translation parallel and normal to the interface by simple superposition as was noted earlier. The calculation reported here proceeds from the results of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) to calculation of the interface shape at first order using equation (15) and from this, to a determination of the corresponding corrections to

the forces and torques on the sphere associated with this deformation.

Chapter III reports on a new experimental apparatus designed to measure the force on a sphere as it moves normal to the interface for large interfacial deformation. In the results from this study, the distance from sphere center to the initial undisturbed interface position is given as l, with positive values of lmeaning that the center of the sphere has not penetrated the plane of the undesturbed interface, whereas negative values for l indicate the sphere center has actually passed beyond this plane. The experimental work provides a study of the effects of Cg, λ , and l on the force on the body as well as the interface shape. The results for this experimental method indicate promise for future studies of inertial and non-Newtonian effects, again for motion near a deformable interface, and point to the potential importance of the inhibition of interface motion due to surface tension gradients in some cases.

Finally in Chapter IV, numerical solutions are obtained for the creeping motion problem of the translation of a non-rotating sphere parallel to a deformable interface, but with no restriction on the allowable magnitude of deformation. The interface shape, as well as the forces and torques on the sphere, are determined as a function of l and Cg for Ca $\rightarrow \infty$ by satisfying equations (9)--(15) at discrete points on all surfaces. This investigation provides a further study of certain features of the small deformation results of Chapter II for the same problem.

References

- Bart, E. 1968 The slow unsteady settling of a (fluid, solid) sphere toward a flat interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **23**, 193.
- Brenner, H. 1961 The slow motion of a sphere through a viscous fluid towards a plane surface. Chem. Eng. Sci. 16, 242.
- Hartland, S. 1969 The profile of the draining film between a rigid sphere and a deformable fluid-liquid interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **24**, 987.
- Lee, S. H., Chadwick, R. S. & Leal, L. G. 1979 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 1: An approximate solution by generalization of the method of Lorentz. J. Fluid Mech. 93, 705.
- Lee, S. H. and Leal, L. G. 1980 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 2: An exact solution in bipolar coordinates. J. Fluid Mech. 98, 193.
- Lee, S. H. and L. G. Leal 1981 The Motion of a Sphere in the Presence of a Deformable Interface Part 2: A Numerical Study of the Translation of a Sphere Normal to an Interface, Submitted **JCIS**.
- Princen, H. M. 1963 Shape of a fluid drop at a liquid-liquid interface. J. Coll. Sci. 18, 178.
- Shah, S. T., Wasan, D. T. and Kintner, R. C. 1972 Passage of a liquid drop through a liquid-liquid interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **27**, 881.

CHAPTER II:

Motion of a Sphere in the Presence of a Deformable Interface. Part 1. Perturbation of the Interface from Flat:

The Effects on Drag and Torque

(Accepted)

Journal Colloid and Interface Science

Motion of a Sphere in the Presence of a Deformable Interface.

Part 1. Perturbation of the Interface from Flat:

The Effects on Drag and Torque

by

C. Berdan II and L. G. Leal

Department of Chemical Engineering California Institute of Technology Pasadena, California 91125

Abstract

We investigate the effect of small deformations of an initially flat fluid interface on the force and torque experienced by a nearby translating and rotating solid sphere. The small deformation problem is reformulated in terms of equivalent boundary conditions on a *flat* interface; this allows a separation of the rotation and translation problems, along with their respective components parallel and normal to the undeformed interface. Results for the force and torque corrections due to interface deformation are thus calculated for the four fundamental cases of translation normal and parallel to the undeformed interface, and rotation with the axis of rotation normal and parallel to the undeformed interface. These results can be superposed to obtain the force and torque on a sphere which is undergoing an arbitrary translational and/or rotational motion near the interface.

I. Introduction

When a small spherical particle translates at very low Reynolds number through an unbounded viscous fluid, it is subjected to a force

$$\mathbf{F} = 6\pi\mu\mathbf{a}\mathbf{U} \tag{1}$$

as calculated over 100 years ago by Stokes. When the same particle rotates under similar circumstances it experiences a torque

$$\underline{\mathbf{T}} = \mathbf{B}\pi\mu\mathbf{a}^{\mathbf{S}}\Omega. \tag{2}$$

Here we have denoted the velocity of the sphere relative to that of the suspending fluid at large distances from the sphere as \underline{U} and the relative angular velocity as $\underline{\Omega}$. The sphere radius is represented by a, and the viscosity of the fluid by μ .

Recently, Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) have considered the translation and rotation of a rigid sphere in the vicinity of a *flat* fluid interface between two immiscible Newtonian fluids with a viscosity ratio, λ . In this case, both the creeping flow equations and boundary conditions are linear, and the force and torque can be expressed in a dimensionless relationship of the form

$$\underline{F}/\mu a U = \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \underline{\hat{U}} + \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{C}}^{\dagger} \cdot \underline{\hat{\Omega}} \quad \frac{a \Omega}{U}$$
(3)

$$\underline{T} / \mu a^{3} \Omega = \mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{C}} \cdot \hat{\underline{U}} \frac{\underline{U}}{a\Omega} + \mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{R}} \cdot \hat{\underline{\Omega}}$$
(4)

where Uand Ω are the translational and angular velocities of the particle, scaled with respect to the speeds U and Ω , respectively. The coefficients K_T , K_C and K_R are second-rank tensors, known as 'resistance' tensors, where K_C^{\dagger} is the transpose of K_C . When expressed in terms of Cartesian axes that lie normal and parallel to the interface, these take the relatively simple forms

$$\mathbf{K}_{T} = 6\pi \begin{bmatrix} K_{\parallel}^{T} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & K_{\parallel}^{T} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & K_{\parallel}^{T} \end{bmatrix}$$
(5)
$$\mathbf{K}_{C} = 6\pi \begin{bmatrix} 0 & K_{C} & 0 \\ -K_{C} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$$
(6)

and

$$\mathbf{K}_{\rm R} = 8\pi \begin{pmatrix} {\rm K}_{\parallel}^{\rm R} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & {\rm K}_{\parallel}^{\rm R} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & {\rm K}_{\rm L}^{\rm R} \end{pmatrix}$$
(7)

The components of these resistance matrices were shown by Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) to be a function of λ , and of the distance between the sphere center and the interface relative to the particle radius, l/a. In the limit, l/a \rightarrow ∞ , $K_C \rightarrow$ 0, while K_T and K_R both approach the unit matrix, I. Approximate results for the coefficients of these matrices were determined by Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) for large but finite l/a, while exact but more cumbersome results were obtained by Lee and Leal (1980) for arbitrary l/a>1. Not only does the presence of the interface modify the force and torque for simple translation and rotation, but in general, there is a coupling between translational and rotational motions of the sphere. Thus, for example, a particle which is acted upon by a torque will both rotate and translate, while the effect of an external force is likewise to produce both translation and rotation. It may be noted, however, that the basic linearity and symmetry of the Stokes' flow problem for a sphere near a plane interface insures that the translational motion produced by an applied force can only be co-linear with the force, and similarly, the rotation due to a torque can only be co-linear with the torque.

All of the results of the preceding paragraph pertain to the case in which the interface remains precisely flat, in spite of the motions induced in the two fluids by the motion of the sphere. Of course, a real interface cannot remain precisely flat since the motions induced in the two fluids by the motion of the sphere yield a normal stress difference across the interface. The results of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) and Lee and Leal (1980) must, therefore, be recognized as applying only asymptotically in the limit of arbitrarily small interface deformations. Indeed, Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979), have stated conditions for this limit to apply, namely

$$\beta^{-1} \equiv \left(\frac{\gamma}{\mu^{(2)}U}\right)^{-1} << 1 \text{ or } \alpha^{-1} \equiv \left[\frac{\rho^{(2)}ga^2}{\mu^{(2)}U}\left(1-\frac{\rho^{(1)}}{\rho^{(2)}}\right)\right]^{-1} << 1$$
(8)

for arbitrary $l/a \ge 0(1)$. Here, γ and ρ represent the interfacial tension and fluid density, respectively, while g is the acceleration due to gravity. The two fluids are designated by the superscripts (1) and (2), with fluid (1) lying above fluid (2). Lee, Chadwick and Leal's (1979) analysis applies to the case in which the sphere is assumed to be located in fluid (2).

In the present paper, we consider the consequences of small but finite values of α^{-1} or β^{-1} , so that the first effects of interface deformation need be taken into account. Defining a composite small parameter, ε , as

$$\varepsilon = \frac{1}{\alpha + \beta} \tag{9}$$

we can deal in a simple way with systems where either, or both surface tension and the density difference are significant. The solutions of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) and Lee and Leal (1980) correspond, then, to the first, O(1), term in an asymptotic expansion for small ε and satisfy the conditions of continuity of the tangential velocity and stress fields at the undeformed interface, as well as zero normal velocity. However, they do produce an

imbalance in the normal stress components across the flat interface, and thus, to proceed beyond Lee, Chadwick and Leal (1979) and Lee and Leal (1980), it is necessary to first calculate the $O(\varepsilon)$ correction to the interface shape, and then to determine the effect of the predicted interface deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$ on the force and torque which act on the sphere. Although the force and torque corrections will necessarily be small, also $O(\varepsilon)$, they can be calculated rather simply in this asymptotic framework, thus allowing a useful qualitative examination of the effects of interface deformation. It may be noted that the 'large'' deformation problem, in which the interface deformation is not restricted to be small, is highly nonlinear, as a consequence of the normal stress boundary condition, and the rather simple superposition principle inherent in equations (3) and (4) for calculating F and T for an arbitrary U or Ω is lost. In the limit of small ε , however, the problem remains quasi-linear at each order and the basic expressions (3) and (4) for F and T are still expected to apply, albeit with additional components in the resistance tensors which depend explicitly on ε .

The analysis for small ε proceeds in a straight forward fashion from the results of either Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) or Lee and Leal (1980). However, in the present paper we shall restrict ourselves to the simpler case of small a/l, discussed by Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) where an approximate and relatively simple analytical solution was obtained at O(1). The interface shape can be expressed in terms of a scalar function, F, where

$$F = z - f(\rho, \varphi, t) = 0$$
 (10)

and the function, f, which describes the deformation is written in the asymptotic case, $\varepsilon < < 1$, as

$$\mathbf{f} = \varepsilon \mathbf{f}_1 + \varepsilon^2 \mathbf{f}_2 + \cdots$$
 (11)

The shape function, f, is determined from the zero-order solutions of Lee, Chadwick and Leal (1979) for the velocity and pressure fields, by first calculating the normal stress imbalance at the undeformed interface (which is a consequence of the fact that the interface is approximated as flat at O(1)) and then applying the normal stress condition

$$\underline{\mathbf{n}} \left[\lambda \underline{\mathbf{n}} \cdot \mathbf{T}^{(1)} - \underline{\mathbf{n}} \cdot \mathbf{T}^{(2)} \right]_{z=0} = \mathbf{L} \mathbf{f}$$
(12)

from which we can obtain an equation that can be solved for f_1 . Here, L is a differential operator which is defined in the next section and $\mathbf{T} = -p + \tau$ where p is the hydrodynamic pressure and τ is the stress tensor. With f_1 known, the most obvious procedure is then to determine the velocity and pressure distributions in the two fluids at $O(\varepsilon)$, and calculate the corresponding contributions to the force and torque on the particle, again at $O(\varepsilon)$. Although straightforward in principle, this latter calculation is tedious and, fortunately, unnecessary. Instead, we shall see that the effects of interface deformation on the force and torque at $O(\varepsilon)$ can be obtained via the reciprocal theorem directly from the interface shape function f_1 and the solutions of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) for the velocity and pressure fields at O(1).

II. Governing Equations

We begin by considering the computation of the interface shape at $O(\varepsilon)$ in somewhat more detail, using the normal stress condition (12). In equation (12) we have used L to represent the differential operator,

$$\mathbf{Lf} = \alpha \mathbf{f} + \beta \left(\frac{1}{R_1} + \frac{1}{R_2} \right)$$
(13)

where R_1 and R_2 are the principal radii of curvature for the interface. The sum $(1/R_1 + 1/R_2)$ is simply calculated as the divergence of the unit normal to the interface (i.e. $\nabla \cdot n$); where,

$$\underline{\mathbf{n}} = \frac{\nabla F}{|\nabla F|} = \kappa \left(\underline{i}_{z} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial \rho} \underline{i}_{\rho} - \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \varphi} \underline{i}_{\varphi} \right)$$
(14)

and

$$\kappa = \frac{1}{|\nabla \mathbf{F}|} = \left[1 + \left(\frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \rho}\right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho^2} \left(\frac{\partial \mathbf{f}}{\partial \varphi}\right)^2 \right]^{-1/2} .$$
(15)

In order to proceed analytically, we assume that the deformation, f, is small, and that it can be represented asymptotically in the form of equation (11), where ε is the small parameter of the problem, as defined in (9). Similar expansions of the velocity, pressure, and stress fields are then:

$$\underline{\mathbf{u}}^{(k)} = \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{0}^{(k)} + \varepsilon \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{1}^{(k)} + \cdots, \qquad (16)$$

$$p^{(k)} = p_0^{(k)} + \varepsilon p_1^{(k)} + \cdots, \qquad (17)$$

$$\mathbf{T}^{(k)} = \mathbf{T}_0^{(k)} + \varepsilon \mathbf{T}_1^{(k)} + \cdots, \qquad k = 1, 2,$$
(18)

where the O(1) terms, designated by the subscript O, are simply the solutions for a flat fluid interface. A differential equation for the shape function f_1 at O(ϵ) follows directly by substitution of (11), (13), and (18) into (12), noting that $n = \underline{i}_z$ to O(1) in ϵ , which yields

$$-\Delta T_{zz} \equiv \left(\lambda T_{zz_0}^{(1)} - T_{zz_0}^{(2)}\right)_{z=0} = \alpha \varepsilon f_1 - \beta \varepsilon \left(\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial \rho^2} + \frac{1}{\rho}\frac{\partial f_1}{\partial \rho} + \frac{1}{\rho^2}\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial \varphi^2}\right) \quad . \tag{19}$$

For convenience, we have denoted the normal stress difference, calculated using the zero order velocity and pressure fields at z=0, as $-\Delta T_{zz}$. It may be noted that ε multiplied by either α or β [see equation (9)] yields at least one O(1) term so that both sides of (19) are O(1). The normal stress difference, $-\Delta T_{zz}$, has been calculated by Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) for the four fundamental problems of translation and rotation both parallel and perpendicular to an interface which is flat to O(1). Thus, the linear differential equation (19) can be solved directly, together with the appropriate boundary conditions, to obtain f_1 for these four cases.

The normal stress differences calculated by Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) are:

1) Normal Translation

$$-\Delta T_{zz} = \frac{9l^3}{R_0^5} \left(1 + \frac{3}{8} \frac{2+3\lambda}{1+\lambda} \frac{1}{l} \right) + O(l^{-4})$$
(20a)

2) Parallel Translation

$$-\Delta T_{zz} = \frac{9l^2 \rho \cos\varphi}{R_0^5} \left(1 - \frac{3}{16} \frac{2 - 3\lambda}{1 + \lambda} \frac{1}{l} \right) + 0(l^{-5})$$
(20b)

3) Normal Rotation

$$-\Delta T_{zz} = 0 \tag{20c}$$

4) Parallel Rotation

$$-\Delta T_{zz} = \frac{12\rho \sin\varphi}{R_0^5} \left(l + \frac{3}{16} \frac{1}{1+\lambda} \frac{1}{l} \right) + O(l^{-7})$$
(20d)

where $R_0 = (\rho^2 + l^2)^{1/2}$. These equations have been written for the cylindrical coordinate system (ρ, φ, z) , and both ρ and l have been made dimensionless by scaling with the particle radius, a. It can be seen from (20c) that there will be no deformation of the interface at $O(\varepsilon)$, and at all higher orders, for rotation normal to the interface since the rotlet constitutes a complete solution which generates no normal stress difference at the interface. We will consider solutions for f_1 in the other three cases in the next section, subject to the conditions that f_1 be bounded everywhere, and approach zero as the distance along the interface from the sphere center approaches infinity (i.e. $\rho \rightarrow \infty$).

Let us now turn to the method of calculating corrections to the hydrodynamic forces and torques on the sphere due to the interface deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$. One way to approach this problem is simply to calculate the detailed velocity and pressure fields in the two fluids at $O(\varepsilon)$ and use this result directly to calculate force and torque corrections due to the interface deformation. At $O(\varepsilon)$, the governing differential equations in the two fluids are

$$\nabla p_{\mathbf{i}}^{(k)} = \nabla^2 \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{\mathbf{i}}^{(k)} \tag{21a}$$

and

$$\nabla \cdot \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{\mathbf{i}}^{(k)} = \mathbf{0}. \tag{21b}$$

At the deformed interface, calculated now to $O(\varepsilon)$, we again require continuity of the tangential stress, along with the continuity of tangential and normal velocity components. An alternative approach is to use a Taylor series approximation to express the boundary conditions at the deformed boundary to $O(\varepsilon)$, in terms of equivalent conditions applied at the *undeformed* interface, z=0 [Chan and Leal (1978)]. These "equivalent" boundary conditions are

$$\underline{u}_{1}^{(1)} + f_{1} \frac{\partial \underline{u}_{0}^{(1)}}{\partial z} = \underline{u}_{1}^{(2)} + f_{1} \frac{\partial \underline{u}_{0}^{(2)}}{\partial z}$$

$$\underline{i}_{z} \cdot \underline{u}_{1}^{(1)} + \underline{i}_{z} \cdot f_{1} \frac{\partial \underline{u}_{0}^{(1)}}{\partial z} - \underline{i}_{\rho} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \rho} \underline{u}_{0}^{(1)} - \underline{i}_{\varphi} \cdot \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \varphi} \underline{u}_{0}^{(1)} = \underline{i}_{z} \cdot \underline{u}_{1}^{(2)}$$

$$+ \underline{i}_{z} \cdot f_{1} \frac{\partial \underline{u}_{0}^{(2)}}{\partial z} - \underline{i}_{\rho} \cdot \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \rho} \underline{u}_{0}^{(2)} - \underline{i}_{\varphi} \cdot \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \varphi} \underline{u}_{0}^{(2)} = \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial t} = -\left(\underline{u} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial x} + \underline{v} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial y}\right)$$
(23)

and

$$\lambda \underline{i}_{z} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{(1)} - \underline{i}_{z} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{(2)} + \lambda \mathbf{f}_{1} \underline{i}_{z} \cdot \frac{\partial \mathbf{T}_{0}^{(1)}}{\partial z} - \mathbf{f}_{1} \underline{i}_{z} \cdot \frac{\partial \mathbf{T}_{0}^{(2)}}{\partial z} - \lambda \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}_{1}}{\partial \rho} \underline{i}_{\rho} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{(1)} + \frac{\partial \mathbf{f}_{1}}{\partial \rho} \underline{i}_{\rho} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{(2)}$$

$$-\lambda \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \varphi} \underline{i}_{\varphi} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{(1)} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \varphi} \underline{i}_{\varphi} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{(2)} = \alpha \varepsilon \left[-f_{1} \left(\frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \rho} \underline{i}_{\varphi} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \varphi} \underline{i}_{\rho} \right) + f_{2} \underline{i}_{z} \right] + \beta \varepsilon \left[\left(\frac{\partial^{2} f_{1}}{\partial \rho^{2}} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \rho} + \frac{1}{\rho^{2}} \frac{\partial^{2} f_{1}}{\partial \varphi^{2}} \right) \left(\frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \rho} \underline{i}_{\rho} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{1}}{\partial \varphi} \underline{i}_{\varphi} \right) - \left(\frac{\partial^{2} f_{2}}{\partial \rho^{2}} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f_{2}}{\partial \rho} + \frac{1}{\rho^{2}} \frac{\partial^{2} f_{2}}{\partial \varphi^{2}} \right) \underline{i}_{z} \right] .$$
(24)

It may be noted that the velocity at the sphere surface is identically zero at $O(\varepsilon)$, and the governing equations (21a) and (21b) are homogeneous so that the induced velocity and pressure fields at $O(\varepsilon)$ can be viewed as emanating from a nonzero normal velocity at the plane z = 0 [corresponding to the condition (23)], as well as from discontinuities in the tangential velocity and stress components at the same plane.

Instead of actually solving (21)--(24), a simpler method can be developed provided that one is interested only in the corrections to the force and torque on the sphere at $O(\varepsilon)$ rather than in a detailed resolution of the velocity and pressure fields. This method is based upon the reciprocal theorem of Lorentz (1907),

$$\int_{s} d\underline{s} \cdot \pi' \cdot \underline{v}'' = \int_{s} d\underline{s} \cdot \pi'' \cdot \underline{v}'$$
(25)

where (\underline{v}', π') and (\underline{v}'', π'') represent the velocity and stress fields corresponding to two creeping flows of the same fluid contained by the same bounding surface, S.

In the present application, our objective is to determine the $O(\varepsilon)$ contribution to the stress at the surface of the sphere which will yield the $O(\varepsilon)$ drag and torque. For this development, we identify \underline{v}'' as the $O(\varepsilon)$ disturbance flow, $\underline{u}_1^{(k)}$, defined by equations (21)-(24) and the no-slip boundary condition at the sphere surface, while \underline{v}' is the "complementary" Stokes flow velocity field,

 $\underline{\hat{u}}^{(k)}$, for either translation or rotation of the particle in a prescribed direction in the presence of a flat fluid interface. It is evident from this definition that $\underline{\hat{u}}^{(k)}$ will be identical with one of the O(1) solutions $\underline{u}_{0}^{(k)}$ for translation or rotation either parallel or normal to a flat interface. The choice for $\underline{\hat{u}}^{(k)}$ depends upon the force or torque contribution which we require at O(ε), as we shall explain below in detail. Let us first consider the remaining steps in the derivation of a formula for calculating the O(ε) contributions to the force or torque for a general disturbance flow, $\underline{u}_{1}^{(k)}$ and a general "complementary" flow $\underline{\hat{u}}^{(k)}$. For the lower fluid (k=2), the reciprocal theorem is

$$\int_{A_2} (\mathbf{T}_1^{(2)} \cdot \hat{\underline{u}}^{(2)} - \hat{\mathbf{T}}^{(2)} \cdot \underline{u}_1^{(2)}) \cdot \underline{n} \, dA = 0$$
(26)

where A_2 includes the flat interface and sphere surface. Similarly, in the upper fluid

$$\int_{A_1} (\mathbf{T}_1^{(1)} \cdot \hat{\underline{\mathbf{u}}}^{(1)} - \hat{\mathbf{T}}^{(1)} \cdot \underline{\mathbf{u}}_1^{(1)}) \cdot \underline{\mathbf{n}} \, dA = 0$$
 (27)

where A_1 includes only the flat interface. Multiplying (27) by λ and subtracting the result from (26), we obtain

$$\int_{A_{F}} (-\lambda \mathbf{T}_{1}^{(1)} \cdot \underline{\hat{\mathbf{u}}}^{(1)} + \lambda \mathbf{\hat{T}}^{(1)} \cdot \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{1}^{(1)} + \mathbf{T}_{1}^{(2)} \cdot \underline{\hat{\mathbf{u}}}^{(2)} - \mathbf{\hat{T}}^{(2)} \cdot \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{1}^{(2)} \cdot \underline{\mathbf{$$

where A_F is the undeformed fluid/fluid interface area (i.e. the plane, z=0), and A_S is the surface of the sphere. Now, the disturbance velocity on the sphere surface, i.e. $\underline{u}_1^{(2)}$, is identically equal to zero for any of the problems of translation or rotation. If we choose the complementary problem to be translation with unit velocity,

$$\hat{\underline{u}}^{(2)} \equiv \underline{i}_{T} \text{ on } A_{S}$$
(29a)

where \underline{i}_r indicates the direction of translation, the integral over A_S in (28)

reduces to

$$-\int_{\mathbf{A}_{\mathbf{S}}} (\mathbf{T}_{1}^{(2)} \cdot \underline{\mathbf{n}}) \cdot \underline{\mathbf{i}}_{T} \, dA \tag{29b}$$

which is simply the force contribution on the sphere in the \underline{i}_{T} direction at $O(\varepsilon)$ due to the interface deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$. This force can then be calculated by evaluating the left-hand side of (28) for any of the three problems of translation perpendicular or parallel or rotation parallel to the undeformed interface and the complementary velocity field corresponding to (29a). Similarly, if the complementary problem is chosen to be rotation with unit angular velocity in the $i_{\rm R}$ direction,

$$\hat{\underline{u}}^{(2)} \equiv \underline{i}_{\mathrm{R}} \times \underline{r} \quad \text{on } A_{\mathrm{S}}$$
(30a)

the integral over the surface of the sphere becomes

$$-\int_{A_{\rm S}} [\underline{r} \times (\mathbf{T}_1^{(2)} \cdot \underline{\mathbf{n}})] \cdot \underline{i}_{\rm R} \, dA \tag{30b}$$

which is nothing more than the torque on the sphere about the i_R axis at $O(\varepsilon)$. Again, evaluating the left hand side of (28) thus yields the torque on the sphere due to interface deformation for any of the three non-trivial problems of translation or rotation parallel or perpendicular to the undeformed interface. This integral over the undeformed interface surface, A_F , can be simplified considerably by application of the boundary conditions (22)-(24). Specifically, the first and third terms in the integrand can be written as

$$\underline{\mathbf{n}} \cdot (\mathbf{T}_1^{(2)} - \lambda \mathbf{T}_1^{(1)}) \cdot \underline{\mathbf{u}}$$
(31)

where we have used the fact that the complementary velocity field must be continuous across the plane, z = 0. The second and fourth terms combine to yield

$$\underline{\mathbf{n}} (\lambda \hat{\mathbf{T}}^{(1)} - \hat{\mathbf{T}}^{(2)}) \cdot \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{1}^{(1)} + \underline{\mathbf{n}} \cdot \hat{\mathbf{T}}^{(2)} \cdot (\underline{\mathbf{u}}_{1}^{(1)} - \underline{\mathbf{u}}_{1}^{(2)}) .$$
(32)

It is evident, by examination of (22)-(24), and the conditions of continuity of velocity and stress for the complementary solutions at the undeformed interface, that the force and/or torque corrections on the sphere at $O(\varepsilon)$ can be calculated knowing only the shape function, f_1 , at $O(\varepsilon)$, and the complementary velocity and stress fields for translation or rotation near a *flat* fluid interface [the latter corresponding to one of the O(1) solutions for translation or rotation near the fluid interface, $(\underline{u}_0^{(k)}, \underline{T}_0^{(k)})$].

In the next section, we calculate the shape functions, f_1 , at $O(\varepsilon)$ for the problems of parallel and normal translation and rotation. Then, in section IV, we utilize equations (28)-(32) to determine the corresponding corrections at $O(\varepsilon)$ to the hydrodynamic force and torque on the sphere.

III. Interface Shape

We now proceed to solve equation (19) for the shape of the interface at $O(\varepsilon)$, i.e. f_1 . After combining equation (19) with equations (20a,b,c,d), we obtain:

$$-\beta\varepsilon\left(\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial\rho^2} + \frac{1}{\rho}\frac{\partial f_1}{\partial\rho} + \frac{1}{\rho^2}\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial\varphi^2}\right) + \alpha\varepsilon f_1 = \frac{9l^3}{R_0^5}\left(1 + \frac{3}{8}\frac{2+3\lambda}{1+\lambda}\frac{1}{l}\right) \quad (33)$$

for translation normal to the undisturbed interface;

$$-\beta\varepsilon\left(\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial\rho^2} + \frac{1}{\rho}\frac{\partial f_1}{\partial\rho} + \frac{1}{\rho^2}\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial\varphi^2}\right) + \alpha\varepsilon f_1 = \frac{9l^2\rho\cos\varphi}{R_0^5}\left(1 - \frac{3}{16}\frac{2-3\lambda}{1+\lambda}\frac{1}{l}\right) \quad (34)$$

for translation parallel; and,

$$-\beta\varepsilon\left(\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial\rho^2} + \frac{1}{\rho}\frac{\partial f_1}{\partial\rho} + \frac{1}{\rho^2}\frac{\partial^2 f_1}{\partial\varphi^2}\right) + \alpha\varepsilon f_1 = \frac{12\rho\sin\varphi}{R_0^5}\left(l + \frac{3}{16}\frac{1}{1+\lambda}\frac{1}{l}\right) \quad (35)$$

for rotation, with the axis of rotation parallel to the interface. The case of rotation normal to the interface does not yield any deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$ as we

have already seen. All three of the equations (33)-(35) can be manipulated into modified inhomogeneous Bessel's equations of order zero or one. This is done by rescaling ρ to $\rho^*(\beta/\alpha)^{1/2}$ and then solving either by use of the Green's function or by use of variation of parameter techniques, subject to the boundary conditions discussed in the preceding section. After rescaling back to the original ρ , the solutions are:

1. Normal Translation

$$f_{1}(\rho) = 9l^{3}\left(1 + \frac{3}{8} \frac{2+3\lambda}{1+\lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right) \left\{ K_{0}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right] \int_{0}^{\rho} \frac{x I_{0}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}x\right] dx}{(x^{2}+l^{2})^{5/2}} + I_{0}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x K_{0}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}x\right] dx}{(x^{2}+l^{2})^{5/2}} \right]$$
(36)

2. Parallel Translation

$$f_{1}(\rho,\varphi) = 9l^{2}\cos\varphi \left(1 - \frac{3}{16} \frac{2 - 3\lambda}{1 + \lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right) \left\{ K_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_{0}^{\rho} \frac{x^{2}I_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^{2} + l^{2})^{5/2}} \right]$$

$$+ I_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x^{2} K_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{\left(x^{2} + l^{2}\right)^{5/2}} \right]$$
(37)

3. Parallel Rotation

$$f_{1}(\rho,\varphi) = 12\sin\varphi \left(l + \frac{3}{16} \frac{1}{1+\lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right) \left\{ K_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_{0}^{\rho} \frac{x^{2} I_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^{2} + l^{2})^{5/2}} \right]$$

$$+ I_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x^{2} K_{1} \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^{2} + l^{2})^{5/2}} \right] .$$
(38)

Let us consider these solutions in some detail, starting with the interface shape for translation normal to the undisturbed interface. One feature of interest is the relative effectiveness of interfacial tension forces, measured by the magnitude of β , and density forces, measured by the magnitude of α , in restricting the degree of interface deformation. In order to investigate this

question, and to make comparisons between results for different conditions as meaningful as possible, we have carried out all of our calculations for a fixed value of $\alpha + \beta$ equal to 10. We may note from equation (9) that this represents a constant value for ε . Figure I shows the results for $z=\varepsilon f_1$ as a function of radial distance rescaled with respect to the sphere radius, for a dimensionless distance l=6 between the sphere center and the plane (z=0) of the undeformed interface, a viscosity ratio $\lambda = 1$ and various values of α / β ranging from 0.01 to ∞ . Although $\alpha + \beta$ is held constant, as indicated above, the magnitude of interface deformation is remarkably sensitive to the value of α/β , particularly for small values where the density forces are small relative to the dominant interfacial tension forces. It is obvious, in examining figure I, that a density difference across the interface is much more effective than surface tension at retaining a "flat" interface. In part, this is a consequence of the fact that the density difference acts directly on the degree of displacement from z=0, while the effect of interfacial tension is an indirect consequence of limiting the curvature of the interface.

The limiting behavior of (36) for $\alpha >> \beta$ and $\alpha << \beta$ can be determined easily. The first case is the density dominated limit, and can be considered either by letting α/β go to infinity in equation (36), or by simply setting $\beta=0$ and $\varepsilon=1/\alpha$ in the differential equation (33). In either case, the shape function is given by

$$f_1(\rho) = \frac{9l^3}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^{5/2}} \left(1 + \frac{3 \ 2 + 3\lambda}{8 \ 1 + \lambda} \frac{1}{l} \right) \quad . \tag{39}$$

The second limiting case, $\alpha < < \beta$, corresponds to surface tension dominated deformation. Aderogba and Blake (1978) have noted earlier that the equation (33) has a log singularity if α is set identically to zero, and thus has no solution which is both finite at the origin and still vanishing as ρ goes to

infinity. As suggested above, this is a consequence of the fact that large *deformations* are not mathematically restricted by interfacial tension, only surface curvature is restricted. Thus, in this case, it is advantageous to examine directly the behavior of the solution to equation (36), which is exact for any value of α/β , in the limit as α/β goes to zero. Specifically, we consider $(\alpha/\beta)^{1/2}\rho$ << 1. In this case,

$$f_1(\rho) \sim \Im \left[\ln \frac{(\beta/\alpha)^{1/2}}{l + (\rho^2 + l^2)^{1/2}} + \frac{l}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^{1/2}} \right]$$
(40)

for $\beta >> \alpha$, $\varepsilon \sim 1/\beta$, and it is evident that $\varepsilon f_1(\rho)$ is bounded and $0(\varepsilon \ln \varepsilon)$ for any fixed ρ and $\alpha \neq 0$. In other words, as the interfacial tension becomes asymptotically large, the interface deformation approaches zero for any small, but nonzero density difference. On the other hand, for any large but fixed β , $\varepsilon f_1 \rightarrow -\ln \alpha$ as $\alpha \rightarrow 0$. Thus, for a fixed level of interfacial tension, which may be arbitrarily large as long as it remains bounded, the interface deformation will only remain finite in the presence of a nonzero density difference across the interface. For sufficiently *large* ρ , on the other hand, where $(\alpha/\beta)^{1/2}\rho$ becomes large, εf_1 vanishes in the manner indicated by the limit of equation (39) for large ρ , even if $\alpha/\beta << 1$.

Compared with the dependence of interface deformation on the relative magnitudes of α and β , as outlined above, the effect of particle position is straight forward. In figure II, we show the variation in degree of deformation for normal motion with $\alpha + \beta = 10$, $\alpha/\beta = 1$ and $\lambda=1$ as the particle is moved from l=9 to l=3. Obviously, as the particle approaches more closely to the interface, the degree of deformation goes up markedly. Finally, we may note that the viscosity difference across the interface plays only a secondary role in the steady-state degree of deformation. An illustrative example of this fact is shown in figure III, where we have plotted $z=\epsilon f_1$ as a function of the dimension-

less radial position, for $\alpha + \beta = 10$, $\alpha/\beta = 1$, l=6, and several values of λ .

Let us next consider the interface shape for translation of a rigid sphere *parallel* to the plane z=0. Results for the interface shape, i.e. for $z = \varepsilon f_1$, evaluated in the plane of motion of the sphere, for l=6, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 1$ are plotted in figure IV. The two cases $\alpha/\beta = .1$ and 1 were evaluated directly from the equation (37) with $\varphi = 0$. The limiting cases, $\alpha/\beta \rightarrow \infty$ and $\alpha/\beta \rightarrow 0$, were obtained from the asymptotic forms of (37) for very large and very small values of α/β . For the case of gravity dominated deformation ($\varepsilon = 1/\alpha$ and $\alpha/\beta \rightarrow \infty$), we obtain

$$f_1(\rho,\varphi) = \frac{9l^2\rho\cos\varphi}{(\rho^2+l^2)^{5/2}} \left(1 - \frac{3}{16}\frac{2-3\lambda}{1+\lambda}\frac{1}{l}\right) \quad . \tag{41}$$

It is evident that the same result could have been obtained by inspection from equation (34) with $\beta=0$. In the limit of surface tension dominated deformation ($\epsilon = 1/\beta$ and $\alpha/\beta \rightarrow 0$), the equation (37) yields

$$f_1(\rho,\varphi) = \frac{3l\cos\varphi}{\rho} \left(1 - \frac{l}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^{1/2}}\right) \left(1 - \frac{3}{16} \frac{2 - 3\lambda}{1 + \lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right)$$
(42)

Unlike the problem of particle motion normal to the interface, the solution for f_1 in the present development, remains perfectly well behaved in the limit $\alpha/\beta \rightarrow 0$.

Although the interface shape illustrated in figure IV is fundamentally different from that obtained for motion normal to the interface, the results are in many respects qualitatively similar. First, a density difference across the interface is much more effective than interfacial tension at restricting interface deformation. It is evident that surface tension allows a very broad deformation with small curvature for small values of α/β . Second, the degree of deformation again increases as the sphere moves closer to the interface-though it can be noted that even at l=3, the deformation remains less than 1/50 of the sphere

diameter (for $\alpha/\beta = 1$ and $\alpha + \beta = 10$). At the same time, however, the influence of the sphere extends for several body lengths in the ρ direction. Third, and finally, the ratio of viscosities across the interface has very little effect on the degree of deformation. Plots which illustrate these latter two conclusions are contained in Appendix C and show the same effects for the case of motion normal to the interface (i.e. figures II and III). Figure IV illustrates the section of largest deformation, but, of course, the interface shape is fully twodimensional. Thus, we present, in figure V, a plot showing contours of constant interface elevation relative to the plane of the undeformed interface for the case l = 6, $\alpha/\beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 1$. It can be seen, from this plot, that the deformation falls off somewhat more slowly in the direction perpendicular to the direction of the sphere's motion than in the plane of that motion. Apart from this, the data represented by the figure V serve mainly to confirm the impression of interface shape which is indicated by figure IV and the equation (37).

Finally, we consider the interface deformation for rotation, with the axis of rotation parallel to the interface. Comparison of equations (34) and (35) shows that the normal stress imbalance is identical in "form" to the case of parallel translation, apart from a rotation of $\pi/2$ in φ . Thus, the interface shapes are completely analogous to those illustrated in figures IV and V. It will be noted from equation (35), however, that the deformation falls off somewhat more rapidly with increase in l than for the case of parallel translation, and the dependence on viscosity ratio, λ , is different in detail. These latter differences are quantified in figure VI where we have plotted the relative magnitude of the deformation for parallel rotation compared to that for parallel translation as a function of the distance between the sphere center and the plane of the undeformed interface for the various values of λ ranging from 0 to ∞ . This scaling is valid for the directions of maximum deformation
for the respective cases. It should be remembered that the maximum deformation in the case of parallel rotation is in the yz plane (normal to the axis of rotation), while that for parallel translation is in the xz plane (parallel to the axis of translation).

IV. Force and Torque Corrections

With the interface shape known to $O(\varepsilon)$, we can now use the reciprocal theorem to calculate the corrections at $O(\varepsilon)$ to the force and torque acting on a sphere which is either translating or rotating with a prescribed velocity. It is evident from the detailed derivation in section II that the evaluation of force or torque corrections for a given type of particle motion requires only the interface shape, f_1 , at $O(\varepsilon)$, the velocity and stress fields at O(1), and the velocity and stress fields for a "complementary" Stokes problem. The latter is simply the translation or rotation of a sphere with unit velocity in the presence of a flat interface -- i.e. precisely the O(1) solutions already calculated by Lee, Chadwick and Leal (1979). If the "complementary" problem is a translational motion, the reciprocal theorem yields a *force* correction in the direction of the 'complementary" translation regardless of whether the interface deformation is due to particle translation or rotation. Thus, for example, if we wish to determine whether the interface deformation from parallel translation results in a force normal to the undisturbed interface, we would use translation normal to a *flat* interface as the "complementary" problem. Similarly, to estimate any modification in the torque for the same case, we would use the solution for rotation near a flat interface to determine the "complementary" velocity and stress fields.

It is useful to observe that the integral over the undeformed interface surface, A_F , in (2B) involves integration over φ from zero to 2π . Thus, integrals in odd powers of $\sin\varphi$ and $\cos\varphi$ will be zero. Investigation of all possible contributions from the flow fields to the integrand [equations (31) and (32)] of equation (28) shows that the complementary problem will introduce a linear dependence on either $\sin\varphi$ or $\cos\varphi$, except for the normal translational motion, which is independent of φ ; the disturbance flow, on the other hand, contributes terms involving the products of $\sin\varphi$ and $\cos\varphi$ (for example, $\sin^2\varphi$, $\cos^2\varphi$ or $\sin\varphi\cos\varphi$) except for the case of motion normal to the interface which is independent of φ . Thus, the only nonzero contributions to the integral over A_F in (28) will occur when the "complementary" velocity field is independent of φ -i.e. when the complementary problem is translation normal to the interface. It thus follows from these considerations that the only nonzero contributions to the force at $O(\varepsilon)$ must be directed *normal* to the interface, independent of whether the particle is translating normal to the interface, or is translating or rotating parallel to the interface. There can be no nonzero contributions to the torque at $O(\varepsilon)$ in any of these cases, and no contributions to the force component parallel to the undisturbed interface at $O(\varepsilon)$.

Thus, the problem of determining contributions to the force or torque on a sphere at $O(\varepsilon)$, due to interface deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$, is reduced to evaluating the normal component of force for the three cases of translation normal to the plane of the undeformed interface, translation parallel to the plane of the undeformed interface. The results of evaluating (28) for these three cases all yield nonzero forces normal to the interface which can be represented in the form

$$AI = BI \int_0^\infty \left[CI \cdot DI + EI \cdot FI \right] d\rho, \quad I = 1, 2 \text{ or } 3.$$
(43)

For normal motion,

$$A \, 1 \, = \, {}_{\mathbf{Def}} \mathbf{K}_{\perp}^{T} \tag{44}$$

$$B_{1} = \left(1 + \frac{9}{8} \frac{2 + 3\lambda}{1 + \lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right) \frac{81l^{5}}{2(1 + \lambda)^{2}}$$
(45)

$$C1 = K_0 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_0^{\rho} \frac{x I_0 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^2 + l^2)^{5/2}} + I_0 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x K_0 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^2 + l^2)^{5/2}} (46)$$
$$D1 = \frac{1}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^5} \left(\rho^5 (-2\lambda + 2) + \rho^3 l^2 (6\lambda^2 + 6\lambda - 4) + \rho l^4 (2\lambda + 2) \right)$$
(47)

$$E_{1} = \left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} \left\{ -K_{1}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right] \int_{0}^{\rho} \frac{xI_{1}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}x\right]dx}{(x^{2}+l^{2})^{5/2}} \right]$$

$$+ I_1 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x K_1 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^2 + l^2)^{5/2}} \right]$$
(48)

$$F1 = \frac{1}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^4} \left(\rho^4 (\lambda - 1) + 2\rho^2 l^2 \right)$$
(49)

while, for parallel motion,

$$A2 = {}_{\text{Def}}K_{\text{zx}}^T = {}_{\text{Def}}K_{\text{zy}}^T$$
(50)

$$B2 = \left(1 + \frac{9}{4} \frac{2+3\lambda}{1+\lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right) \frac{27l^3}{4(1+\lambda)^2}$$
(51)

$$C2 = K_1 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} \rho \right] \int_0^{\rho} \frac{x^2 I_1 \left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \right)^{1/2} x \right] dx}{(x^2 + l^2)^{5/2}}$$

$$+ I_{1} \Big[\Big(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \Big)^{1/2} \rho \Big] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x^{2} K_{1} \Big[\Big(\frac{\alpha}{\beta} \Big)^{1/2} x \Big] dx}{(x^{2} + l^{2})^{5/2}}$$
(52)
$$D2 = \frac{1}{(\rho^{2} + l^{2})^{5}} \Big(\rho^{6} (-3\lambda - 1) + \rho^{4} l^{2} (18\lambda^{2} - 6\lambda + 1) \Big)$$

$$+ \rho^2 l^4 (12\lambda + 14) + l^6 (3\lambda + 3) - (2 + 4\lambda + 2\lambda^2) l^2 (\rho^2 + l^2)^{5/2}$$
(53)

- 33 -

$$E2 = \left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2} \left\{ -\left(K_0\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right] + \frac{1}{\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho}K_1\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right]\right) \int_0^\rho \frac{x^2 I_1\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}x\right] dx}{(x^2 + l^2)^{5/2}} \right] dx$$

$$+ \left(I_{0}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right] - \frac{1}{\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho}I_{1}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}\rho\right] \int_{\rho}^{\infty} \frac{x^{2}K_{1}\left[\left(\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\right)^{1/2}x\right]dx}{(x^{2}+l^{2})^{5/2}}\right]$$
(54)
$$F2 = \frac{1}{(\rho^{2}+l^{2})^{4}}\left(\rho^{5}(-\lambda-3) + \rho^{3}l^{2}(5\lambda+9)\right)$$

$$+\rho l^{4}(3\lambda+3) - (2+4\lambda+2\lambda^{2})\rho l^{2}(\rho^{2}+l^{2})^{3/2}$$
(55)

and for parallel rotation,

$$A3 = {_{\text{Def}}\text{K}_{\text{zx}}} = {_{\text{Def}}\text{K}_{\text{zy}}}$$
(56)

$$B3 = \left(1 + \frac{3}{8} \frac{2+3\lambda}{1+\lambda} \frac{1}{l}\right) \frac{36l^5}{(1+\lambda)^2}$$
(57)

$$C3 = C2 \tag{58}$$

$$D3 = \frac{1}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^5} \left(\rho^4 (3\lambda^2 + 2\lambda - 2) + \rho^2 l^2 (-3\lambda^2 + 5) + l^4 (-\lambda - 1) \right)$$
(59)

$$E3 = E2 \tag{60}$$

$$F3 = \frac{1}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^4} \left(\rho^3 (-2\lambda + 2) + \rho l^2 (-\lambda - 1) \right) \quad . \tag{61}$$

The results represented by equation (43) can be expressed in a general linear form similar to equations (3) and (4),

$$\frac{\underline{F}}{a\mu u} = \left(\mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{T}}^{(0)} + \varepsilon \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{T}}^{(1)}\right) \cdot \underbrace{\widetilde{U}}_{\mathrm{T}} + \frac{a\Omega}{U} \left(\mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{C}}^{\mathrm{T}} + \varepsilon \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{Def}}\right) \cdot \underbrace{\widetilde{\Omega}}_{\mathrm{T}} + 0(\varepsilon^{2})$$
(62a)

$$\frac{\underline{\mathrm{T}}}{\mathrm{a}^{3}\mu\Omega} = \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{C}}\cdot\hat{\underline{\mathrm{U}}}\left(\frac{\mathrm{U}}{\mathrm{a}\Omega}\right) + \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{R}}\cdot\hat{\underline{\Omega}}.$$
 (62b)

Clearly, the equation (4) for the torque on the sphere is completely unchanged at $O(\varepsilon)$. However, the coupling tensor which relates \underline{F} and $\hat{\Omega}$ is no longer equal to

the transpose of the tensor which relates \underline{T} and $\underline{\widehat{U}}$ Furthermore, the components of the resistance tensors \mathbf{K}_{T} and $\mathbf{K}_{C}^{T} + \varepsilon \mathbf{K}_{Def}$ no longer conform to the simple forms (5) - (7) which pertain to a flat fluid interface. It may be noted in regard to the first of these facts, that Brenner's (1964) original proof of the reciprocity of the coupling tensors between \underline{F} and $\underline{\widehat{\Omega}}$, and \underline{T} and $\underline{\widehat{U}}$ applies to bounded systems only if the fluid motion can do no work on the boundaries. Generalization of Brenner's analysis to the present system is discussed in Appendix A.

Let us now consider the results (43) - (61) in more detail starting with the combined resistance tensor, $\mathbf{K}_{T}^{(0)} + \varepsilon \mathbf{K}_{T}^{(1)}$, for translational motion. This is most conveniently discussed in terms of its components for a Cartesian coordinate system with axes x and y parallel to the plane of the undeformed interface, and the z axis normal, as was adopted earlier in conjunction with equations (5) - (7). Adopting the same nomenclature as used in (5), the components K_{I}^{T} are unchanged at $O(\varepsilon)$, while the normal component K_{L}^{T} is either decreased or increased depending upon whether the sphere is moving towards or away from addition, and more surprising, the off-diagonal components $(K_{L}^{(1)})_{zx}$ and $(K_{L}^{(1)})_{zy}$ are nonzero, thus demonstrating the existence of a force away from the interface, induced by translation parallel to the interface. This result represents a previously "undiscovered" form of 'lateral migration", though it should be noted that the situation is somewhat analogous to the well-known lateral migration of a drop in shear flow away from a plane wall due to deformation of the drop shape [Chaffey, Brenner and Mason (1965,1967)]. It may also be noted that Chan (1980) has predicted the existence of lateral migration of a sedimenting drop away from a vertical plane boundary due, again, to shape deformation of the drop -- and this situation is quite closely analogous to the present problem of parallel translation of a sphere near a deformable boundary. Finally, there is,

according to equations (56)-(61), a coupling induced between particle rotation and the force on the particle which leads to migration of a sphere away from the interface when the sphere rotates about an axis parallel to the interface.

Results corresponding to the equations (43)-(61) have been plotted as a function of l in Figures VII-XII. In Figure VII, we show the magnitude of the drag decrease at $O(\varepsilon)$, scaled with respect to Stokes drag, for normal motion toward the interface with a fixed value of λ equal to 1 and $\alpha + \beta = 10$. It is evident that the decrease in drag (due to the $O(\varepsilon)$ deformation) is increased as l decreases and this is presumably a consequence of the increased degree of deformation. In addition, the largest decrease in the drag can be seen to occur for the smallest value of α/β , again as a result of the fact that the largest deformation occurs, for a fixed l, λ and $\alpha + \beta$, in the limit as $\alpha / \beta \rightarrow 0$ where surface tension dominates over the density difference across the interface. The variation in the $O(\varepsilon)$ drag contribution with λ for fixed $\alpha/\beta = 1$ and $\alpha + \beta = 10$ is shown in Figure VIII. It will be noted that the drag decrease is smallest in the limiting case $\lambda = 0$. Since the magnitude of the deformation is essentially independent of λ , this is simply a consequence of the fact that a given level of deformation has less effect on the particle drag when the second fluid has a very low viscosity than it does when the viscosity is large. It is of some potential interest to note that the qualitative role of interface deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$ could have been deduced from the form of the dynamically "equivalent" boundary conditions (22)-(24) which are satisfied at the plane, z=0, of the undeformed interface. Specifically, the condition (23) shows that the deformation induced at $O(\varepsilon)$ by a sphere moving toward the interface is dynamically equivalent to a normally directed velocity at $O(\varepsilon)$

$$u_{1z|_{z=0}} = \frac{27l^4}{(1+\lambda)(\rho^2 + l^2)^5} (l^2 - 3\rho^2)$$
(63)

at the plane of the undeformed interface. Although this single condition is not

sufficient to completely determine the form of the velocity field, since the conditions (22) and (24) yield a discontinuity in both the tangential velocity and the tangential stress components, the latter are asymptotically small for large lrelative to the normal velocity, $u_{1z|_{x=0}}$. Thus, the disturbance velocity field at $O(\varepsilon)$ can be viewed as resulting from a flow through the plane z=0 which is in the same direction as the sphere velocity for $\rho < l / \sqrt{3}$ and in the opposite direction for $\rho > l / \sqrt{3}$. It is evident from the sense of this boundary flow that the force contribution to the sphere at $O(\varepsilon)$ must consist of a decrease in the force component normal to the interface. It is important to note the effects of reversing the direction of motion for the sphere, for motion normal to the interface. Reversing the direction of motion for the particle changes the sign of the integral over the interface in equation (28). Thus, if a particle is moving away from a deformable interface, the drag, due to the deformation, is increased by the same amount as the drag, due to the deformation, is decreased for an approaching sphere. This result can be viewed as a consequence of the linearity of Stokes equations and the fact that the effective induced velocity field at the plane z=0 for a sphere moving away from the interface is the negative of the velocity field for an approaching sphere.

Detailed results for the $O(\varepsilon)$ contribution to the force on a sphere which is translating *parallel* to the plane of the undeformed interface are presented in Figures IX and X. For all values of α/β and λ , this force is directed normal to the interface. In Figure IX, we have plotted the normal force scaled with respect to Stokes drag as a function of l for $\lambda = 2/3$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and various values of α/β in the range 0.01 to 10. For all l > 2, the induced force is directed away from the interface, and its magnitude increases as α/β decreases. This is believed to be a direct consequence of the increased deformation which occurs as α/β is decreased. In addition, for $l < \sim 3$, the magnitude of the induced force increases as l decreases, again presumably because the deformation increases. When l is smaller, the magnitude of the induced force appears to *decrease* and even change sign around l = 1.5 for all of the cases considered in Figure IX. However, it is *not* expected that the small parameter expansion in l^{-1} which we have adopted from Lee, Chadwick and Leal (1979), will provide meaningful results in this region. We have neglected terms which are $O(l^{-2})$, and it is evident that these higher-order terms will become significant in the region near the interface. Thus, we believe that the peculiar results for $l < \sim 3$ are spurious and no physical explanation is sought here for their existence.

The problem of parallel translation is considered further in Figure X, where we show results for fixed $\alpha/\beta = 1$ and various values of λ . Here, as in the case of normal motion, the deformation at $O(\varepsilon)$ is relatively insensitive to λ and the variations in the induced force are thus a direct consequence of the viscosity difference *rather* than an indirect effect of different degrees of deformation for different λ . It will be noted that the unphysical upturn and sign change for small l is present for $\lambda = 0$ and 2/3, but not for $\lambda \ge 10$ (from this we might conclude that the higher-order terms in l^{-1} , which have been neglected, decrease in importance with increase in λ).

The qualitative nature of the induced forces at $O(\varepsilon)$ for parallel translation can again be deduced by examining the "equivalent" induced normal velocity at z=0,

$$U_{1z|_{z=0}} = \frac{9l^2}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^3} \left[\frac{3}{2(1+\lambda)} - (\rho^2 + l^2)^{1/2} \right]$$

$$-\frac{3}{1+\lambda} \frac{\rho^2 \cos^2 \varphi}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^2} \left(l^2 + 5\rho^2\right) + \frac{5\rho^2 l^2}{(\rho^2 + l^2)^{5/2}} \right]$$
(64)

since the discontinuities in the tangential components of velocity and stress are asymptotically smaller than $u_{1z|_{z=0}}$ for large *l*. This equation indicates an

induced velocity at $O(\varepsilon)$ which is directed toward the sphere (normal to the plane of the undeformed interface) except for very small values of l or very large values of ρ . Thus, the $O(\varepsilon)$ flow between the sphere and the interface is consistent with a normally directed force away from the interface.

Finally, Figures XI and XII present the influence of deformation on a rotating particle, whose axis of rotation is parallel to the interface. The results are very similar in form to those described earlier for motion normal to the interface. The difference is given by the observation that the direction of the force is reversed (i.e. the force is away from the interface) and the magnitude of this force is found to be much smaller for a given distance from the interface (i.e. given value of l). By comparing the magnitudes of deformation in the normal motion problem with the same quantity for the parallel rotation problem for a given magnitude of the deformation, we see that the drag correction for the parallel rotational problem is much less than the drag correction for the normal translational problem. As was noted earlier, we will not discuss the results for $l \leq 2$ due to the neglect of higher-order terms in 1/l in the present theory. As in the previous case, the force increases as α/β decreases for l > 2 as a consequence of increased deformation. The dependence of the force on λ , as shown in Figure XII, follows quite closely the dependence of the deformation on λ in Figure VI. For example, the case of $\lambda = 0$ yields the largest deformation in Figure VI, which corresponds to the largest force directed away from the interface in Figure XII. In the present case, the "equivalent" induced normal velocity at $O(\varepsilon)$ is given as,

$$U_{1z|_{z=0}} = \frac{24l^2}{(1+\lambda)(\rho^2 + l^2)^4} \left[-1 + \frac{8\rho^2 \sin^2 \varphi}{(\rho^2 + l^2)} \right]$$

This yields a velocity directed towards the sphere at the plane z=0 and thus a force on the particle directed away from the interface.

We have determined the corrections to the force and torque, due to $O(\varepsilon)$ deformation, on a body which is translating or rotating either normal or parallel to a deformable interface. This interface has an arbitrary viscosity ratio across it, but has a large interfacial returning force due either to the density difference or interfacial tension. It has been shown by inspection of the symmetry of the terms to be evaluated in the reciprocal theorem that the $O(\varepsilon)$ correction to the torque on a sphere moving relative to the interface is identically zero. The force corrections at $O(\varepsilon)$ have yielded a reduction of the drag for motion normal to and *towards* the interface, while there is an increase in the drag as the sphere moves *away* from the interface. The cases of rotation and translation parallel to the interface both yield a force which is directed normal to and away from the interface. Finally, we have noted that the case of a sphere with its rotational axis directed normal to the interface generates no interfacial deformation and hence no correction to the force or torque on the body.

Acknowledgment

This work was supported by grant CME-8003485 from the National Science Foundation. The authors wish to thank Paul C.-H. Chan and Seong H. Lee for their help in the formulation of this problem.

References

- Aderogba, K. and Blake, J. R. 1978 Action of a force near the planar surface between two semi-infinite immiscible liquids at very low Reynolds numbers. Bull. Austral. Math. Soc. **18**, 345.
- Brenner, H. 1964 The Stokes resistance of an arbitrary particle -- II. An extension. Chem. Eng. Sci. 19, 599.
- Chaffey, C. H., Brenner, H. and Mason, S. G. 1965 Particle motions in sheared suspensions XVIII: Wall migration (theoretical). Rheol. Acta. 4, 64, (corrections, 1967, 6, 100).
- Chan, P. C.-H. 1980 PhD Dissertation, California Institute of Technology.
- Chan, P. C.-H. and Leal, L. G. 1978 The motion of a deformable drop in a second-order fluid. J. Fluid Mech. **92**, 131.
- Happel, J. and Brenner, H. 1973 'Low Reynolds Number Hydrodynamics', Noordhoff International Publishers.
- Lee, S. H., Chadwick, R. S. and Leal, L. G. 1979 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 1. An approximate solution by generalization of the method of Lorentz. J. Fluid Mech. **93**, 705.
- Lee, S. H. and Leal, L. G. 1980 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 2. An exact solution in bipolar coordinates. J. Fluid Mech. **98**, 193.
- Lorentz, H. A. 1907 A general theory concerning the motion of a viscous fluid. Abhandl. Theoret. Phys. 1, 23.
- Stokes, G. G. 1851 On the effect of the internal friction of fluids on the motion of pendulums. Camb. Phil. Soc. **9**, Pt. II., 8.

Figure Captions

- Figure I. Normal translational deformation. The effects of α / β for $l = 6, \lambda$ = 1 and $\alpha + \beta = 10$. $- - \alpha / \beta = .01, ---- \alpha / \beta = .1, ----- \alpha / \beta = 1, \text{ and } \underline{----\alpha} / \beta$ = ∞ .
- Figure II. Normal translational deformation. The effects of particle distance for $\alpha/\beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 1$.

```
l = 3, - - l and - - l = 9.
```

Figure III. Normal translational deformation. The effects of viscosity ratio for $\alpha / \beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and l = 6.

 $\lambda = \infty, ---\lambda = 1 \text{ and } ----\lambda = 0.$

Figure IV. Parallel translational deformation. The effects of α / β for $l = 6, \lambda$ = 1 and $\alpha + \beta = 10$.

 $\alpha / \beta = 0, - - - - \alpha / \beta = .01, - - - \alpha / \beta = .1, - - - - \alpha / \beta = 1$ and $- - - \alpha / \beta = \infty$.

Figure V. Parallel translational deformation. Contours of displacement in z direction for translation in y direction for $\alpha / \beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$, l = 6 and $\lambda = 1$.

_____positive displacement, ----- negative displacement.

Figure VI. Parallel rotational deformation vs. parallel translational deformation as plotted against *l*.

 $\underline{\qquad} \lambda = 0, \dots, \lambda = .1, \dots, \lambda = 1, \dots, \lambda = 1, \dots, \lambda = 10 \text{ and } \dots, \dots, \lambda = \infty.$

Figure VII. Drag ratio for normal translational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 1$ as a function of *l*. $\alpha / \beta = 0.1, \dots \alpha / \beta = .1, \dots \alpha / \beta = 1 \text{ and } - - \alpha / \beta = 1$ 10.

Figure VIII. Drag ratio for normal translational deformation. The dependence on λ for $\alpha / \beta = 1$ and $\alpha + \beta = 10$ as a function of *l*.

$$\lambda = 0 \text{ and } 2/3, \dots, \lambda = 1, \dots, \lambda = 10 \text{ and } - - \lambda = 10000.$$

Figure IX. Drag ratio for parallel translational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 2/3$ as a function of *l*.

 $\underline{\qquad} \alpha/\beta = .01, -\cdots \alpha/\beta = .1, -\cdots \alpha/\beta = 1 \text{ and } -\cdots \alpha/\beta = 10.$

Figure X. Drag ratio for parallel translational deformation. The dependence on λ for $\alpha/\beta = 1$ and $\alpha + \beta = 10$ as a function of l.

 $\underline{\qquad } \lambda = 0 \text{ and } 2/3, - - - \lambda = 1 \text{ , } - - - \lambda = 10 \text{ and } - - - \lambda = 10000.$

Figure XI. Drag ratio for parallel rotational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 1$ as a function of *l*.

 $\underline{\alpha/\beta} = .01, -\cdots, \alpha/\beta = .1, -\cdots, \alpha/\beta = 1 \text{ and } -\cdots - \alpha/\beta = 10.$

Figure XII. Drag ratio for parallel rotational deformation. The dependence on λ for $\alpha/\beta = 1$ and $\alpha + \beta = 10$ as a function of *l*.

 $\lambda = 0 \text{ and } 2/3, \dots \lambda = 1, \dots \lambda = 10 \text{ and } - - \lambda = 10000.$









-46-



-47-







FIGURE VI



FIGURE VII



FIGURE VIII

-51-





-53-



-54-



-55-

APPENDIX A: THE COUPLING TENSOR AND CONDITIONS FOR ITS SIMULTANEOUS USE FOR BOTH FORCE AND TORQUE EQUATIONS

Brenner (1964) presented a proof, for the case of a sphere in an infinite fluid, that the coupling tensor, K_{C} , could be used in both the force and torque equations as shown in equations (3) and (4). The proof uses the reciprocal theorem, discussed in section III, to relate surface stresses, due to translation and rotation, on the sphere. For an infinite fluid, there are no other surfaces to generate contributions to the integrals in the reciprocal theorem as used in Brenner's proof. However, in the work of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) the problem solved involved a second surface, namely a flat fluid/fluid interface with viscosity ratio λ . Their results showed that the equations for the force and torque were identical in form with those of Brenner (1964), differing only in the elements of the tensors, K_C , K_T and K_R . In this appendix, we will show, in general, that for equations (3) and (4) to be applicable for a system with surfaces other than the sphere surface, it is sufficient that the fluid motion do no work on the boundaries and have no work done on the fluid by the boundaries. Thus it will be obvious that the results of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) must fit the form of Brenner (1964), while the work in this paper does not.

Using the governing differential equations for creeping flow with boundary conditions as presented in Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) we can come to some conclusions about the coupling tensor using the reciprocal theorem, as discussed in section II,

$$\int_{S} \mathbf{v}^{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\pi}^{\mathrm{R}} \cdot \mathrm{ds} = \int_{S} \mathbf{v}^{\mathrm{R}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\pi}^{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \mathrm{ds}$$
(A-1)

for flows composed of pure translation and pure rotation, where the superscripts T and R respectively distinguish velocities and stresses of the two types of flows, and S includes both the sphere surface and the fluid/fluid interface. Equation (A-1) applies equally to the second fluid where S now includes only the fluid/fluid interface. Separating S into sphere and interface surfaces, A_S and A_F , we can write equation (A-1) for the lower fluid, containing the sphere, minus λ times (A-1) written for the upper fluid to obtain

$$\int_{A_{S}} \left[\mathbf{v}^{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\pi}^{\mathrm{R}} - \mathbf{v}^{\mathrm{R}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\pi}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] \cdot \mathrm{ds} = \int_{A_{F}} \left[v_{t}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\boldsymbol{\pi}_{tn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\boldsymbol{\pi}}_{tn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - v_{t}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\boldsymbol{\pi}_{tn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\boldsymbol{\pi}}_{tn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] \right] \mathrm{ds}$$
$$+ \int_{A_{F}} \left[v_{n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\boldsymbol{\pi}_{nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\boldsymbol{\pi}}_{nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - v_{n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\boldsymbol{\pi}_{nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\boldsymbol{\pi}}_{nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] \right] \mathrm{ds}$$
(A-2)

with the ^used to designate the upper fluid. Brenner (1964) has shown that equations (3) and (4) follow when the left hand side of equation (A-2) is equal to zero. The right hand side is precisely zero for any problem formulated with boundary conditions on a fluid/fluid interface of zero normal velocity and matched shear stress as in the problem of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979). In general the right side of equation (A-2) is zero when the boundary conditions on the fluid/fluid interface require the shear stress to be matched and there is either no normal velocity or there is no normal stress jump. These requirements can be restated in terms of the ability of the fluid and boundary to exchange work. For example, if the shear stress experiences a jump at the interface this implies the presence of an external force at the interface, with the consequence that work is performed if the tangential velocity is nonzero. This would result in a nonzero contribution to equation (A-2) by the first integral on the right hand side. In the second integral on the right side it is again obvious that if both the normal velocity and normal stress jump are nonzero on A_F, then the fluid will do work on the interface to displace it. This work is manifest in a nonzero contribution by the second integral on the right hand side of equation (A-2).

As an example, we show that the right hand side of equation (A-2) is nonzero for the problem solved in Chapter I, thus leading to the conclusion that equations (3) and (4) are not applicable in this case. Using the small parameter expansion presented in equations (16) and (18), equation (A-2) can be rewritten in the form

$$\begin{split} &\int_{A_{S}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{0}^{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{\mathrm{R}} - \mathbf{v}_{0}^{\mathrm{R}} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] \cdot ds + \varepsilon \int_{A_{S}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{0}^{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{\mathrm{R}} - \mathbf{v}_{0}^{\mathrm{R}} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{\mathrm{T}} + \mathbf{v}_{1}^{\mathrm{T}} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{\mathrm{R}} - \mathbf{v}_{1}^{\mathrm{R}} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{0}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] \cdot ds = \\ &\int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{0t}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0tn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0tn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{0t}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0tn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0tn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] + \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] \right] ds + \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1t}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0tn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0tn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] + \mathbf{v}_{0t}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1tn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1tn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{1t}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{0t}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] ds + \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] + \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] ds + \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] + \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] ds + \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] + \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{T}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{T}} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{T}} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] ds + \\ \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] + \mathbf{v}_{0n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1nn}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] ds + \\ \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] \right] ds + \\ \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] \right] ds + \\ \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \right] \right] ds + \\ \\ & \varepsilon \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{\mathrm{R}} \right$$

where we have neglected $O(\varepsilon^2)$ and higher terms. The O(1) terms correspond to the problem of Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979) and thus are equal to zero as discussed in the preceeding paragraph. Hence dropping the O(1) terms and cancelling ε from both sides of equation (A-3), we obtain

$$\int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{v}_{0}^{T} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{R} \cdot ds = \int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{v}_{0}^{R} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{T} \cdot ds +$$

$$\int_{A_{F}} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{T} \right] + v_{0t}^{R} \left[T_{1tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{1tn}^{T} \right] - v_{it}^{T} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] - v_{0t}^{T} \left[T_{1tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{1tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] - v_{0t}^{T} \left[T_{1tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{1tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] + v_{0t}^{R} \left[T_{1tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{1tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] + v_{0t}^{R} \left[T_{1tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{1tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \left[T_{0tn}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R} + v_{it}^{R} \right] ds + \frac{1}{2} \left[v_{it}^{R}$$

$$\int_{A_{F}} \left[v_{in}^{R} \left[T_{0nn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0nn}^{T} \right] + v_{0n}^{R} \left[T_{inn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{inn}^{T} \right] - v_{in}^{T} \left[T_{0nn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{0nn}^{R} \right] - v_{0n}^{T} \left[T_{inn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{T}_{inn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + O(\varepsilon) . (A-4)$$

This can immediately be simplified using the boundary conditions of matched shear stress and zero normal velocity for the O(1) terms (cf. Lee, Chadwick, and Leal (1979)) to yield,

$$\begin{split} \int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{v}_{0}^{T} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{R} \cdot ds &= \int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{v}_{0}^{R} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{T} \cdot ds + \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{0t}^{R} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1tn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1tn}^{T} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{0t}^{T} \left[\mathbf{T}_{1tn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{1tn}^{R} \right] \right] ds \\ &+ \int_{A_{F}} \left[\mathbf{v}_{1n}^{R} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{T} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{T} \right] - \mathbf{v}_{1n}^{T} \left[\mathbf{T}_{0nn}^{R} - \lambda \widehat{\mathbf{T}}_{0nn}^{R} \right] \right] ds + O(\varepsilon). \end{split}$$
(A-5)

Now, the first two terms of (A-5) can be expressed in the forms

$$\int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{v}_{0}^{T} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{R} \cdot ds = \mathbf{u}_{0} \cdot \int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{T} \cdot ds = \mathbf{u}_{0} \cdot -\mathbf{K}_{D_{1}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\omega}_{0}$$
(A-6)

and

$$\int_{A_{S}} \mathbf{v}_{0}^{R} \cdot \mathbf{T}_{1}^{T} \cdot d\mathbf{s} = \omega_{0} \cdot \int_{A_{S}} r_{0} \times \mathbf{T}_{1}^{T} \cdot d\mathbf{s} \equiv \omega_{0} \cdot -\mathbf{K}_{C_{1}} \cdot \mathbf{u}_{0}$$
(A-7)

where the subscripts 1 denote the $O(\varepsilon)$ terms for each variable. We have used definitions for the $O(\varepsilon)$ contributions, \mathbf{K}_{C_1} and \mathbf{K}_{D_1} , which are analogous to the definitions of Brenner (1964) for \mathbf{K}_{C} and \mathbf{K}_{D} . If we could equate the left hand sides of equations (A-6) and (A-7), we would conclude that $\mathbf{K}_{D_1} = \mathbf{K}_{C_1}^T$ and thus demonstrate the validity of equations (3) and (4) through $O(\varepsilon)$. But we must look at the remaining terms in equation (A-5) and show that they all sum to zero for this to be true. The results of evaluating the remaining terms in equation (A-5) can be obtained by simply noting that these terms are the only terms in (31) and (32) which contribute to the results in equation (43). Thus they are nonzero and represent the difference between the integrals given in equations (A-6) and (A-7). We conclude that $\mathbf{K}_{D_1} \neq \mathbf{K}_{C_1}^T$, and thus, in general, $\mathbf{K}_C \neq \mathbf{K}_D^T$ when the interface is allowed to deform. The equations (3) and (4) clearly do not apply even in the small deformation problem of Chapter I.

APENDIX B: NEXT HIGHER ORDER SHAPE FOR NORMAL MOTION

We notice in the equations for f_1 in the point force solution (i.e. the leading term in each of equations (20a-d)) that the viscosity ratio is conspicuously missing. We hypothesize that this is due to our O(1) calculations being restricted to a flat interface and a point force. Thus one may expect that shapes calculated for higher order flow fields (i.e. flows which take account of the deformation) will include λ . Here we proceed to calculate the O(ε) flow field and from the normal stress difference at the interface, we calculate f_2 for the case of gravity dominated deformation in the normal motion problem. As the velocity boundary condition on the sphere at O(ε) is v=0, the only motion in the fluid at O(ε) is that which is necessary to satisfy the O(ε) boundary conditions on the fluid/fluid interface. The flow is axisymmetric and can be solved in terms of a stream function, ψ , where ψ satisfies,

$$E^4 \psi = 0$$
, $E^2 \equiv \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \rho^2} - \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial}{\partial \rho} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial z^2}$ (B-1)

and is related to the velocity by,

$$\mathbf{u} = -\frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial z} \mathbf{i}_{\rho} + \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial \rho} \mathbf{i}_{\rho}. \tag{B-2}$$

For ease in satisfying the boundary conditions in equations (22)-(24) it is convenient to solve equation (B-1) using a Hankel transform. We define the transform, $\bar{\eta}_{\nu}(\xi, z)$, (see Sneddon (1951)) of any function, $\eta(\rho, z)$, by the equation,

$$\overline{\eta}_{\nu}(\xi, z) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \rho \eta(\rho, z) J_{\nu}(\xi \rho) d\rho.$$
 (B-3)

We proceed with the solution of equation (B-1) by introduction of the vorticity, ω , which turns the fourth order equation into a pair of coupled second order equations,

$$E^2\omega = 0 \tag{B-4}$$

and

$$E^2 \psi = \omega. \tag{B-5}$$

Applying the Hankel transform (B-3) to the equation (B-4), after first making the substitution $\omega = \rho \chi_1$, we obtain,

$$-\xi^2 \overline{\chi}_1(\xi, z) + \frac{\partial^2 \overline{\chi}_1(\xi, z)}{\partial z^2} = 0$$
 (B-6)

with solution

$$\bar{\chi}_1(\xi, z) = A(\xi) e^{\xi z} + B(\xi) e^{-\xi z}.$$
 (B-7)

We solve equation (B-5) by again making the substitution $\psi = \rho \vartheta_1$ and transforming to yield.

$$\frac{\partial^2 \overline{\vartheta}_1(\xi, z)}{\partial z^2} - \xi^2 \overline{\vartheta}_1(\xi, z) = A(\xi) e^{\xi z} + B(\xi) e^{-\xi z}.$$
(B-8)

Solving (B-8), we obtain

$$\overline{\vartheta}_{1}(\xi, z) = \frac{A(\xi)}{2\xi} z e^{\xi z} - \frac{B(\xi)}{2\xi} z e^{-\xi z} + C(\xi) e^{\xi z} + D(\xi) e^{-\xi z}.$$
(B-9)

Now we must evaluate the constants $A(\xi)$ through $D(\xi)$ for the upper and lower fluids. It is first required that the flows be well behaved for $z \rightarrow \pm \infty$ in the two fluids. This leads to,

$$\overline{\vartheta}_{1}^{(1)}(\xi, z) = \left[D(\xi) - \frac{B(\xi)z}{2\xi} \right] e^{-\xi z}$$
(B-10)

in the upper fluid, and,

$$\overline{\vartheta}_{1}^{(2)}(\xi, z) = \left[C(\xi) + \frac{A(\xi)z}{2\xi}\right] e^{\xi z}$$
(B-11)

in the lower fluid. Then, applying the matched velocity and shear stress conditions of equations (22)--(24), we obtain,

$$\overline{\vartheta}_{1}^{(1)}(\xi, z) = \left[D(\xi) - G(\xi) z \right] e^{-\xi z}$$
(B-12)

$$\overline{\vartheta}_{1}^{(2)}(\xi, z) = \left[D(\xi) + H(\xi) z \right] e^{\xi z}$$
(B-13)

for the streamfunctions in the transformed domain, with

$$D(\xi) = \frac{9}{32} \frac{l^2 \xi^2}{1+\lambda} K_2(\xi l)$$
(B-14)

$$G(\xi) = \frac{9}{64} \frac{l\xi^3}{1+\lambda} \left\{ \left(\frac{3}{4} l\xi(1-\lambda) - \frac{3}{8} (3-11\lambda) \right) K_3(\xi l) - 2l\xi K_2(\xi l) \right\}$$
(B-15)

$$H(\xi) = \frac{9}{64} \frac{l\xi^3}{1+\lambda} \left\{ \left(\frac{3}{4} l\xi(1-\lambda) + \frac{3}{8} (3-11\lambda) \right) K_3(\xi l) - 2l\xi K_2(\xi l) \right\}$$
(B-16)

where $K_{\nu}(x)$ is the modified Bessel's function of order ν . From the transform of the normal stress boundary condition we are led to the equation for the transformed shape,

$$\overline{f}_{2}(\xi) = \frac{2\lambda}{\xi} \frac{\partial \overline{\vartheta}_{1}^{(1)}}{\partial z} - \frac{2}{\xi} \frac{\partial \overline{\vartheta}_{1}^{(2)}}{\partial z}\Big|_{z=0}.$$
(B-17)

Combining equations (B-12)--(B-17) along with the inverse transform,

$$f_2(\rho) = \int_0^\infty \xi \overline{f}_2(\xi) J_0(\xi \rho) d\xi \qquad (B-18)$$

we derive

$$f_{2}(\rho) = -\frac{27}{128} l(1-\lambda) \int_{0}^{\infty} \left[l\xi^{4} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{3-11\lambda}{1+\lambda} \xi^{3} \right] K_{3}(\xi l) J_{0}(\xi \rho) d\xi$$
(B-19)

for the $O(\varepsilon)$ contribution to the interface shape. Equation (B-19) shows that we do indeed get the viscosity ratio in the shape function at higher order. We also have shown in section III that by solving the problem with the added singularities needed for a spherical body, we again obtain the viscosity ratio in the shape function (see equation (36)).

References

Sneddon, I. N. 1951 'Fourier Transforms'', 1st. ed. McGraw-Hill.

Watson, G. N. 1966 "A Treatise On The Theory Of Bessel Functions", Cambridge University Press.

APPENDIX C: ADDITIONAL FIGURES

The figures in this appendix are included for completeness as they were discussed in the paper yet left out because of their similarity to other figures or results that were included. The only exception is figure C-III which is a view of the deformation from 30 degrees below the plane of the interface for parallel motion. The sphere is moving in the x direction as indicated by the arrow and the interface deformation is in the z direction. The scale in the z direction has been greatly expanded to allow viewing of the shape as in all the other figures. This figure is simply another view of figure V and of the curves in figures IV and C-II which have the same values for the dimensionless groups.

Figure Captions

Figure C-I. Parallel translational deformation. The effects of particle distance for $\alpha/\beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 1$.

$$__l = 3, ---l = 6 \text{ and } ----l = 9.$$

Figure C-II. Parallel translational deformation. The effects of viscosity ratio for $\alpha / \beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and l = 6.

 $\lambda = \infty$, $\lambda = 1$, $--\lambda = 2/3$ and $---\lambda = 0$.

- Figure C-III. Parallel translational deformation. Displacement of the interface as viewed from 30 degrees below the level plane for translation in y direction for $\alpha / \beta = 1$, $\alpha + \beta = 10$, l = 6 and $\lambda = 1$.
- Figure C-IV. Drag ratio for normal translational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 2/3$ as a function of *l*.

 $\alpha / \beta = 0.1, \dots \alpha / \beta = .1, \dots \alpha / \beta = 1 \text{ and } - - \alpha / \beta = 1$

Figure C-V. Drag ratio for normal translational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 10$ as a function of *l*.

 $\alpha / \beta = .01, \dots \alpha / \beta = .1, \dots \alpha / \beta = 1 \text{ and } - - \alpha / \beta = 1$ 10.

Figure C-VI. Drag ratio for parallel rotational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 2/3$ as a function of *l*.

$$\alpha/\beta = .01, \dots \alpha/\beta = .1, \dots \alpha/\beta = 1 \text{ and } - -\alpha/\beta = 10.$$

Figure C-VII. Drag ratio for parallel rotational deformation. The dependence on α/β for $\alpha + \beta = 10$ and $\lambda = 10$ as a function of l.

 $\underline{\alpha/\beta} = .01, - \underline{\alpha/\beta} = .1, - \underline{-\alpha/\beta} = 1 \text{ and } \underline{-\alpha/\beta} = 10.$



-66-


-67-

Z





Figure C-II

>



FIGURE C-IV





-71-



CHAPTER III:

Experimental Investigation of the Normal Motion of a Rigid Sphere Near a Deformable Interface

L INTRODUCTION

This experimental work studies the forces on a spherical particle which moves in the creeping flow regime towards a deformable fluid/fluid interface. This study is designed to investigate some of the cases for normal motion for which Chapter I provides theoretical solutions for small amplitude deformations and the work of Lee and Leal (1981) provides numerical solutions for finite amplitude deformations. The goal of this work is to verify the theoretical and numerical results, as well as to investigate regions of the parameter space which have not previously been studied in the aforementioned works. This work also utilizes a new experimental apparatus which is to be tested for accuracy, as a preliminary to its use in studying the same problem for finite Reynolds numbers, or non-Newtonian suspending fluids, where the existing theoretical and numerical solutions do not apply.

The most common and successful method of evaluating the force on a spherical particle in quasi-steady motion uses the falling-sphere or terminal velocity type experiment, where the velocity of the particle is measured as a function of time. In the case of a sphere settling under the action of gravity, the drag on the sphere equals the net gravitational force on the body. Both Maxworthy (1965) and Pruppacher and Steinberger (1968) used this method with great success for the investigation of deviations from Stokes drag in the low Reynolds number regime (.001-10). Although their results were very reproducible, there was a lack of agreement between the two sets of data as both these researchers made measurements in a bounded system but made no corrections for wall effects. Using the free-fall configuration, Hartland and co-workers [(1968), (1969), and (1970)] studied the *close* approach of a rigid sphere to a fluid/fluid interface, where the interest is in the drainage of the thin film of fluid out from in front of the sphere just before the sphere penetrates the

interface. In these thin film problems, however, the force on the sphere was not determined. Bart (1968), using the same method, tried to evaluate the forces on drops and rigid spheres in their unsteady approach to a fluid/fluid interface. Due to interfacial distortion, the limits of resolution of the experimental procedure, and the unsteady nature of the flow, Bart (1968) found this method of position measurement to be unsuitable when the sphere was within two radii of the interface. Shah, Wasan, and Kintner (1972) studied the mechanism of interface penetration. They were interested in the point at which the interface rutured relative to the position of the sphere.

Other researchers have used a direct force measuring technique which allows the simultaneous measurement of position and force. Jones and Knudsen (1961) used a thin wire and a spring balance to study the force on a sphere in a single "unbounded" fluid for non-zero Reynolds numbers. In the low Reynolds number range, however, their device did not have sufficient sensitivity to accurately measure the small forces they encountered. Kunesh (1971) was able to greatly improve the force measuring system by using a very sensitive two-pan magnetic balance. However, since the balance was bulky it was decided to translate the tank instead of the sphere. The screw-jack used to lift the 1 ton tank could not be machined to close enough tolerance to provide for a smooth translation of the tank and thus no acceptable translation data were obtained. Walker (1965) and Yonas (1967) used strain gauges to measure the forces in their experiments at high Reynolds numbers. A strain gauge is much lighter and easier to translate, thus making it a perfect candidate for force measurements on tethered bodies. Application of a semiconductor bridge to the surface of a thin metal ring, has provided a small deflection ring force transducer which does have the desirable properties of compactness for ease in translating and a large gain with a high signal to noise ratio for measuring small force changes.

Such a device was used in the present study to measure forces on a sphere as it was lowered toward a deformable fluid/fluid interface. The experiments were carried out under conditions where the Reynolds number is very small. In this case, the system is completely characterized by the dimensionless parameters (cf. Chapter I, or Lee and Leal (1981))

$$\lambda \equiv \frac{\mu_1}{\mu_2}$$
$$Ca \equiv \frac{\mu_2 U}{\gamma}$$
$$Cg \equiv \left\{ \frac{\rho_2 g a^2}{\mu_2 U} \left(\frac{\rho_1}{\rho_2} - 1 \right) \right\}^{-1}$$

where the sphere of radius, a, travels at velocity, U, through fluid 2 which lies above fluid 1. Here, γ , μ and ρ represent the interfacial tension, fluid viscosity and fluid density, respectively, while g is the acceleration due to gravity. It is assumed, in the nondimensionalization which leads to this result, that the interface can be completely characterized by the interfacial tension, which is constant independent of time or position on the interface.

In the next section we discuss the fluid systems that were used along with a description of the components of the apparatus, and the errors involved in the measurements. Section III then summarizes the previous theoretical work which is needed to analyze the data to correct for the existence of the wire and the bounding walls. Finally, the last sections include a discussion of the results and a comparison of the results with available theoretical and numerical work.

II. EXPERIMENTAL SYSTEM

The experimental apparatus consists of a large square plexiglas tank containing two immiscible Newtonian liquids. A sphere is lowered at a constant velocity towards the fluid/fluid interface. A wire is attached to the sphere to provide for a constant velocity and to transmit the force on the body to a force transducer. A sketch of the experimental apparatus is shown in figure I. The details of the apparatus will be discussed later in this section.

The decision to use a tethered sphere experiment, instead of the terminal velocity type experiment, was made for the following reasons:

1. A constant velocity could be achieved (and thus constant values for the interfacial parameters, Ca and Cg -- see definitions in section I).

2. The values of Ca and Cg can be varied without changing the fluids or sphere density, by changing the sphere diameter and velocity.

3. The position of the sphere relative to the undeformed interface can be determined to a high degree of accuracy.

4. Forces can be measured close to the interface and even after the sphere has gone past the plane of the undeformed interface.

The drawback to this type of experimental technique is the difficulty in accounting for the disturbance of the flow field created in the neighborhood of the sphere by the wire. Our method of dealing with the wire correction is discussed in section III.

II.A. FLUID CHARACTERIZATION

Since we wish to operate in the creeping flow regime, it is necessary that the fluid in which the sphere is located (i.e. the upper fluid in our apparatus) have a large viscosity (greater than 3000 cs in our system). A large viscosity is also necessary to obtain measurable forces (and force changes) on the sphere

using the force transducer in our device. Finally, it is desirable that the upper fluid be hydrophobic so that it can be used with water as a second fluid and more importantly so that fluid properties are not affected by changes in humidity. With these conditions, the experiments consisted of six sets of fluid systems involving three different fluids as shown in table I. Two of the fluids used came in a variety of grades and all three are Newtonian (ref. polybutene [Hardy (1962)] and silicone oil [Olbricht (1981)]). The density data in tables II-VI were obtained with a standard calibrated hydrometer and performed in a temperature bath stable to ± 0.06 °C. The linear equation used to fit the data was sufficient to reproduce the experimental values of the densities in the 19 °C to 24 °C range to within $\pm 0.2\%$. The viscosity data were also measured in the temperature bath using a Cannon-Fenske viscometer calibrated to ASTM Std. (D-445) and incorporating the density data. The viscosity data were fit quite well $(\pm 0.2\%)$ by the three constant exponential equation indicated in table II and the results for the fluids are shown in tables II-VI. Finally the interfacial tension for the two-fluid systems was measured using a du Nouy balance following ASTM Std. (D-971), with results which are presented in table I.

II.B. EXPERIMENTAL SET-UP

To study the influences of interfacial deformation on a body moving normal to the interface at a constant velocity, one must be able to obtain accurate measurements of the force on the body, its position relative to the undeformed interface, and the shape of the deformed interface. One way of achieving this goal is to use a tether system which requires the sphere to move at a known velocity and is also able to transfer the force on the sphere to a force measuring device. As noted above, a successful tether system will either have to introduce an insignificant disturbance to the fluid or (at least) produce a *known* contribution to the experimental measurements as in the case of the present experiments. In addition to a tether, the other components of our system are a force transducer with sufficient sensitivity to detect the force changes to be investigated, a translation device to provide a constant velocity and a measurable sphere position, and finally, a video system to monitor the shape of the interface. In the remainder of this section, these components will be discussed separately and in detail. This is followed by a discussion of the apparatus as a whole in section II.C.

TANK, BODY AND TETHER

The tank containing the fluids is constructed of 1/2" thick plexiglas which is 15" on a side in cross section and 36" deep (interior dimensions). Tank sizing involves consideration of the wall effects and our ability to evaluate them. Any contribution to the drag by the walls tends to diminish our ability to resolve interfacial forces by decreasing the percentage of the total force signal which is due to the interface. We require the ratio of the forces,

$$\frac{F_{\text{interface}}}{F_{\text{wall}}} \gtrsim O(1) \tag{1}$$

so that the interface will produce a measurable contribution to the force relative to the wall effects. The spheres were made of bronze, polished smooth and spherical to ± 0.0002 inches. The sphere diameters ranged from 3/8 inch to 1 inch. The maximum and minimum sphere sizes were determined empirically, from equation (1) and the limits of resolution of our ring force transducer. The tether is made from stainless steel wire, 32 inches long by 0.0041 inch diameter. Sizing of the tether represents a competition between the desire to minimize the disturbance to the flow field caused by the wire, and the need for a wire which will not experience a change in length sufficient to decrease the accuracy of the position measurement (or break). Combining the maximum forces with the elastic modulus of the wire, it can be shown that the maximum change in total wire length is less than 0.02 inches for our 32 inch wire. It is also important that the wire does not act as a spring by coiling up rather than hanging straight. This is an especially important consideration in the present experiments. These experiments are commonly run close to the terminal velocity of the sphere (when the sphere is close to the interface), and this results in a very small tension in the wire. To eliminate this potential problem, each piece of wire was mechanically straightened so it would hang vertically under its own weight. The equations and data which quantify this discussion are presented in section III after the force measuring system and the method for introducing wall and wire corrections have been discussed.

FORCE MEASUREMENT

The tension in the wire is measured with a ring force transducer that has been fitted with a semiconductor bridge. This bridge is stimulated by a constant 5 ± 0.001 volt power supply and its output is measured with a strip chart recorder. The transducer gain was found on calibration to be $620\pm 2\,\mu$ V per gram and in operation the transducer output could be read to $\pm 2\mu$ V for a period of 60 seconds (or the length of the longest experiment). This was the most accurate small deflection force transducer available, that could give sufficient output for small forces and force changes. The ring was affixed rigidly with a thermally isolating coupling to the guide bar of the translation system and housed inside a box. This isolation of the force transducer was necessary to insure there would be no fluctuations in the heat transfer from the ring which would greatly affect its output. To produce stable thermal surroundings, the force transducer was allowed to heat up under load conditions for a period of at least one hour.

The strain in the ring causes a change in the resistances of the individual

-80-

legs of the bridge and thus a change in the voltage drop across the measured leg of the bridge. This voltage is continuously recorded on an Omni-Scribe (Model A-5141-5) multi-span (0.001 to 10 volts full scale) strip chart recorder which came equipped with an event marker feature which allowed correlation of the force data with the independently determined sphere position as will be discussed in more detail later.

TRANSLATION SYSTEM

The translation system consists of a rigid guide bar, cable, take-up spool and motor as depicted in figure I. The rigid guide is a 3/4 in. square by 42 in. long aluminum bar. At one end there is a thermal isolation housing in which the ring force transducer is inserted. The bar then passes through a 6 in. centering guide which allows only vertical movement of the bar and centers the bar over the tank. Finally the bar is attached by ball and socket to a 1/16 in. flexible stainless steel cable. The cable is wound around a 6 in. take-up spool. The large diameter spool with its small thread pitch is necessary to maintain a constant velocity within a desired accuracy of 2% as the cable is unwound from the spool. The spool is attached to the gearbox of a 1/50 h.p. Bodine motor which is rated at 38 in.lbs. maximum torque. The motor has a continuous setting feedback controller to insure constant r.p.m. of the motor during operation. The controller allowed the selection of constant velocities in the range of 0.25 cps to 1.4 cps. The lower bound is the limit of smooth and constant rotation of the motor while the upper bound is restricted by the use of a manual event marker. This upper bound on the velocity is obtained by assuming a reaction time of 1/20 sec to actuate the event marker and requiring the position to be known to 0.03 inches.

VIDEO SYSTEM

The video system is designed to serve two purposes; first, to monitor the position and velocity of the sphere and second, to record the interface shape as a function of sphere position. Figure I shows that one camera can simultaneously view a real time clock and a ruler attached to the guide bar. The position of the sphere can be related to the position of the pointer on the ruler and thus the video images of the clock and ruler give the change in position with time or simply the average sphere velocity over an element of distance. By checking the video image all along the experimental run we are able to verify that the system ran at a velocity which did not vary by more than 2%.

The second camera is placed to view along the interface and thus record the interface shape as a function of time. The information from the second camera is related to the position of the sphere by combining the images of the two cameras using a screen splitter and recording both on one tape as depicted in figure I.

II.C. METHOD OF OPERATION

Once the system parameters for a given experimental run have been set (i.e. λ , a, ρ_1 , ρ_2 etc.) there are five pieces of data that must be recorded during an individual run. First there is the force from the transducer as a function of time. These data, as collected on the strip chart recorder, must be converted to drag on the sphere as a function of its position relative to the interface and the method by which this is done is discussed in section III. Next there is the measurement of sphere position as a function of time. The first video camera records this information on video tape by monitoring the tape measure attached to the guide bar while simultaneously recording a digital clock as is shown in figure I. The second video camera records the time history of the interface shape. The force is related to the sphere position by use of the

manual event marker which puts a mark next to the force read on the chart paper when actuated. This event marker is triggered manually when the sphere passes a set point in the tank as represented by a reading of the ruler on the guide bar. Finally the average of the temperature in the center of the tank is recorded and the run is accepted if the readings at beginning and end of run agree to within 0.02 °C. This criterion was easily met as the room temperature varied by less than 2 °C during any given day. It may be noted, that a temperature change of 0.02 °C in the center of the tank over a fifteen minute period corresponds to an approximate temperature gradient of 0.8 °C between the wall and the tank center, based upon a conservative value for the heat capacity of $0.6 \frac{\text{cal}}{\text{g}^{\,\text{o}\,\text{K}}}$ and a thermal conductivity of $0.0007 \frac{\text{cal}}{\text{sec cm}^{\,\text{o}\,\text{K}}}$, values which were assumed by Kunesh (1971). 75% of this temperature gradient takes place in the outer half of the tank (Carslaw and Jaeger (1959)) and thus the viscosity for the most temperature sensitive fluid (polybutene) would change by less than 2% in the central region of the tank.

III. EXPERIMENT CALIBRATION AND DATA EVALUATION FOR THEORETICAL COMPARISONS

We have pointed out in the first section that the experiments measure the drag on a tethered sphere translating normal to a deformable fluid/fluid interface in a bounded system. In order to compare our experimental results with previous theoretical work and also to evaluate the accuracy of the experimental method, it is necessary to relate these experimental results to the analogous case of an untethered sphere moving normal to a fluid/fluid interface with no other bounding surfaces (cf. Chapter I and Lee and Leal (1971)). To make these comparisons it is necessary to account for wire/sphere interactions, wire/wall interactions, wire/fluid interactions, and sphere/wall interactions in the data. The known theoretical work concerning these interactions will be summarized here, as well as the data reduction procedure used to actually make comparisons with theory. Also discussed is the work of Brenner (1961) for the drag on a sphere approaching an infinite solid wall. Measurements taken in a single fluid as the sphere approaches the bottom of the tank can be (and are) compared to Brenner's theoretical predictions. This comparison yields an independent measure of the accuracy of the assumptions that were made in transforming the data from a bounded, tethered system to an unbounded, untethered system.

It is also possible to run the experiments sufficiently far from the bottom of the tank and the upper free surface that the most important corrections will be due to the container walls and to the wire attached to the sphere. As anticipated in the discussion on equipment sizing, both of these contributions to the drag will be significant.

Ho and Leal (1974) discuss the correction to the drag on a sphere in proximity to two parallel plane infinite walls, while Brenner's (1961) discussion gives some motivation for extrapolation to four bounding walls by simply summing two two-wall corrections without accounting for the interactions between the two pairs of walls. It is, of course, evident that this "extrapolation" is not rigorously correct. On the other hand, the error introduced by the assumption of independent two-wall interactions will be small compared to the deviations from Stokes' law as the sphere approaches the interface and it is this latter quantity which we desire to determine experimentally. The problem of a sphere moving axially through a circular cylinder has also been solved (cf. Happel and Brenner (1973)) for translation parallel to the walls. The various predicted corrections due to "wall effects" may be summarized in terms of the coefficient, k, in the equation

Drag Ratio =
$$\frac{F}{F_{\infty}} = \frac{1}{1 - k \left(\frac{a}{h}\right) + 0 \left(\frac{a}{h}\right)^3}$$
 (2)

where the sphere radius is denoted as, a, and the distance to (all) bounding walls as, h. F_{∞} is simply Stokes law for an unbounded fluid

$$F_{\infty} = 6\pi \mu a U \tag{3}$$

with the velocity of the sphere denoted as U and the viscosity of the fluid as μ . The predicted values of k corresponding to different wall "geometries" are

infinite fluid	k=0	
1 wall	k=0.5625	(ref. Happel and Brenner (1973))
2 walls	k=1.0040	(ref. Ho and Leal (1973))
4 walls	k=2.0080	(summation of two wall corrections)
cylindrical wall	k=2 .1044	(ref. Happel and Brenner (1973))

It is useful, at this point, to return to our discussion of multiple wall corrections in order to try to obtain some measure of the possible error in estimating wall corrections to the drag on the sphere using equation (2). By doubling the single wall correction and choosing h/a=15 (the smallest value used in these

experiments), we can compare the predicted drag ratio for two walls using the simple additivity assumption, with the exact theoretical value for the drag ratio calculated from the two correct wall correction factor. The difference in these two calculations represents less than a 1% change in the correction to the drag on a sphere. Thus, we would anticipate the four wall correction obtained by using twice the two wall correction to be in error by less than 2%. We may also note that doubling the two wall correction does quite correctly lead to a value for k which is less than the value for an "inscribed" cylindrical wall as expected based on the fact that the average distance of the sphere to the cylindrical wall is smaller for the same a/h, thus leading to stronger interactions. Since no rigorous theoretical results are available for the 4-wall, square cross-section tank, some arbitrariness and uncertainty must necessarily be associated with any choice of a particular wall-correction factor k for use in estimating the drag on a sphere in an unbounded fluid from measurements in the tank. Fortunately, the largest value of a/h in our experiments was only 1/15, and the differences in F resulting from use of the approximate 4-wall value, or the "inscribed" circular cylinder (i.e. for the same a/h values) are very small (less than 2% for the 1 inch sphere where a/h=1/15). Thus, the data in our experiments were reduced using the wall correction factor for an inscribed cylinder. This choice was made, in part, because of the existence of exact theoretical results for the axial motion of two concentric circular cylinders (this will be used to estimate the drag on the wire tether), and the lack of any solution for axial motion of a circular cylinder inside a square cylinder.

The problem of a circular cylinder moving axially through a second circular cylinder is discussed in Happel and Brenner (1973). The resulting formula for the force per unit length on an inner cylinder which is moving at a relative velocity U, is

for b/h < < 1, where b is the radius of the inner cylinder and h the radius of the outer one. With certain additional assumptions, this result can be used to estimate the drag on the wire *alone* (i.e. without the sphere) as it moves along the centerline of the tank. First, it is again necessary to "replace" the square crosssection, 4-wall tank with a circular cylinder which, it is hoped, will be equivalent in some sense. Unfortunately, though it is evident that the drag on a wire in a circular cylinder will be larger than that in a tank of square cross-section for the same b/h (since the 'wall' is, on average, further from the wire), there is no way without a full theory of the square tank problem to quantitatively account for this fact in "predicting" the wire drag for our experimental set-up.¹ In addition, the theory of axial motion of two concentric circular cylinders presumes that the cylinders are both infinite in length. In the case of the tether wire, however, the length of wire immersed at any moment is *finite* and of the same order as the cross-sectional dimension of the tank. Furthermore, the wire penetrates the air-liquid interface at the top of the tank. Apart from any attempt to correct for the finite length of the immersed wire, we know of no method to account for the effect on the wire drag of the local flow conditions at the air-liquid interface. In spite of these considerable uncertainties, we have adopted the formula for F' to estimate the drag on the length L of wire tether which is in the liquid at any instant, i.e.

^{1.} A lower bound on the drag in a square tank is, however, clearly given by the drag on a wire in a circular cylinder whose diameter is equal to the *diagonal* dimension of the square cross-section. This suggests that the drag on the wire in the square tank will be within 5% of that estimated from equation (5).

$$F_{wire} = \frac{2\pi\mu LU}{\ln\left(\frac{h}{b}\right) - 1}.$$
(5)

Here b is now interpreted as the wire radius, and h is the half-width of the tank (i.e. the radius of the "inscribed" cylinder).

In the earlier discussion of the multi-wall corrections for a sphere, we alluded to the fact that boundary/boundary interactions are not taken into account when a simple summation is used to obtain values of k, equation (2), for many walls (2 or 4) from the solutions for one and two walls. For this same reason, we would not expect a simple summation to apply when any two (or more) boundaries are located in close physical proximity to one another. In particular, we expect the presence of the wire to greatly influence the stress on the sphere at and near the point of attachment so that the drag on the composite wire/sphere body is different from the sum of the drags which would act on the individual components taken separately. Thus, it is necessary to either theoretically or experimentally evaluate the wire-sphere interaction if the data for the tethered sphere is to provide any useful information on the motion of an untethered sphere. This problem is addressed for an unbounded fluid by DE Mestre and Katz (1974), who showed that the drag on a sphere with a long slender body attached is significantly lower (0(10%)) than the sum of the forces on the sphere and tail when calculated separately. It is important to note that the results of DE Mestre and Katz (1974) apply only in the limit of an infinite surrounding fluid and that the exact degree of interaction is a function both of b/a and L/a. To date, no-one has considered the DE Mestre and Katz (1974) problem in a bounded domain and it is not at all evident that the error in using their wire/sphere interaction equations in a bounded domain will be small even with walls located at a large distance as in the present experiments. As a consequence of this, and of the additional uncertainties in the use of equation (5) for the wire drag, we adopt what is essentially an empirical scheme for estimating the wire/sphere interaction coefficient in our bounded system. That is, we introduce an empirical factor, α , defined by

$$\alpha + \beta \equiv \frac{\text{Actual Drag on Sphere + Wire in Tank}}{\text{Sum of Drag on Sphere in Tank + Drag on Wire in Tank}}$$
(6)

which has the effect of modifying the DE Mestre and Katz interaction factor, β , to account for hydrodynamic effects of the tank walls and the interface. As the boundary interactions are expected to yield only modest corrections to the DE Mestre and Katz interaction factor when the sphere is far from the gas/liquid interface, the liquid/liquid interface and the walls, a single α is determined for all the runs. This value of α is determined by simply adjusting α starting from some initial guess, until an optimal match is achieved between theory and experiment for the drag on a sphere which is far (l > 10) from either the fluid/fluid interface in the case of the two fluid experiments or the tank bottom in the single fluid experiments. This correction factor α may need further modification on close approach of the sphere to the interface, but there is no way to evaluate this change and we will simply assume there is no change at all. A partial test of this hypothesis is to use the value of α , determined for l > 10, to reduce the data for close approach of the sphere to a plane solid wall where there is an exact analytic result available (cf. Brenner (1961)) for comparison.

The actual data analysis was performed in a two-step fashion. The data were first reduced to a form sufficient for the determination of α from the farfield drag measurements, and then the remaining data was analyzed, incorporating the empirically obtained value for α , to obtain "corrected" experimental data for comparison with available fluid/fluid interface theories. To determine α , the total force versus position was first obtained for each experimental run for l > 1 (actually l > 10). The DE Mestre and Katz (1974) correction β (which is a function of l and varies between .88 and .94 for our experimental conditions) was then applied to the raw force data to obtain a set of values which would correspond to the sum of the forces on the wire and sphere taken separately provided the actual value of α is zero as assumed in this first step. The drag on the wire alone was then calculated from equation (5) and subtracted from the "corrected" sum to yield an estimate for the drag on the sphere alone in a bounded domain, far from the interface (since l > 1). Finally, this drag estimate was corrected for "wall effects" using equations (2) and (3), and the resulting "measurements" for the drag on a sphere far from an interface (l > 1) were compared with theoretical values from Brenner (1961). In all cases, the reduced experimental data obtained with α equal to zero, yielded too large values for the corrected drag. Thus, a new "guess" for α was made and a "best value" of α for each run was determined by iteration. Finally, a best single overall value of α was adopted based on the smallest average deviation of the "measured" drag from the results of Brenner (1961) over all of the experimental runs. This process resulted in a predicted value of α =0.03 which decreases the DE Mestre and Katz (1974) correction in this region from roughly a 10% change to a 7% change in the total force. After incorporating α , we were able to experimentally reproduce the theoretically predicted drag ratios for normal motion of an isolated sphere far from an interface to within $\pm 4\%$ for *all* runs. This entire method of data reduction, once α has been chosen, is presented in the appendix to this chapter. The appendix shows the force transducer output and the steps which followed to reduce the data for comparison with theory.

Any uncertainty associated particularly with the use of equation (5) to estimate the wire drag may, of course, be compensated for in the case of a sphere far from either an interface or bounding walls by the choice of α . The key problem is that comparisons for this 'far-field' data alone cannot distinguish between errors in (5) compensated by a change in α , and genuine changes in the wire/sphere interaction factor due to the presence of the bounding walls. Furthermore, we have no way to determine whether additional changes in α are required when the sphere approaches the interface. (If such changes in α were necessary, it would be impossible to determine what fraction of measured changes in the total drag are due to these (unknown) changes in the relative level of the wire/sphere interaction as the sphere approaches the interface, and which represent a meaningful change in the drag on the sphere alone.) Fortunately, an answer to both of these uncertainties in the choice of α is available. In particular, in figure III, we compare experimental data for a sphere approaching a solid wall, "corrected" in the manner outlined above using the value α =0.03, with theoretical predictions for a sphere approaching an infinite solid wall due to Brenner (1961). Evidently, the corrected experimental data and the theoretical predictions agree to within approximately $(\pm 5\%)$. This provides a strong indication that the changes in the wire/sphere interaction coefficient associated with a nonzero value of α are a physically relevant reflection of the presence of side (wall) boundaries (rather than inaccuracy in equation (5)), and further that the value of α can be considered as constant even when the sphere is in close proximity to an interface (or solid end wall) without significant loss of accuracy. Further comparisons of the corrected experimental results with α =0.03 will be made with the numerical results of Lee and Leal (1981) for approach to a deformed interface in section IV. However, it is evident that our experimental apparatus can be expected to yield values for the drag on a sphere in normal motion towards a fluid/fluid interface which should lie within approximately \pm 5% of the "expected" values for motion of an isolated sphere toward the interface in an unbounded fluid system.

Now that the method for wire correction has been discussed, we can

present our consideration of the restraint on sphere sizes due to the presence of the wire. For our experiment to yield accurate information about the sphere, we must have

$$\frac{F_{sphere}}{F_{wire}} \gtrsim O(1) \tag{7}$$

so as not to mask the forces on the sphere. Upon substituting equation (5) and equation (3) for F_{sphere} we see that we require

$$R_{0} \equiv \frac{\ln \frac{h}{b} - 1}{\frac{L}{a}} \gtrsim O(1).$$
(8)

If we constrain the wire length to a maximum of 10 inches and choose the smallest sphere to be 3/8 inch, we have that $R_0 \sim O(0.3)$ and thus the limit taken for the smallest sphere size to be investigated.

We have shown that we must rely on our ability to make wire and wall corrections to be able to obtain meaningful comparisons between experiment and theory. The results of Lee and Leal (1961)predict the existence of a column of fluid which trails behind the sphere for very large interfacial deformations (l < -1). They were able to show for the cases which they studied, that a long tail of the upper fluid travels behind the sphere instead of breaking off and completing the penetration of the interface. In our experiment, for l < -1, the wire is moving through this column of liquid which is trailing behind the sphere. Thus the wire does not 'see' the tank surrounding it in this region, but instead it 'sees' a much closer interface consisting of the fluid which makes up this trailing column. For large values of λ ($\lambda \ge O(1)$) the "corrected" data from the experiment may thus be expected to yield too large a value for the drag due to the proximity of more viscous fluid not accounted for in the wire correction when l < -1. For the case of small λ , on the other hand we would expect the "corrected" experimental values to be too small since the wire correction is based on the surrounding fluid being more viscous. Due to the lack of relevant corrections for the wire/wall and wire/sphere interactions in this region, the experiments do not generally study cases where l < -1. However, one experimental run (B4) is compared with numerical results for l < 1 in figure XIV which illustrates the problems of data evaluation discussed above.

IV. EXPERIMENTAL RESULTS

The values of the dimensionless groups for the individual experiments that will be discussed are contained in table VII. The same information is also shown in figure II where Cg is plotted as a function of Ca with the approximate value of λ indicated by the marker type. It is quite apparent from this figure that there were only a limited number of experiments in the small Ca regime. This is a consequence of the real difficulty of finding fluids which will yield small values of Ca in our experimental apparatus, while simultaneously yielding measurably large drag forces. The drag on the sphere must be large enough to be measured accurately on the force transducer, as explained in the previous section. Since the drag and Ca are both linearly proportional to μ U, any increase in the drag associated with μU , tends to lead to large values of Ca. The alternative to larger $\mu \mathrm{U}$ is an increase in the particle size, a, which allows for a large force for a smaller μU and thus a smaller value for Ca. However, beyond a $\sim \frac{1}{2}$ in., this leads to an undesirable increase in the wall correction which tends to 'wash out' the interfacial phenomena even though we have included corrections for wall effects in the data analysis. Thus to obtain small values of Ca in our experimental apparatus, the fluid system was required to have a large interfacial tension, O(30 dynes/cm), which we found to be difficult to achieve with the added constraints of immiscibility, and large viscosity for the less dense fluid, O(3000 cs).

It may be noted that interfacial tension and a density difference across the interface both act to resist interface deformation. Thus, in order for either to exhibit a dominating influence on the degree of deformation, it is necessary that either Ca < Cg in which case the degree of deformation will depend primarily on the magnitude of Ca, or Cg < Ca in which case the dominant influence will be due to Cg. It can be seen from either table VII or figure II, that the only cases which afford an opportunity to examine the dependence of deformation or drag

on interfacial tension are C11 compared with A6 (or possibly B8), and C4 compared with E2 or E4. In the latter case there is a large change in λ as well as Ca and this will complicate the comparison. However, in the first case, λ is very small except for case B8 and thus the variation in λ between case C11 and case A6 should not be very important. The changes in Cg are relatively small in all of these cases compared to the changes in Ca. Cases which allow investigation of the effects of Cg are more numerous since Ca> > Cg in the majority of experiments as can be seen from figure II. Likewise investigation of the effects of λ is also facilitated by the large number of runs where Cg is approximately constant and Ca is unimportant.

IV.A. EXPERIMENTAL COMPARISONS

In figures IV--XI, we present comparisons of the experimental runs which relate to the effects of Ca, Cg and λ after the method of data reduction of section III has been applied. These comparisons are made to illustrate the experimentally measured effects of Ca, Cg, and λ on the interface shape and the forces on the sphere. Conclusions from the experimental data were qualitatively checked against results from Chapter I to determine if there are any obvious disagreements with the theory for normal motion of a sphere towards a fluid/fluid interface.

EFFECT OF Ca

Figures IV and V present comparisons of the runs which were previously identified as providing the best data sets for determining the effects of variation in Ca for "fixed" values of Cg and λ . It is evident that the drag for both runs C11 and C4 lies above that for A6 and E4, respectively, presumably as a consequence of the much smaller values for Ca in the former runs. It is also evident in figure IX that the small value of Ca in C11 results in a much smaller deformation along

the centerline but a broadening of the region of interface deformation to larger values of R. Finally it is apparent that the drag curves of C4 and E4 will cross at $l \approx -2$, a result of the significantly larger value for λ in the latter case. These conclusions are in complete qualitative agreement with the results of the work in Chapter I.

EFFECT OF Cg

The influence of Cg on drag and interface shape can be determined from the results shown in figures V--VIII and X. In figure VI, the drag for run B4 is larger than the drag experienced by the sphere in run B8 due to the smaller value of Cg for B4. The same result is shown in figure VII where run D10 has a larger drag ratio than run D8, due again to the smaller value of Cg for D10. Smaller values for Cg correspond to decreased deformation of the interface, as is evident when the results for run B4 are compared with those for B8 in figure X. Figures V and VIII show the same qualitative dependence on Cg by comparison between runs E1 and E4 and runs E2 and E3 for l < 3. For l > 3 in figures V and VIII, the drag ratio appears slightly larger in the runs with the larger values for Cg, but this is presumably a manifestation of experimental error. The dependence of the drag ratio and interface deformation on Cg is again in good qualitative agreement with the results of Chapter I.

EFFECT OF λ

Figures IV, VI--VIII, and XI compare runs where the influence on the drag ratio and the interface shape due to λ can be studied. In figures VI and VIII we observe very weak dependence of the drag ratio on λ . The comparison of runs D2 and E2 in figure VIII shows almost no difference in the drag ratio even though there is a ten fold change in λ . Figure VI compares runs D8, D10, and E3, and it is again evident that the drag ratio for run E3 is largest for all *l*, due to the larger value of λ . Even though the differences in the drag ratio, shown in figure VI, are relatively small, however, it should be noted that the increased drag due to increased λ is partially compensated by the fact that Cg is slightly smaller for run D10 than it is for run E3. Likewise, the dependence of λ indicated in figure VII is weaker than might be anticipated, because of the competition between increased λ and increased Cg. In particular, all that we can conclude from figure VII is that the increased drag due to the tenfold increase in λ from case D2 to E2 is almost exactly balanced by the decreased drag associated with the increase in Cg. In figure IV, a competition between λ and Cg is evident where the effects of λ on drag ratio apparently dominate for l < -2 and the effects of Cg dominate for l > 2. It is interesting to now observe in figure XI how the interface shape fits into this picture of a competition between λ and Cg in runs A6 and B8. Run A6 experiences smaller deformations and larger drag ratios for l>2 when compared with run B8, while the opposite is true when l < 2. This is not to say that the whole story of drag ratio can be told by simply observing the interface shape. It is quite obvious that the shapes for runs A6 and B8 are not equal between l=-2 and l=2 where the drag ratios are equal. But it does appear that the proximity of the sphere to the interface plays an important role. Finally figure VII compares the drag ratio for runs B4 and D8 where it is obvious from comparisons at large l that experimental error has accentuated differences in the drag for small l. Still we can conclude, that for values of Cg and λ near 1, differences in Cg are more important than differences in λ in determining the drag ratio. This result would be expected as it has already been shown that λ only has a small influence on the drag for l > 0. These conclusions are again verification of those obtained in Chapter I.

IV.B. QUANTITATIVE COMPARISONS WITH THEORY

Essentially the comparisons of the preceding sub-sections have demonstrated good qualitative agreement with the theoretical predictions of Chapter I. It is also of great interest to verify the quantitative accuracy of the experimental techniques, not only to better understand the particular results obtained in this investigation, but as a preliminary to future investigation of problems which cannot easily be studied theoretically. The theories available for quantitative comparisons are the small deformation results of Chapter I and the large deformation numerical results of Lee and Leal (1981).

Our objective, then, is to compare the present experimental results (after applying wire and wall corrections which were presented in section III) with these analytical and numerical results. As discussed in Chapter I, the small deformation theory is expected to apply when 1/Ca + 1/Cg is large and l > 1. The condition on the interfacial parameters is required in order that the interface remain near flat, while the requirement l > 1, is a result of the solutions for the flow field being obtained as a series solution in the small parameter l^{-1} . The numerical solutions for the force and interface shape by Lee and Leal (1981) are expected to apply for all values of l (except as noted in the comparison with run B4), Ca, Cg and λ . However, only one numerical run (λ =1, Cg=1, and Ca= ∞) in the paper of Lee and Leal (1981) corresponded closely to the experimental runs which were performed (run B4 λ =0.965, Cg=0.934, and Ca=65.8). Thus, additional numerical results were obtained here, using the numerical scheme developed by Lee and Leal (1981), for values of λ , Cg, and Ca which were obtained experimentally.

We will first make quantitative comparisons of the experimental work with the results of Chapter I to determine the values of l and 1/Ca + 1/Cg (and the resultant degree of interface deformation) that are associated with the failure of the small deformation expansion. This is followed by comparisons of the experimental data with the numerical results mentioned above, primarily as a test of the accuracy of the experiment. Finally comparison is made with an experimental run where it is anticipated that theoretical results may not agree due to an interfacial phenomena associated with large interfacial tensions.

Figure XII shows the experimental data for the drag ratio for run E1 (1/Ca + 1/Cg = 9.2) and the corresponding theoretical prediction from Chapter I for motion of a sphere towards a slightly deformed interface. It is evident that the agreement is good down to $l \sim 3$ where, presumably, the assumption $l^{-1} < 1$ starts to break down. Since the interface deformation also starts to become significant at about the same point (e.g. for l=3 the centerline deformation is found to be ~ 0.2 for run E1 -- note that the deformation has been nondimensionalized with respect to the sphere radius), we would expect the predicted results to diverge rather rapidly from the experiments with decrease in l, as is in fact observed in figure XII.

A similar comparison of drag ratio data for run E2 (1/Ca + 1/Cg = 5.56) with both the small deformation theory and the numerical results, is shown in figure XIII. In this case, the small deformation theory and the experiments diverge for larger values of l, as a consequence of the larger deformation which occurs for the smaller value of 1/Ca + 1/Cg. Much better comparison is apparent between the numerical results and the experiments (as expected), thus tending to confirm the accuracy of the experimental methods.

Finally, in figure XIV, we compare numerical, small deformation and experimental results for run B4, where 1/Ca + 1/Cg = 1.08. In this case, the deviation between the latter two results is particularly severe, as would be expected since $1/Ca + 1/Cg \sim O(1)$. It may be noted, in this regard, that the interface deformation already yields a centerline displacement of ~ 0.2 for l=5.5. Comparison between the numerical results and experiment, on the other hand, is much better. Indeed, from l=1.5 to l=-1.5 the drag ratios agree exceptionally well. The agreement is poor at l=3 but this is due to the fact that in the work of Lee and Leal (1981) this case was started with a flat interface at l=3, and it takes some distance before the interface shape and velocity fields are not influenced by the fact that the sphere has not come from some large value of l. The departure of the two curves for l<-1.5 is a consequence of the presence of the tether in the experiments. The numerical work of Lee and Leal (1981) is able to accurately predict the force on a sphere which is located even at "large" negative values of l, provided that the sphere is still surrounded by the upper fluid. As discussed in section III, the experimental results are not expected to accurately handle the case for large deformations of the interface where a long tail of fluid trails behind the sphere. Figure XVII also shows good agreement between the measured and calculated interface shapes in the region l=-1.

Finally, figure XV compares run C4 (1/Ca + 1/Cg = 6.21) with predictions from both the small deformation theory of Chapter I and with numerical predictions for the same values of Ca, Cg and λ . Evidently, in this case, the theoretical and experimental results are in only modest agreement, and the "large" deformation, "exact" numerical results appear worse relative to the data rather than better as expected. In addition, it can be seen by comparing the experimentally observed interface shapes for run C4 with the numerically calculated results in figure XVIII that the observed deformation is much larger than predicted numerically. A possible rationalization of the rather poor agreement in this case, relative to those cases considered earlier, arises from the observation that run C4 involves a large interfacial tension. Thus, relatively smaller amounts of surfactant contamination can lead to interfacial gradients of sufficient magnitude to significantly retard the tangential velocity at the interface. This would naturally lead to the observed larger drag forces, and the smaller mean values of the interfacial tension relative to those of the uncontaminated interface would tend to allow more deformation for the same nominal values of Ca, Cg, and λ (note

that the value of Ca based upon γ for the uncontaminated interface will be lower than the effective value based on γ at the contaminated interface). A partial test of this hypothesized explanation for the relatively poor comparisons cited earlier, is shown in figure XVI, in which the experimental results are compared with theoretical results for a *solid wall* from figure III. It is evident that the experimental results show much better agreement with these drag ratio predictions for a solid wall, thus lending support to the hypothesis of reduced tangential velocity on the interface due to contamination in this case of 'large'' γ .

We have thus found good agreement (~5%) for l>3 between the experiments and the small deformation results of Chapter I when 1/Ca + 1/Cg = O(10). For smaller interfacial returning forces and thus larger interfacial deformations, the comparisons of experiment with the numerical predictions from Lee and Leal (1981) provide agreement to within 10% for l>-1. One significant exception which was found not to agree with the numerical results involved run C4 with its large interfacial tension. It has been hypothesized here, that interfacial contamination was responsible for the discrepancies between experiment and theory in this case by producing gradients in the interfacial tension under flow circumstances.

V. CONCLUSIONS

In the observations of the dependence of drag ratio on Ca, Cg, and λ in section IV.A., we found good qualitative agreement with the predictions from Chapter I. Section IV.B. provided the quantitative comparisons with the results in Chapter I from which some conclusions can be drawn about the range of validity of the small deformation theory. A correlation was found indicating when deviation of the small deformation theory from the experimental results would occur. For $1/Ca + 1/Cg \approx 10$ this deviation occurred at $l \approx 3$ and corresponded to an interfacial deformation became significant appeared to increase. Finally for $1/Ca + 1/Cg \approx 1$, the point of deviation of the small deformation theory for the small deformation theory for the small deformation theory for the small deformation became significant appeared to increase. Finally for $1/Ca + 1/Cg \approx 1$, the point of deviation of the small deformation theory for the drag ratio and the drag ratio from experimental measurement had moved out to $l \approx 5.5$, where again this deviation corresponded to an interfacial deformation from experimental measurement had moved out to $l \approx 5.5$. These results correspond to values of Ca/Cg>1 and no conclusions can be drawn for the case of Ca/Cg<1.

Furthermore, in section IV.B., the error between the experimental results and the numerical prediction was less than $\sim 10\%$ of the total drag for l>-1. The exception to this level of agreement was concerned with a system where the interfacial tension was large and expected to dominate and thus presumably be subject to the effects of interface contaminants. The case of large interfacial tension proved to be quite interesting. The results indicate care is necessary in applications of theories when interfacial phenomena dominated by surface tension are studied in the possible presence of surfactant contaminants.
ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The author is greatly indebted to the work of Joe Stoot of SCS Company. He developed a method to straighten the wire tether from its originally coiled state.

References

- Bart, E. 1968 The slow unsteady settling of a (fluid, solid) sphere toward a flat interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. 23, 193.
- Brenner, H. 1961 The slow motion of a sphere through a viscous fluid towards a plane surface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **16**, 242.
- Carslaw, H. C. and Jaeger, J. C. 1959 "Conduction of Heat in Solids", Oxford University Press, pg. 200.
- Happel, J. and Brenner, H. 1973 'Low Reynolds Number Hydrodynamics', Noordhoff International Publishing, 2nd. ed.
- Hardy, R. C. 1962 U.S. Nat Bur. Stds. Monograph 55, pg. 5.
- Hartland, S. 1968 The approach of a rigid sphere to a deformable liquid/liquid interface. J. Coll. and Interface Sci. **26**, 383.
- Hartland, S. 1969 The profile of the draining film between a rigid sphere and a deformable fluid-liquid interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **24**, 987.
- Hartland, S. and Robinson J. D. 1970 Unsymmetrical drainage beneath a rigid sphere approaching a deformable liquid-liquid interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **25**, 277.
- Ho, B. P. and Leal, L. G. 1974 Inertial migration of rigid spheres in twodimensional unidirectional flows. J. Fluid Mech. **65**, 365.
- Jones, A. M. and Knudsen, J. G. 1961 Drag coefficients at low Reynolds numbers for flow past immersed bodies. A. I. Ch. E. Jour. 7, 20.
- Kunesh, J. G. 1971 PhD Dissertation, Carnegie-Mellon University.
- Lee, S. H., Chadwick, R. S. & Leal, L. G. 1979 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 1: An approximate solution by generaliza-

tion of the method of Lorentz. J. Fluid Mech. 93, 705.

- Lee, S. H. and L. G. Leal 1981 The Motion of a Sphere in the Presence of a Deformable Interface Part 2: A Numerical Study of the Translation of a Sphere Normal to an Interface, Submitted **JCIS**.
- Maxworthy, T. 1965 Accurate measurement of sphere drag at low Reynolds numbers. Jour. Fluid Mech. **23**, 369.
- Mestre, N. J. DE and Katz, D. F. 1974 Stokes flow about a sphere attached to a slender body. Jour. Fluid Mech. **64**, 817.
- Olbricht, W. L. 1981 PhD Dissertation, California Institute of Technology.
- Pruppacher, H. R. and Steinberger E. H. 1968 An experimental determination of the drag on a sphere at low Reynolds numbers. Jour. Applied Physics **39**, 4129.
- Stokes, G. G. 1851 On the effect of the internal friction of fluids on the motion of pendulums. Trans. Camb. Phil. Soc. **9**, pt. II, 8.
- Shah, S. T., Wasan, D. T. and Kintner, R. C. 1972 Passage of a liquid drop through a liquid-liquid interface. Chem. Eng. Sci. **27**, 881.
- Walker, R. E. 1965 'Symposium on Rheology'', Marris, A. W. and Wang, J. T. S., eds., Cath. Univ. Press.
- Yonas, G. 1967 Measurements of drag in a conducting fluid with an aligned field and large interaction parameter. Jour. Fluid Mech. **30**, 813.

	<u></u>	TABLE I	
		Experimental Syste	ems
System	Lower Phase	Upper Phase	Interfacial Tension (dynes/cm)
#	Solid Wall	Polybutene #24	
A	Water	Polybutene #24	34.1 ± 0.4
В	Silicone Oil 30,000	Polybutene #24	1.9 ± 0.2
С	Water	Silicone Oil Blend	37.1 ± 0.4
D	Silicone Oil Blend	Polybutene #16	1.9 ± 0.2
Е	Silicone Oil 30,000	Polybutene #16	1.9 ± 0.2

Silicone Oil 30,000 is Dow Corning Silicone Oil 200 Fluid grade 30,000 cs; Silicone Oil Blend is Dow Corning Silicone Oil 200 Fluid 28.9% grade 30,000 cs and 71.1% grade 1,000 cs; Polybutene is Chevron Polybutene w/ grade code

	1	0	7	-
--	---	---	---	---

	ТА	BLE II	
	Fluid P	arameters	
Viscosity19°C	C24°C		
Fluid	A	В	С
Silicone Oil 30,000	-75.1993	45798.4	-6465589.
Silicone Oil Blend	-188.302	110957.	-16040387.
Polybutene #16	90.9942	-59131.8	9861929.
Polybutene #24	52.9987	-36094.8	6531496.
Water	0.229832	-4944.93	1034272.
μ.	$= e^{\begin{bmatrix} T & T & T^2 \end{bmatrix}}$, T in	°K, μ in poise; $\frac{gm}{cm sec}$	
Density19°C-	-24°C		
Fluid	ρ	Δρ	TEMP
Silicone Oil 30,000	0.972533	-1.00449×10^{-3}	21.00
Silicone Oil Blend	0.971046	-8.97484 × 10 ⁻⁴	20.95
Polybutene #16	0.872236	-4.91887 × 10 ⁻⁴	19.92
Polybutene #24	0.886373	-5.17835 × 10 ⁻⁴	20.65
Water	0.998405	-2.1167×10^{-4}	19.00
	RHO + (T – TEMP))×Δρ, T in °C, ρ in g∕cc	

	Polybutene #16 Vis	cosity and Density Data	
Temp. (°C)	Time (s	ec)	Specific Gravity
19.71 ± 0.06	292.	1	
	291.	1	
	292.	0	
	291.	9	
	$\overline{\mathbf{x}} = 291.$	775	
19.92 ± 0.06			0.8738
20.56 ± 0.06	269.	В	
	269.	1	
	270.	0	
	269.	7	
	$\overline{\mathbf{x}} = 269.$	65	
21.30 ± 0.02	252.	1	
	252.1	5	
	252.1	2	
	252.	1	
	$\overline{\mathbf{x}} = 252.5$	225	
22.03 ± 0.03	236.	1	
	236.5	2	
	236	4	
	236.0	3	
	$\overline{\mathbf{x}} = 236.2$	325	
23.17 ± 0.03			0.8728

TABLE III

	Polybutene #24 Viscosity and Density Data	
Temp. (°C)	Time (sec)	Specific Gravity
19.44 ± 0.03	2015.3	0.8891
	2014.0	
	2011.8	
	2008.2	
	$\bar{x} = 2012.325$	
20.65 ± 0.03	1786.4	0.8881
	1784.3	
	21787.3	
	1788.6	
	$\bar{x} = 1786.78$	
21.86 ± 0.03	1590.5	0.8877
	1589.7	
	1595.7	
	21596.0	
	1597.2	
	$\bar{x} = 1594.12$	
22.94 ± 0.04	21446.1	0.8871
	1436.1	
	1444.2	
	1446.6	
	1441.9	
	1441.3	
	x = 1443.186	

Viscometer #600 J964

TABLE IV

TABLE V

	Silicone Oil Blend Viscosity and Density Dat	ta
Temp. (°C)	Time (sec)	Specific Gravity
19.86 ± 0.04		0.9738
19.94 ± 0.04	2443.3	
	443.6	
	443.5	
	$\bar{x} = 443.425$	
20.55 ± 0.04	2438.5	
	438.9	
	438.6	
	$\bar{x} = 438.625$	
20.95 ± 0.04		0.9730
21.30 ± 0.04	432.1	
	431.8	
	431.9	
	431.7	
	$\bar{\mathbf{x}} = 431.875$	
21.96 ± 0.04		0.9723
22.09 ± 0.04	2425.4	
	2425.3	
	$\bar{x} = 425.35$	
23.17 ± 0.04		0.9714

Viscometer #500 E483

		TABLE VI	
	Silicone Oil 30,000	Viscosity and Density Data	a
Temp. (°C)	Time	e (sec)	Specific Gravity
19.94 ± 0.04	15	599.8	0.9755
	15	599.5	
	15	599.2	
	x = 15	99.5	
21.00 ± 0.03	15	66.6	0.9745
	15	66.1	
	15	68.0	
	15	68.0	
	x = 15	67.175	
22.00 ± 0.03	15	534.6	0.9737
	15	35.4	
	15	34.4	
	15	534.7	
	x = 15	34.775	
22.95 ± 0.03	15	606.9	0.9729
	15	507.8	
	15	06.5	
	15	507.4	
	x = 15	507.15	

Viscometer #600 J964

-112-

			TABLE VII			
		Ru	n Parameters			
Run	Particle Radius (cm)	Velocity (cm/sec)	Temperture (°C)	Ca	Cg	λ
9	0.9521	0.396	21.18			
A6	0.6286	0.355	20.56	3.506	2.720	3.×10 ^{−5}
B4	1.2697	0.380	20.60	65.790	0.934	0.965
B8	0.6286	0.470	21.55	74.158	4.247	1,036
C4	1.2697	0.382	21.13	0.347	0.301	$3. \times 10^{-4}$
C11	0.4747	0.372	20.93	0.339	2.107	$3. \times 10^{-4}$
D2	1.2697	0.380	20.31	9.924	0.122	0.631
D8	0.6286	0.681	20.98	16.742	0.831	0.662
D10	0.6286	0.550	20.98	13.517	0.671	0.662
E1	1.2697	0.397	21.84	9.029	0.110	7.146
ES	1.2697	0.655	21.84	14.894	0.182	7.146
E3	0.6286	0 .651	21.90	14.738	0.724	7.175
E4	0.6286	0.387	21.90	8.762	0.430	7.175

Figure Captions

- Figure I: Schematic view of experimental apparatus. a: variable speed motor; b: low pitch 6 in. aluminum take-up wheel; c: 1/16 in. stainless steel cable w/ swivel fitting at lower connection; d: ruler; e: 3/4 in. square by 42 in. aluminum guide bar; f: 6 in. guide affixed rigidly to wall w/ 8 screw adjustments for vertical alignment of guide bar; g: mark for ruler readings, attached to f; h: digital clock; i: ring force transducer w/ thermal isolation mounting to guide bar; j: thermal isolation housing for force transducer; k: .004 in. straightened stainless steel wire; l: polished bronze sphere; m: fluid 1, lower phase; n: fluid 2, upper phase; o: 16 in. square by 36 in. plexiglas tank, 1/2 in. thick; p: video camera with 6:1 zoom and 2 diopter close-up lens; q: video camera with 6:1 zoom and 4 diopter close-up lens; r: screen splitter and recorder to combine images from cameras p and q and record results; s: video monitor with interface from camera p in upper section and clock and ruler from camera q in lower section.
- Figure II: Log/Log plot of parameter space for experimental runs. + λ =0., * λ =0.6, o λ =1., and o λ =7.
- Figure III: Approach of solid sphere normal to infinite plane solid wall. Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____experimental results _____theoretical results

Figure IV: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____C11, ____A6, and ----- B8

Figure V: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____C4, ___ ___E4, and ----- E1

Figure VI: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____D8, ____ _D10, and ----- E3

Figure VII: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____B4, ___ __B8, and ----- D8

Figure VIII: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____D2, ____ E2, and ----- E3

Figure IX: Interface shape comparison for the variation of distance to the interface, l, with $\lambda=1$, Cg=1, and Ca= ∞ .

_____C11 and _____A6

Figure X: Interface shape comparison for the variation of distance to the interface, l, with $\lambda=1$, Cg=1, and Ca= ∞ .

_____B4 and ___ __ B8

Figure XI: Interface shape comparison for the variation of distance to the interface, l, with $\lambda=1$, Cg=1, and Ca= ∞ .

_____A6 and ___ __ B8

Figure XII: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____E1 and _____small deformation results

Figure XIII: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____E2, _____small deformation results,

and - - - - - - numerical results

Figure XIV: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____B4, _____small deformation results,

and - - - - - - numerical results

Figure XV: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____C4, ___ ___small deformation results,

and - - - - - - numerical results

Figure XVI: Drag ratio versus distance to the interface.

_____C4, _____solid wall theoretical results,

and - - - - - - numerical results

Figure XVII: Interface shape comparison for the variation of distance to the interface, l, with λ =0.965, Cg=0.934, and Ca=65.790 for B4 and λ =1., Cg=1., and Ca= ∞ for the numerical results.

_____B4 and __ __ __numerical results

Figure XVIII: Interface shape comparison for the variation of distance to the

interface, l, with λ =0.0003, Cg=0.301, and Ca=0.347.

_____C4 and __ __ __numerical results





Figure II



FIGURE III















FIGURE VII















FIGURE XII



FIGURE XIII









-133-



APPENDIX

For completeness, the force transducer output voltage as a function of sphere position is presented for each experimental run in figures I -- XIII. While photographs of the sphere and interface for selected runs and values for l are presented in figures XIV--XXIII. These are accompanied by the corresponding computer outputs which relate to the analysis of the wire and wall corrections, in tables I -- XIII. We present here a discussion for the data of run B4 to point to the important aspects in the force plot and also to illustrate the method used to "correct" these data for the presence of the wire and walls.

Figure III and table III present the force data and the corrected drag ratio results, respectively, for run B4. The force data in figure III have four distinct regions relating to the interaction of the sphere with the interface. The force in region 1 represents the the weight of a stationary sphere immersed in the fluid. The sphere is set impulsively into motion by lowering the wire in region 2. Here the force on the sphere remains relatively constant while the force on the wire increases 'linearly'' (only an approximation as boundary/boundary interactions complicate the problem) with increasing length immersed in the fluid. In region 3 we see the interaction of the sphere with the interface which accelerates the decrease in measured force on the wire and sphere. Finally the sphere center passes the plane of the undeformed interface and enters region 4 where the force on the sphere is associated with local stretching of the deformable interface.

These same data are analyzed in table III where the wire and wall corrections are calculated to obtain a value for the drag ratio to be used in comparisons with theory. The top half of the table is concerned with the physical data for the experimental run and the headings for each number are intended to be descriptive of the listed quantity. For example, some of the more useful quantities are; sphere diameter (SPH D IN), wire diameter (WIRE D IN), fluid temperature (FL TEMP °C), sphere nominal velocity (VEL CPS) and self explanatory fluid properties and dimensionless groups. The first two columns of numbers are the data from the strip chart recorder (figure III). Next is the dimensionless distance of the sphere center to the undeformed interface. Column four has the total force data $(\frac{g \text{ cm}}{\sec^2})$ as measured by the force tranducer. The following column records the total length of immersed wire. The sixth column has the corrected value for the ratio of DE Mestre and Katz (1974) and the empirical correlation ($\alpha + \beta$). The next column has the wire drag as calculated in equation (5). this is followed by the drag on the sphere which is obtained by dividing "RATIO" into the "TOTAL FORCE" and then subtracting the wire drag and the drag due to the wall correction (not shown). Finally the drag ratio (SCALED DRAG) is obtained by dividing the drag on the sphere by Stokes' drag (note that the velocity does change during the course of the experimental run).

FACTOR	\$00E+01					DRAG		72348 13352 15676
CH VEL	0.1013	LANDA 1750E-04	GARMA	000E+02		SCALED	\$6666666655566666666666666666666666666	4450
TANK D IN	0.1400006 +02	0°306	_	1 C.341		SPHERE DRAG		3341.1442090 3550°1744141 3850°1744141
WALL FACTOR	.2104406+01	DENSI7 0.886099E+00	RHO LOWER	0.997944600		HIRE DRAG		7752.3579102 7801.8173828 7851.322656
H HIDTH CM	52000F + 12 0	K 15CUSI IY X 15CUSI IY	VIS LOWFR	173662F-02	0465 0846 1932716+04	RATIO		0.0544743 0.0545743 0.05454043 0.0544452
CALE CF	2°0 10-	0•3		6°0		RE LFN IN		4.3672078 4.5147266
CH FILL 50	10-10	71 70+ 3051689	۲3	1034775+07	0./CAP ND. 998827F+00	FORCE WI		1 C 7 4 7 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
1 TUN 4	1 0+ 100	å		•	BDMD NI 0.78	TOT AL	אראראר∍ זהישהיס כליייה געוד זיג פיייה זיאר אסא זיגלייג זיאראס ב-ייגלי דיגליאליאס איז איז איז איז איז איז איז א סייגלייגליגליגלייגלייי איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז	C.45871
P PUES	86-1°-1	50+j85503 21	27	4497F + A4	LARY ND.	I TO INTER		
		₩.U-		-Λ° 4	1/CAP11 0.271	HE ICHT DI		1447444 1781461 1781461
1 4		23+3286	17	117F+00	N.DS NO.	Ţ		12756 1
3000000	10.30.36 .0	623°0		0°239	RE YND 0.10432	9051715		0,053174 2363,953749

Run 9 Table I

7 ۲

-136-

- --

.

				AG	マルペロの目のの目的ですののちゃくののです。 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	4900
				õ	017077000770707070770770770770770770707070	22.81
	A	••		0	9NNG NEELM98NNG AGAGACEBCOH440 NACONSTANSCENST	5100
ā ē	E.	5		Ĩ		00000
LAF BE-	GA	ě		2		0000
TEE		1000				
29		34		2 A G	くちょういい うちい うちい うちいい くちじょう くちょう くちょう くちょう しょう うちょう くちょう うちょう くちょう うちょう くちょう しょうしょう しょう	526
ä		å		õ	MOOB4PNCNEHEHNGDC4FF0MC6826644F9568MC6FFCNCFFFNMFN.4025694 Ø8N95540HH40M9-2555450C6F403-5NMNMMC75544544770575774460265	
				8		1285
				Ŧ	60NEM04040404040404040404040440404040404040	
		_		ŝ		1-
10.	ME	•0		9	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	2000
N N	2	2.5		DR		004
	9	00		w	● ひましゅ しゅう しゅうていてい かんかい ちゃうかん ちょう パージョン キャック ちゅう くの くろう けん しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう かい ちゅう かっかい ひょう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅう しゅ	1044
88	8	6		8		
°		ő		3	40008400000000000000000000000000000000	64-4
						4444
:				011	₩₩₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₩₽₩₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₩₽₽₩	200
> m	62	~		8 A 1		*C 40
- 0	E E	9	A C .	2	NNNNNNFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFF	5666
202 126	5	5 8 F	34		cascosco cococccoccccccccccccccccccccccc	
151 3696	115	9834	513			
			5 T.C 466	z	₩₩₩₩₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽₽	220
a		٩	-1	-	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	100
•				1	SPECIERLONDOL JE NENENENE SCHER COMBENENE JENENENENENENENENENENENENENENENENE	4 . E .
					~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~***
	_	•		18	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~
5	ĒÀ	÷.	ND.	3	·	
96		1		-		
115		342	164	38.		444
553		101	1.67	5	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~ * * *
0.1		•	36. 8	AL	NOE CANCE CANCE CANON COMECONF COARMARE - FN 4C CNMCCF CONE CMANC	
-			ů.	10	SHORESCE HANDS AC CARADY AC CADDERAL AESTANESTAS ANALY SARAGES AND A CANADY AC CARADY AC CADDERAL CADES AND AN CONSCRATS ANALY SARAGES AND A CONSCRATS AND A C	
				-	ーをまえるである。 しょうしゅう しゅうしゅう しゅうしゅう しゅう しゅう しゅうしゅう しゅうしゅう しゅうしゅう しゅうしゅう しゅうしょう しょうしょう しょうしょう しょうしょう しょうしょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひ	र्ड्ड स्ट्र्ड्ड
				ĩ	C4CC→P444CE80NE4F===444P==F4FN4C508CFN4CC4E4F==>6N==CFTCFTNEN F4NLE4E4F4CE80NE4F4==44P==F4FN4C5==4=NM=NLEL06N4=0=FN444==FF	5228
13	C A	4	j č	Ĩ	CUPALRER AR EX MULTE VAGE CLERAL ARVER REDER AMARES MAAVEVELE EMMUDR AN WULTE OMNERU VAGE CLERAL ARVEVER REDER AMARES MAAVEVELE EMMUDR AN WULTE OMNERU VAGE CLERAL ARVEVER REDER AMARES MAAVEVELE	1000
÷.		12	N. L	-	できたですべいかい きんしょう しゅうしん しょうかいしょう しゅうしょう しゅうしょう しゅうしょう しょうかん しょうかん しょうかん しょうかん しょうかん しょうかん しょう	200
345		40	48) 694	11		
36.7		404	111	131		2223
d		ç	C.AP	c L	ENIC PO PY C PME PHUF LOND UL LE LLE SPS SPPPOPPOPPSNY PPC NU LL LL ESE	~~~~
-			2 5	3	PUEDBLLGLDBLDBLDGLGLGGGGGGGGKEBVEBVBCOVECDVERVINA PELDBGLGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG	
				Ē		
				-		
11	ľÅ	ŝ	3 5		CEREPTOROCOCOPERATION CONCORCERTATION NO IN A AND	5.7
76.		2F 4	S N 5			~ ~
866		683	9.9	Ţ	CL: C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C	2446
25		~~	7.HC 1.4C	11	LE LE CE LE CE LE CE LE CE LE LE LE LE REMARGEMANTE LE CENTRAMENTE LE CE	4646
å			3 6	5	CCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC	6260
			•	ŝ		0000
						-
	7] 77 73 73 73 73 73 74 75 74 73 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75	71 77 73 73 VISCOSITY DEMSITY LAMDA D.5299876402 -0.1009406405 0.6531506407 D.3349626403 D.88869206400 0.2833166-D0 YI YY Y3 VISLOWER RHOLOWER 64AMA	73 73 73 73 73 73 73 73 73 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75 75	71         77         73         VISCOSITY         DEMSITY         LANDA           0.523967F02         -0.10.946F05         0.653190E+07         0.134662E+03         0.888652E+03         0.238316E-04           VI         VI         0.134662E+03         0.488652E+03         0.488652E+03         0.239316E-04           VI         VI         VIS         0.416         0.453316E+03         0.233316E-04           0.7248715+00         -0.444491E+07         0.103427F+07         0.9883686F-02         0.998075E+00         0.3341000E+02           8EYHOLDS         1.164F1LARY HD.         BDHD         H0_1.64F         0.103427F+07         0.9981366F-02         0.3341000E+02           0.99147400         0.176471         0.103427F+07         0.914661399F+04         0.341000E+02         0.341000E+02	71         72         73         VISCOSITY         DEMSITY         LANDA           D_529987F02         -0.310946105         0.653150E+07          D.3369626+03         0.293316E-04           VI         VI         D_486526         0.4886526         0.293316E-04         0.293316E-04           VI         VI         VIS <limer< td="">         RHO<lomfr< td="">         0.293316E-04         6Anha           D_779477F00         -0.494476         0.1034276         0.9835666-02         0.9960756+00         0.34100066+02           BEFWRLDS ND         -0.4944976         0.1034276         0.9835666-02         0.9990756+00         0.34100066+02           BEFWRLDS ND         1//CaPILLARY ND         DMM NQ.//CAP ND         510465         0.9990756+00         0.34100066+02           D_591474967-01         0.103427677         0.9983967-02         0.99919976+09         0.9310006+02           D_591474967-01         0.35766701         0.35766704         0.1406139976+04         0.99914094+04           P03147104         HI         0.110613976+04         0.110616+05         0.140613976+04         0.57416           P03147104         0.35766704         0.1406139976+04         0.110612976+04         0.54160         0.54160  </lomfr<></limer<>	

R

Run A6 Table II

--



Table III

7
- ARM CM E TAMK IN 7.82000 9.80625 CH VEL FACTOR 0.8015006-61	LAMDA 2976-01	6.4 M M A 000€ + 0 1		
C CH SP CPM F . 0 7.33333 1 Tank D IN 0.1500c0f.02	v 0 0.103	a 0 0,194		5 914 6 8 5 914 6 8 5 914 6 9 5 914 6 9
L CPS DATA C^L 46950 IO 4 Mall Factor •2104406+01	DENSIT 0.8859076+0	RH0 LOWF 0.971901F+Л		
(1PDN VE 1.000∩∩ 0. 1.41.DTH CA 52006+02 0	¥15CA5177 Q6423F +∩3	VIS L∩WFR 17446F+03	0xF5 D8 4G 17531E+74	
M 50R n -1.00000 5cale cm nf-01 0,2	3 7 0 0 3	a 7 0.3	. \$T 0 0.172	
14 HT ST C 290 2.9300 7 CH FULL 7 D.1000	0+3v5lÉŠy®Ö 1	Y -0.646559F+N	1 NU°/CAP NU 235475735 +00	
Р Г ТГЕРТН Гот 17.48 Киб5 Р VIL 16400640	رب ۲۰	· ·	110 C	E BURNELAUNERA BURNELAUNER SINGE SIN
14 FL TFM 410 21,554 82 D) FF+P2 D)	- ر ⁴ ع ان ڏ ج او .	1,4579845	r 20 17 18 19	
л IN MIRF Л 990. С.СО 0.140С0	21+1 11	×17 14	нп. 1/ F-C3 0	T 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2
INTER IN COM 1 9,96290 - 4 81 81 0,300005-01	n e ^e 799 A	-U.TT19036	142812UV8°0 5 Juma ja	Image: State in the state i
ία ε	: U	o (	ن <b>د</b>	

.

Run B8 Table IV

ر

:

.

٠

>		<b>L</b>
СН VEL FACTOR 0.1015006+01 Lamda 6026-03 6амна 1006+02		
TANK D IN 0.1900006.02 7 0.209		411.115.222 411.115.252 411.115.252 411.115.1252 411.115.1252 411.115.1252 411.115.1252 411.115.1252 411.115.1252 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.115.1255 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155 411.1155
44L FACTOR -7104405401 DENSITY D.9708856401 BHO LOWF		
HIDTH CA L 22000F+22 0. 22001F+22 0. 16611F+02 16611F+02 1611F+02 1612F-02 165 0 A A G		
SCALE CH OF-02 0.2 1 1 1 1 1 1 0.3 1 2 1 5 11 5 11 5 11		
VNLT CH FIIL 76+07 n.10000 -0.1604046+0 0.1034276+0 0.1034276+0 0.33258645+0	P         ####################################	7111171
27 NYWS P 11 C.14000 77 77 110557646 494493644 111.487 MA.		
r.10000764 71 6.03 6.03 6.03 7.0 7.0 8.00 7.0 8.00 7.0 8.00 7.0 8.00 7.0 8.00 7.0 8.00 7.0 8.00 7.0 7.0 7.00 7.0		
81 1000045-01 -0.188307 0.229932 85740105		

٠

•

. ..

· · · · · ·

*

0 ) 2 ) ) ) 3 2 ) ) ) ) VFL "PS NATA CALC CH 5" CPA E NARK CM F TANK IN 0.37235 15 30 C.33333 17.57000 7.07500 TANK D IN CH VEL FACTOR 0.101500E+01 SCALED DRAG \$166720. GAMMA LANDA 0~289722E-03 0 . 371 LOOE + 0 2 0.1500UUE+02 SPHERE DRAG 5. 10290 0°971064E+00 DENSITY RHO LOWER 0°497996E •00 0.2104405401 WIRE DRAG WALL FACTOR 99.056121 0.9419500 BATTO 10555 CH MINTH CM 0.252000F+02 Nudfi 3.72900 F. 17460 F. CO410 2F. 93605 21.76880 19.32600 1.60050 1.00000 0 . 3 3809 8E +02 VIS LOWER 0.979544F-02 STOKES DRAG VISCOSIV 0.113559A1F+03 S OR Run C11 NI NJI JUIN 10.9793444 11.1174950 11.25557611 11.5357758 11.5327272 11.5327272 Table VI PYNES P VOLT CH FULL SCALE <u>0~10000105</u> INTER IN SPH F. IN BERF F. TEMP ( TOFPIN NI A ST CM 0.1034275+07 5 -0.1604046+08 0.47451477F+00 ÉÀ BOND NO. / CAP NO. TOTAL FORCE 193.1587219 94.011147 し。1 ら98ハバド・ルブ HEIGHT DIST IN INTER 5. 36.12 204 C.1105576+C6 ~ -0.494497F+04 n .79478290F 4∩1 1/CAPILLAPY NO. **~** 0.30000055-01 0.2560600500 0000001 0.729872F + M -0.188307F +03 り。らりほろアドモ うらーひこ 1 2 BEYNOLDS NO. 5 POSITION ÷ č G c 0 С 0  $\widehat{\phantom{a}}$ ) 0 0 כ ۔' J ) С C ა C

Ł

-141-

4

A

VEL CPS DATA CALC CM SP CPM E MARM CM E TANN IN TANK D IN CH VEL FACTOR 0.17967 13 40 0.33333 21.50000 13.94646 0.1015006+01 SCALED DRAG 0587494 GAMRA 9.631239E:00 LANDA 0.194000E+01 0.210440E+01 0.150000E+02 SPHERE DRAG \$0.\$475769 0°072044E+00 0.971621E +00 ALISNOO RHO LONER HIRE DRAG 75.577911 HALL FACTOR 0110 0.9243006 UPDN 1.00000 1.00010 CM MIDTH CM 0 * 507083F + n2 STOKES PRAG 0.252000F + 02 A I SUDSIA VIS LOUFR 0.320088F + 02 0.460085395 +03 SOR WIRF LEN IN 0488485 Ì DYNES P VOLT CH FULL SCALE 0°100008-05 0.99970 C.CA4In 20.310^^ 9C.01875 25.5800 40+3446076"B 2 INTER IN SOM D IN WIDE D IN FL TERP C TOFPTH IN HT ST CM 5 -0°597960€+07 BOND ND./CAP ND. 0.817040545+01 TOTAL FORCF 112.754797 0.1-98005+07 MEIGHT DIST IN INTER. 19-49-49 ∞」・」とささねをしゅう-~2 ~> 0.4741116409 l/capitlapy wg. 0.100766225+00 0.300001F-01 0.100C00F+01 8 2 2300346.4 463770 ... 0.1916916+02 2 Z -0.7162076+02 BEYWING NO. 0.878977776-02 2 PUSITION ........ 13.03124 44 292 ĩ 27 i C С 0

0

Run D2 Table VII

-142-

MARK CM E TANK IN 10.13000 84.82500 CH VEL FACTOR	0.1015006+01 Landa 2396+00	САННА 1000Е +01	
CH SP CPM E C.33333 1 Tank D 1M	0.150000£+02 0.662	0.194	
EL CPS DAFA CALC •68097 30 40 Wall Factor	0.2104406+01 Density 0.8717156 +00	RHO LOWER 0.971020€+00	
UPDN VI 1.000010 0.	520006+72 V15CASTTY 769756+02	VIS LOWFR 198016+02 0KES DRAG 409456+03	
508 1.00000 ALE CH	-01 0.2	6°0 51 5389	
HT ST CM 14.09000 CM FULL SC	0.1/00/0F 73 1203476+07	Y3 19796/16+07 3.66AP MD. 132946+01	
TDFPTH IN 3C.01A75 P VALT	Annf +07 0+3	-0- 8080 NC 0.120	
FL TFMP C 20.9400F 2 NVNFS	5 0°1°0 Z	Y2 241116+09 LL ARY MO. 284296-01	
WIPF D IN C.00410 B	).16000F+f -C_1	7.44 1/12/1	
14 1*49900 14	17 - 10 - 71 17 191693E+C2	Y1 71A2A3F+02 MDLD5 ND. 1A9226F-02	
TFP IN .A3129	0.1 0.1	-0.1 REY 0.789	

т 4

,

A

Run D8 Table VIII

.

<u>р с р</u>

.

. ) J

	*				4 · · · ·
HARK C" E TANK IN 3.14000 84.62500	CH VEL FACTOR 0.801500€+∪1	L ANDA 2596 • 0 0	САМИА 3006 +0 1	·	
CH SP CPM E 1 0.33333 1	TANK D IN 0.190006+02	0.662	0.194		
FL CPS DATA CALC •54970 12 40	WALL FACTOR 0.210440€+01	0°8111756°0 0ENS114	RHD LOWFR 0.971020f+00		
UPDN V	₩1.DTH CM 52000€+02	¥15CN517Y ₹4975€+02	VIS LOWER Iseble +02	3KE\$ DRAG 40234F+03	0 NOTESTA CAALANTETTANEOTADONINGUNEGUEURASAA 1 LONG CAALANTETTANEOTADONINGUEURASAA 2 LONG CAALANTETTANEO 2 LONG CAALANTETTANEO 2 LONG CAALANTETTANEO 2 LONG CAALANTETTANEO 2 LONG CAALANTETTANEO 3 LONG
50R 1.00000	ALE CH -02 0+2	4 • 0	0•3	E1E*0	2 MARGEREBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGOGOGCANANN 2 MARGEREBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGOGANAN 3 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGOANAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNAN 4 MARGEREBEBOGOGOGCOMMINANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANANNANNENEERIGOGANNENEERIGOGANNENEERIGOGANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNENEERIGANNANNANNENEERIGANNANNANNANNENEERIGANNANNANNANNENEERIGANNANNANNANNEERIGANNANNANNANNENEERIGOGANNANNANNANNANNANNANNANNANNANNANNANNANN
HT ST CH 24.01070	0,10000E	77 320367E • 07	Lü+JU96L6S EA	]./CAP MD. }04493F +∩1	
INFPTH IN 36.01675	P V0LT	0	•• 0	. BOND MC	
ו 12 מאריור א 20,041יור	R2 NYWF5 02 0.1.99	27 20•32226E1.	424111F+N9	11-320666	
	0°160006+	• 0 •	•	1/6 49	C F FORNADTECEULETILLULLELECCODLLELTARUPATIN I COCLETTILLULLELECCODLLELTARUPATIN U LUCLUTTLIDULLULLULLULLULLELE DODECETTILLULLULLULLULLULLULLULLE DODECETTILLULLULLULLULLULLULLULLULL DODECETTILLULTILLULLULLULLULLULLULLULULULULULU
IN SPH D IS 25 F.49900	lu-juuQu la	71 0°1416936°02	71×2n3F+02	85 YMML AS NA. 636 J4 P4 15 - 02	I CICCCCCC PECTECCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC
111FA 13.831	0.30		•	•	

Run D10 Table IX

.

8

,

.

-+ -	· )			1 O		0 0 / J J J /
MARK CM E TANK IN	2.84000 5.48790 CH VEL FACTOR -	U.IUI300€ +01 Lamda 130∆€ +01	64MMA •000E +0 1		SCALED DRAG	
3 NAJ AS NJ	0.333333 3 TANK D IN	0°1200005002	0,194		SPHERE DRAG	
CPS DATA CALC	9607 21 38 All FACTOR 3104405401	≠104405 401 DEMS177 Q+8712926 400	RHO LONFR 0.9716896+00		HIRE DRAG	
UP DN VEL	1.00000 0.3 WIDTH CP W	13665402 13605174 13602174	IS LOWER 5394F+03	KES DR4G 00386+03	RATEO	
M \$08	0 1.00000 Scale CH Me-02 0.36	2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	A 6.01	1 0.4192	MIRE LEN IN	
TH IN HT ST C	41875 24,3270 /ALT CH FULL :407 0.10000	0+37F535540	Y -0.64659F+0	1040 MU./CAP NN 0.90540674F+0	TOTAL FORCF	
FL TEMP E TOFP	21.84000 21. 12 RYHFS P V 11 D.1598005	5122255	£7984f∘n5	LLary Nn _a Buithin	ST TN INTEÅ	
NI U JOEN I	70 0.0000541 0.110000540	1-0- 20 11	YI 02 n.4	0, 1/CaPT 02 0.110	HE IGHT DI	# CD-IFE ELANDE EUCLOUR CLULL CLULA CAMP           # CD-IFE ELANDE EUCLOUR CLULA CUUCHANA           # CD-IFE ELANDE EUCLOUR CLUCA CUUCHANA           # CD-IFE ELANDE EUCLOUR CUUCHANA           # CD-IFE ELANDE ELAND
Fe IN Sen D	375n0 n.999 1	0,1414936+	+ J£ 86 [ 64 ° U-	BEYANLOS N	MUILISUd	
1 1	с о	• • •		. U		

.

Run El Table X

1

1256.46

14.9267941 14.9267942

-

-145-

· .

•

8 7 0							
VCT De						、 それのかつ ひとつくろう キャラア じゅうつうちょうかつ うちか ひかのち ちょくうう しょくろう しょうしょう しゅしゅう ひょうり ひゅつ ひゅう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょう ひょ	10404
500					2	「つごいらとうゃとおそしかのクレキャーやお別へを作んないないのいらろりでんとしたいとすたい。しょうないで、そので、しょうないで、「しょうない」で、しょうない、「しょうない」で、「しょうない」で、「しょうない」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、」、「しょく」、「しょく」、」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、「しょく」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、」、	NO 24
YEL BOL	A C	2	A M F	•	:		1850 04555 04555
лő	AA		6 Å		3		-
Q	1	\$ 6¢	000		•		
8 M	į	880	194		5	▏	
a ŝ	4	ő	ő		ĉ	00040404077777777777777777777777777777	002 V
NNK DOC						01001000000000000000000000000000000000	\$26°0 \$26°0 \$476°0
1.5					2		
ő	<u>&gt;</u>	2	« Q			G 3とすいいひ 5 5 3 3 3 3 3 くくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくくく	~~~~~~
~ ~	11.25	1	190.30			● ◆ ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ● ●	~~~~
1	DE	Š.	e é		č	0 000 4050 47000 46 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40 40	2 4 4 4 5 5 2 4 4 5 5 2 4 5 5 5 5 2 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
5 A C			8H 971				2000
ış ş	c	ŝ	ő		2		20000
44 9°5							
					1 10	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
5 8	AL CO	š	e 6	9 V C O 3	4	CFENGESON ENLINE CFOSENLING FORMAN CFENNISOFNING FNING FNING FNING FIN MMMNNFFF FSGLGNNNELEDOCCIMMNNFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFFF	
HL SO	151		L D H	a - P			
MI D 200	130		15   539	KE S 0 2 4			
сн • 25	A 44	2 2 0	A .	5 TO	z	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
•	a	2	•			8/10/10/20/20/20/20/20/20/20/20/20/20/20/20/20	CARO
		•		, -	Ē	50000475500057700750055005005005005750575	*****
19						\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$	*****
202	5	i	5 5	ġ Į	3	این می بدر بین سیاس می اس میردند دن این می اس میردند اس این که این	
FUL 1.00	47E.		, <b>3</b> 6	AP 9	Ľ	THEOTETOMENT COTENES CONCELNES ENDER CONSERVENCENCONNENTY FLEC	55715
з°	503		59	ų č	OBC:	444680-00066408600046006880008006666666666	
-	1.3		è			MACCEENECEENER OFFICE CENCOROLENER CHECKOCECECECECECECECECE MANDONGEFIDEEEFICODEFANCODOENDEENDCECEDONCODECECECECECECECE	
0.1	J		ĩ	0	10	ちのールルワンドのまたのである。いいちょうないない、ないいいいいい、いいいいいい、いいいいいい、いいいいいい、いいいいい、いいいいい、いいいい	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
Ă,				<b>DB</b>	-	いっくしのロック・イン・クット・シント・シント・シート・シート・シート・シート・シート・シート・シート・シート・シート・シー	
	~ "				FR	MMMOCHHYDHERHDHEECNYD AMNY AAARHHYC CNCORDCNYADYNNY CNNEYMEL Mann yddyrachol y mnwym og hyfra o yr acre chwannwyn yn yn yr yn yr yn	Current a
	~ ;		× č		ž	**************************************	
	122		848	2 B Y	Ę	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	
• •	6E 1		579	110	12	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	111
			č	571 671	Ē	。 「 何 何 何 何 山 所 」 山 の た み ぼ 一 ん じ ご ユ ご ご ご じ ご じ ご ご ご ひ か か か か み か み み み み み み み み み み み み み	
oro				20	H S		CCLF
10					1		4 - F 4 6 F
Ċ	= 2		- 2			UFF NCT N 4 UE VE DNNT EDECCCCCC DE CECE BY EX-NE ONG MEGECTONNA 45. JOHN N 1 * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	
	2.5		11 ×	E-0			47 109 10
	169		661	1242	Ŧ		
د	34		74	NA U	111		
30.01	à		è.	.16 .16	150,	COCCCC VITY COLLEGE CECECECECE COLL MEAD AND BE MONTHERD A THE COCCCCC COLLEGE VITY COLLEGE CECECECECE COLLEGE VITY COLLEGE CO	24-0K
					<b>e</b> .		22232
							~ 4

Table XI

.....

-146-

÷

.

2

22 an	1							
14RK CM E I ANK 80 0.45000 5.76875	CH VEL FACTOR 0.1015006+01	L ANDA 8456 + 0 1	Gamma Jode + 0 1		SCALED DRAG			10000000000000000000000000000000000000
FM SP CPM E ( 0.33333	TANK D IN 0.150060€+02	0.717	0.194		SPHERE DRAG	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	4410244 4410244 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441044 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 441024 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 44104 441	4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444 4444
L CPS DAFA CALC 65128 9 40	MALL FACTOR •280440F+01	0 • 8 7 1 2 6 2 6 4 0 0	RM0 LOWER 0.9716296000		MIRE DRAG	649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 649464 64946464 64946464 6494646666666666	698.5142478 698.5142478 700.66981345 7125.6949805 7125.6949805 710.7041942 750.67579955 751.67579955 771.67579955 771.67579955 771.67579955	407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407- 407-
LIPDM VE	HTDTH CM	V15Cn5177 38998€+02.	VIS LOWFR 14966F+03	DKES DRAG 783396+13	8 AT 10		NN66CCE42M NN66CCE42M NN57E20 NN57E20 NN57E20 NFF E4754 FF FF FF FF FF FF FF FF FF FF FF FF FF	
508 1.0000	CALF CH F-02 0.2	. D.	0.3	57 0.341	IBE TEN IN	84.75966749 8.9376249 8.9376249 9.751341848 9.4513498 9.4513498 9.4513498 9.4513498 10.15517905 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.1551745 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.155775 10.15577575 10.155775 10.15577575 10.1557755 10.1557755 1		22222222222222222222222222222222222222
4 HT 5T CM 5 24.42000	0.1100001 0.11000001	73 70+374C026+	40+397546	10°JC€FA186 3816J30F+01	FORCE M			
NE PTH IN 21.41879	r vn⊾7 1 vn£	å	ę	0.15	TOTAL			
N FL TF#P € T N 21.90000	+12 UTNF5	77 •1 392226+ <u>0</u> 5	50+3486254" 24	PILLARY MO. 79531535-01	DIST TO INTER			
418F N 1	0.160CrF	ŭ,	¢	0°9. 1/CM	HF 1GHT 1			
γ∎ η ¶₩ Γ.499ΛΛ	61 F-01	70+ 3E 691	ZU+JEPPI IY	ML.D.S ND. 47A1F-02	ž			
175 M	<u> </u>	6 ° 1 9	-0°74	1919.N	PUSITI			

Run E3 Table XII

Ŧ

•

A

,-~

0

СН 5Р СР° Е МАРК СМ Е ТАМК IN (~11333 15.800000 5.76875 60 VFL CPS NATA CALC 2 0.36719 NUen 1.00010 511K 1.60000 HT ST CH 10.2000 0.C0410 21.9000 21.41875 NI HIGIUL J danil 15 mi u Jala NI U Hos

JU065° J

С

INTER IN いっとし 。

																						ì								1						
ģ																																		-		
CH VEL FACTO	0 . 101900E +0	LANDA	\$65E + 0 1	GARRA	10+3000			SCALED DRAG	0.111120-0	0.9411113	0.9927382	1.00000		1.0178403	1.0261323	1.0302162	1.0382691	1.05001515	1.0538836	1.0613929	1.0660754	1.0761372	1.0832393	1.09000	1.0068443	1.1034865	1.1099654 L.1131488	1.1389835	1572980	4-1937269	1.2296711	1.2573335	1 - 302 752 7	1.4154155	1106/66.1	1.8751895
NT G NNAT	0.1900006+02		0.717		0.194			SPHERE DRAG	192.0528667	102°3959152	197.3324585	199.2524872	201.1935089	203.0066986	204.041404694	206-1269-902	201-5379791	209.2494843	211-0326427	212-7243042	214-4130459	210-0401501	217.6776886	219.2418365	221.5700073	223.0468835	223.6336316	224.987601	233.7863301	241.3586121	249.642	5016669.952	2000000000	287.1873779	1021104-926	381.4514089 381.1334839
WALL FACTOR	• 210440E + D1	DENSITY	0.8712626 +00	AND LOVER	0,9716296+00			MIRE DRAG	324.6055693	206760.966	343.4282227	352.8760376	362-3482056	371.6448486	381.3658447	9966116-066	212114-000	405.2755127	414.8822327	424.5133667	434.1691589	443.8495178	453.5544128	463.2839966	473.0382385	482.8169861	497.6315247	507°3720398	412-3015747	522-1792603	532.0016650	542.0089118	5466096 155	1689766.195	1266666 125	581.9559424 581.9559424 584.0885844
H WEDTH CP	0 20+3000252	ALISUDSIA	\$ 38998E +02	VIS LOWFR	8 2496 AF +03	TOMES DRAG	1 86 98 4F • 0 3	GATIO	6.499969.0		0.6328300	5455460.0	0.9345739	0.9368750		124666.0	504 50 40 °C	0.9416742	0.9427999	0.9433439	0.9443860	0.9454149	0.9464194	0.9474293	0.9483807	0.9497679	0.4555480	0.9514159.0	0.9516448	0.9526811	0.9535544	0.95393728	0.9547789	0.9554793	0.9566313	0.9573580 0.9573580 0.9573580
SCALE CI	0 10-30		1 0.1	e	7 0.	s.	1 0.20	WIRE LEN IN	8.9160486 8.9364101	9.0632467	9.310651	9.55.63038	9.4061609	10.0542402	10.3025389	10.5516576	1262662.01	11.0487546	11.2979364	11.4726074	11.6721172	11.9218473	12.1717975	12.4219685	12.6723585	13.0483570	64 67 6 6 6 6 1	1 3.5504580	13.6761208	13.9276123	11.1793232		14.4834068	1111111	15.1883698	15.5674708
T CH FULL	1 0.1000	-	0.3203475+0		-0 • 6 4 6 5 5 9 F + N	D NO./FAP WO	*23239782E40	TAL FORCF	8.2774658 1.4774658	94545496	1.0589905	2.4500772	3.8405762	5.2314A94 0.0271841	6.672716.6	AFA1610.4	04024J4 0	8004 464 °0	6.4902954 2.1858571	7.6767173 7.6762939	9.271 FEAK	6. 14 791 13	2.053475A 7.7489674	3.4445190 9.1394047	4.8349609 0.5305176	6.7260742		4121606.0	7.0231227.7	2.911159	1.540451	R 7994 185	7 1 2 4 8 C - C	1410525		
DUA 4	800£+0				-	000	0	01 4	44	44	55	22	- 	**							2	55		55	52	22		20	22	22	~~~					00
P UVNES	5 U°1 « 1	22	305225 +0 ÷	42	17984F+N9	LARY NO.	UV+3252E1	TT TO INTER	27.9587481	26.977972	74 946 716	74 1204 45	9165000 PC	2 3 ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° ° °	22-01-020	1.1.1.1.1.2			1.4.1.4.4		1 +	14.01984	E + L L L L + T	11.51414	12.5777		14066 6		1000000 .	7-481-17 4-977194	4 - 7 7 7 4 - 4 9 - 6 - 7 8 9 3 6	4124764	4 4 4 7 7 8 4 7 7 8 7 7 8 4 7 7 8 4 7 8 7 8	E17794.6	Caraca.	141410 0
8	1600015.02		1-0-		с с	1/C AP 11	0.1141	HEIGHT DIS	10000	400000	199997	100004	199999 199999	F 99599	999998 999998			110000				000000		774559	244773	101961	16039			134399		124375	901581 3445 P	491689	5 1 1 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1 2 1	524872
_	ċ	Ľ	1E + 0.7	11	F+02	. ND.	F-02		• • •	0		8.5										60	-0	C	192.1				24	336.7	0.115	197.9	40	348.1	522.4	2 0 0
	0°300001E-0		0.14149		60152°u-	BE YNN DS	0.4949973	MULLISUd	2.000000	14.00000 F	14.00001 14.0000	1	17.3299999		2000014 208.150014									1444446-22		6199749.64		7447147.9		1111210-0	L-14-46-52	1	0.997747	198.2334744	24.9937763 9.4583038	46 5 4 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5
													;					1				1														

597.0524902 602.0938110 607.1413574 612.1951294 612.1951294 Table XIII

-0.174457 -1.1710417 -1.1710417 -1.1710417

357.60900A8 1.0041204 4.31.8404767 7.9345738 201.1435089

0.9349049 200.2014140 24.0001446 9.8061509 362.3487045

т

. 8402729 . 3901799 . 0195112 . 6364574

578.6416156 690.2432551 818.7466938 944.82385255 1053.6461182

-148-

) **)** 

٦ i

c c





-150-



-151-

-152-



. .





-154-



-155-







-158-



-159-



	1								1						
-							:		1						
-	. ·				:				1				 		
-	. ·			: ;			÷					*********	 		
-					;				1				 ·····		
-					:		:		1	· · · ·			 ·····		
		· · · · ·			 :				1				 		
-			<u>;</u>	:			:		1		·····		 		
-					;			· ·	1.						
-					<u> </u>	:			1	<u> </u>		••			
-		;		<del></del>											
-				<u>.</u>		<u></u>		<u> </u>					 		
-					÷	<u>;                                    </u>		{		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			 		
-			i							·			 		
-	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·										· ·		 		
-		·					<u>.</u>						 		
			i										 		
			-			<u> </u>							 		
-											· · · · ·		 	1	
-		·											 	÷	
-												-	 	-	
_										1			 		II
													 	Ē4	X
										1			 	nn	re
-														R	nɓ
-										<i>.</i>				<u> </u>	سر. حلا
-										1			 		
-										1			 		
					•					;			 		
1/15			· · · ·							Į			 		
1×										[			 		
, Š									)				 		
- 4													 		
•													 		
-													 ]		





Figure XIV: Photographs for Run A6. a.) l=3, b.) l=1, c.) l=0, d.) l=-1, e.) l=-3.





Figure XV: Photographs for Run B4. a.) *l*=3, b.) *l*=1, c.) *l*=0, d.) *l*=-1, e.) *l*=-3.





Figure XVI: Photographs for Run B8. a.) *l*=3, b.) *l*=1, c.) *l*=0, d.) *l*=-1, e.) *l*=-3.



-168-

(b)

(c)



Figure XVII: Photographs for Run C4. a.) l=3, b.) l=1, c.) l=0, d.) l=-1, e.) l=-3.





Figure XVIII: Photographs for Run C11. a.) *l*=3, b.) *l*=1, c.) *l*=0, d.) *l*=-1, e.) *l*=-3.



Figure XIX: Photographs for Run D2. a.) *l*=1, b.) *l*=0



Figure XX: Photographs for Run D8. a.) l=-1, b.) l=-2



Figure XXI: Photographs for Run D10. a.) *l*=0, b.) *l*=-1

-174-


Figure XXII: Photographs for Run E2. a.) *l*=0, b.) *l*=-1



Figure XXIII: Photographs for Run E4. a.) *l*=-1, b.) *l*=-2

CHAPTER IV:

Numerical Investigation of the Parallel Motion of a Rigid

Sphere Near a Deformable Interface

## I: INTRODUCTION

Throughout the long history of solutions to creeping flow or inertialess problems, since the time of Stokes, researchers have been formulating problems which lead to analytical solutions. These problems necessarily fall into the class of problems with geometries in which, for example, the boundary is a coordinate surface as in the original work of Stokes (1851) for flow around a rigid sphere or near enough to a coordinate surface so that domain perturbation techniques can be used as in the work of Brenner (1964) for flow around a slightly deformed fluid drop. In Chapter I of this thesis, domain perturbation was again used to study the drag on a solid sphere as it rotated and translated relative to an infinite interface which was assumed to undergo only small deformation as a consequence of the large interfacial forces present. This work was extended by Lee and Leal (1981) to account for large deformations for translation of a rigid sphere normal to an infinite fluid/fluid interface. In this case, the boundary conditions cannot be easily satisfied analytically due both to the basic nonlinearity of the problem and to the deviation of the true interface from coordinate surfaces in a simple coordinate system, and the problem was solved numerically for the force and torque on the sphere as well as the interface shape. Since the governing equations are still linear, however, it is possible to at least partially circumvent the difficulty of satisfying the boundary conditions on an arbitrary interface shape by using a general integral representation of the solution to Stokes' equation. An appropriate general solution is that obtained by Ladyzhenskaya (1963). Ladyzhenskaya (1963) used hydrodynamic potential functions to generate integral solutions to the creeping flow equations in terms of distributions of so-called single and double layer potentials over the boundary. Since the velocities and stresses on the boundaries are the weighting functions in the single and double layer integrals, their strengths can be evaluated by inverting the system of linear equations generated by these single and double layer integrals when they are broken into finite sums.

Youngren and Acrivos (1975) were the first to use Ladyzhenskaya's solution in this manner to solve the problem of creeping flow of an unbounded fluid past a particle of arbitrary shape. Youngren and Acrivos (1976) and Rallison and Acrivos (1978) extended this work to consider the case of drops in extensional flow.

The present work is a continuation of Lee and Leal (1981) where instead of motion normal to the interface, we consider the translation of a rigid sphere parallel to an infinite, initially flat, interface in the *absence* of particle rotation. Our objective is an investigation of the drag and torque on a sphere and the interface shape caused by this parallel motion. In particular, we will investigate how these quantities are influenced by the interfacial deformation parameter, Cg (ratio of capillary number to Bond number), and the proximity of the sphere to the undeformed plane of the interface. It is our desire to determine the regions in which the small deformation results of Chapter I and flat interface work of Lee and Leal (1980) apply and also to extend these regions for the parameters studied. Specifically, one prediction which needs investigation comes from the small deformation results of Chapter I which show the existence of a normal force directed away from the interface for l > 2, but changing sign and directed towards the interface for l < 2 in some of the parallel motion studies.

It is important to note that for cases of large deformation, as discussed here, the general problem of translational motion is nonlinear and the solutions of normal and parallel motion *cannot* be superimposed to obtain results for arbitrary directions of translation as was the case for a flat or nearly flat interface (cf. Lee and Leal (1980) and Chapter I). The major difficulty in going from the work of Lee and Leal (1981) to this problem is the fact that the flow field is no longer axisymmetric and there is thus one dimension more of complexity in the numerical equations.

### **II: PROBLEM FORMULATION AND METHOD OF SOLUTION**

We consider here the parallel translation of a rigid nonrotating sphere near a deformable interface. The forces and torques on the sphere as well as the interface shape are to be calculated. The governing equations in each fluid are Stokes' equation and the equation of continuity

 $\nabla p_1 = \lambda \nabla^2 u_1$  for Fluid 1 (1)

$$\nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_1 = 0$$

and

$$\nabla \cdot \mathbf{u}_2 = 0$$

 $\nabla \mathbf{p}_2 = \nabla^2 \mathbf{u}_2$ 

where  $\lambda \equiv \frac{\mu_1}{\mu_2}$ . The two fluids are designated by subscripts 1 and 2 where the sphere of radius, a, and velocity, U, is located in fluid 2. The pressure in equations (1) and (2) is the hydrodynamic pressure, that pressure which exists above the hydrostatic pressure of a stationary fluid at the same point. The equations (1) and (2) and the boundary conditions have been nondimensionalized with the characteristic velocity, U, length, a, and stress,  $\mu_2 \frac{U}{a}$ . The boundary conditions are,

$$\mathbf{u}_1, \mathbf{u}_2 \to 0 \qquad \text{as} |\mathbf{x}| \to \infty$$
 (3)

$$\mathbf{u}_2 = \mathbf{i}_z$$
 on the sphere surface (4)

and on the interface,  $z=f(\rho,\varphi,t)$ ,

$$\mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{u}_2 \tag{5}$$

$$\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{u}_1 = \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{u}_2 = \kappa \frac{\partial f}{\partial t}$$
(6)

$$\left[\left[\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{T}\right]\right] = \lambda\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{T}_{1} - \mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{T}_{2} = \frac{1}{Cg}f\mathbf{n} - \frac{1}{Ca}\left[\frac{\kappa}{r}\frac{\partial f}{\partial r} + \kappa^{3}\frac{\partial^{2}f}{\partial r^{2}} + \frac{\kappa^{3}}{r^{2}}\frac{\partial^{2}f}{\partial \varphi^{2}}\right]\mathbf{n}.$$
 (7)

Equation (5) is the condition of velocity continuity across the interface while equation (6) is the kinematic condition relating the normal velocity of the interface and the change in interface shape with time. Finally in equation (7) we have the condition of matched shear stress across the interface, while the jump in the normal stress is balanced by the interfacial forces due to interfacial tension and to the jump in density across the interface. Ca and Cg are dimensionless interface parameters defined by

$$Ca = \frac{\mu_2 U}{\gamma} \tag{8}$$

and

$$Cg \equiv \frac{Ca}{B} \equiv \frac{\mu_2 U}{ga^2(\rho_2 - \rho_1)}$$
(9)

which are known, respectively, as the capillary number and the ratio of the capillary number to the Bond number, B. The interfacial tension of the interface is denoted as,  $\gamma$ , while, g, is the acceleration due to gravity.

As in Chapter I, the interface shape can be written in terms of a scalar function, F, where

$$F \equiv z - f(\rho, \varphi, t) = 0$$
(10)

and the unit normal to the interface then calculated as

$$\mathbf{n} = \frac{\nabla F}{|\nabla F|} = \kappa \left[ \mathbf{i}_{\mathbf{z}} - \frac{\partial f}{\partial \rho} \mathbf{i}_{\rho} - \frac{1}{\rho} \frac{\partial f}{\partial \varphi} \mathbf{i}_{\varphi} \right]$$
(11)

where

$$\kappa \equiv \frac{1}{|\nabla F|} = \left[ 1 + \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial \rho} \right)^2 + \frac{1}{\rho^2} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial \varphi} \right)^2 \right]^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (12)

In the preceding work of Chapter I we required that Ca and/or Cg be very small so that f remains small and the method of domain perturbations was then invoked to express the interface boundary conditions at z=f in terms of equivalent conditions applied at z=0. In the present work, we solve for the interface shape irrespective of the magnitude of the deformation. As indicated earlier, we use the single and double layer integral formulation of Ladyzhenskaya (1963) for the solution of Stokes' equations, together with the analysis of boundary conditions due to Lee and Leal (1981) to obtain a set of coupled integral equations for the stress and velocity components at the sphere surface and at the interface

$$\frac{1}{2} \mathbf{u}^{\mathrm{F}}(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{3}{4} \int \frac{\mathbf{r} \mathbf{r} \mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{5}} \cdot \mathbf{u}^{\mathrm{F}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{F}} + \frac{1}{8\pi} \int \left( \frac{\mathrm{I}}{\mathrm{R}} + \frac{\mathbf{r} \mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{3}} \right) \cdot \mathbf{T}^{\mathrm{F}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{F}}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{8\pi} \int \left( \frac{\mathrm{I}}{\mathrm{R}} + \frac{\mathbf{r} \mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{3}} \right) \cdot \mathbf{T}^{\mathrm{S}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{S}}, \quad \mathbf{x} \in \mathrm{S}_{\mathrm{F}}$$

$$\mathbf{u}^{\mathrm{S}}(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{3}{4} \int \frac{\mathbf{r} \mathbf{r} \mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{5}} \cdot \mathbf{u}^{\mathrm{F}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{F}} + \frac{1}{8\pi} \int \left( \frac{\mathrm{I}}{\mathrm{R}} + \frac{\mathbf{r} \mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{3}} \right) \cdot \mathbf{T}^{\mathrm{F}}_{2} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{F}}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{8\pi} \int \left( \frac{\mathrm{I}}{\mathrm{R}} + \frac{\mathbf{r} \mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{3}} \right) \cdot \mathbf{T}^{\mathrm{S}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{S}}, \quad \mathbf{x} \in \mathrm{S}_{\mathrm{S}}$$

$$(14)$$

and

$$\frac{1}{2}(\lambda+1)\mathbf{u}^{\mathrm{F}}(\boldsymbol{x}) = \frac{3}{4}(\lambda-1)\int \frac{\mathbf{r}\mathbf{r}\mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{5}} \cdot \mathbf{u}^{\mathrm{F}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \,\mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{F}} + \frac{1}{8\pi}\int \left(\frac{\mathrm{I}}{\mathrm{R}} + \frac{\mathbf{r}\mathbf{r}}{\mathrm{R}^{3}}\right) \cdot \mathbf{T}^{\mathrm{S}} \cdot \mathbf{n} \,\mathrm{dS}_{\mathrm{S}}$$

$$-\frac{1}{8\pi} \int \left(\frac{\mathbf{I}}{\mathbf{R}} + \frac{\mathbf{r}\mathbf{r}}{\mathbf{R}^3}\right) \cdot \mathbf{F}(\mathbf{f}) \, \mathrm{dS}_{\mathbf{F}}, \quad \mathbf{x} \in \mathbf{S}_{\mathbf{F}}$$
(15)

where

$$\mathbf{F}(\mathbf{f}) = \lambda \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{T}_1 - \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{T}_2 = \frac{1}{Cg} \mathbf{f} \mathbf{n} - \frac{1}{Ca} \left[ \frac{\kappa}{r} \frac{\partial f}{\partial r} + \kappa^3 \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial r^2} + \frac{\kappa^3}{r^2} \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial \varphi^2} \right] \mathbf{n}.$$

The superscripts F and S designate quantities measured on the interface and sphere surface respectively. The quantity,  $\mathbf{T}_2^{\rm F}$ , is the stress tensor evaluated in the limit as we approach the interface from fluid 2. The variable R is simply  $|\mathbf{r}|$ , where  $\mathbf{r}$  is the interaction distance  $\mathbf{x}-\eta$ .  $\mathbf{x}$  is the vector to the point at which the velocity and stress are to be determined and  $\eta$  is the vector to the point which is contributing to these quantities at  $\mathbf{x}$ . The integral equations govern how stresses and velocities at one location on either the sphere surface or interface affect those same quantities in another element. Thus we have interactions between any position and every other position of the system; we call the terms  $\frac{\mathbf{I}}{\mathbf{R}}$ ,  $\frac{\mathbf{rr}}{\mathbf{R}^3}$  and  $\frac{\mathbf{rrr}}{\mathbf{R}^5}$  the strengths of the interactions. The stresses and velocities act as weighting functions in the system of linear equations that is generated by these interactions when both the stresses and velocities are taken as constant over an entire grid element.

Now from equations (13)--(15), given the shape of the interface at some instant and the velocity of the particle, we can in principle evaluate the stress on the sphere surface, the stress at the interface and the velocity of the interface. In practice these equations are discretized and the integrals approximated as sums. In this process, the velocity or stress on an element of surface is approximated by its value at the center of the element. We thus obtain a system of linear equations in the unknown velocities and stresses, which can be solved by simple matrix inversion techniques. From the surface stresses, the

-184-

#### **III: NUMERICAL DIFFICULTIES**

In the first two sections we have described a problem which is formally similar to the normal motion problem solved by Lee and Leal (1981). As we have noted the primary difference is that their problem is axisymmetric and the present problem is not. In the process of solving equations (13)-(15) Lee and Leal (1981) used the axisymmetry of the normal motion problem to analytically evaluate the angular contribution to the integrals and then proceeded to partition the interface with respect only to  $\rho$ . Here, on the other hand, we must utilize a two dimensional partitioning of both the sphere and interface surfaces.

The number of grid elements thus becomes a key numerical problem and it is important to make every effort to minimize the total number. For motion of the sphere along the coordinate x direction with the undeformed interface being given as z equal to some constant, it is quite apparent that y=0 is a mirror plane of symmetry for the +y and -y half planes. We use this result to write all unknown stresses and velocities in the -y half plane in terms of their mirrored quantities in the +y half plane. This greatly increases the bookkeeping for the interactions of the elements but it does decrease the size of the matrix to be inverted by 75%.

The problem of evaluating the integrals near the singular points  $\mathbf{x} = \eta$ , corresponding to the self-interaction of an element, was handled in the same way as discussed by Lee and Leal (1981). In particular, the integrand was expanded in a small neighborhood of the singular point and the integral in this region was then evaluated analytically. The stress and velocity at other boundary elements (i.e. those whose center is located at  $\eta \neq \mathbf{x}$ ) were assumed constant over the entire element for the calculation of the contribution to the stress and velocity at  $\mathbf{x}$ .

-186-

Each element on the interface has six unknowns (three components of velocity and three components of stress), while there are three unknowns per element on the surface of the sphere (three components of stress with the sphere velocity, U, specified). The half sphere was divided into 36 elements, six angular divisions between 0 and  $\pi$  in the  $\varphi$  direction and six equally spaced divisions in the z direction. This results in 36 elements covering the half sphere all with equal surface area as is readily apparent by noting that the area of any element is given in spherical coordinates by

Element Area = 
$$\int_{\varphi_1}^{\varphi_2} \int_{\vartheta_1}^{\vartheta_2} \sin \vartheta d\varphi d\vartheta = \Delta \varphi \int_{\vartheta_1}^{\vartheta_2} \sin \vartheta d\vartheta$$

$$= \Delta \varphi \int_{\cos \vartheta_1}^{\cos \vartheta_2} d\cos \vartheta = \Delta \varphi \Delta z$$

where  $z=\cos\vartheta$  for a unit sphere. The interface half plane was covered with twenty elements, four divisions in the angular direction and five radial divisions. The positioning of the radial elements was such that the elements were smallest near the origin where the shape had the greatest slopes or displacements from flat and the elements were larger for large values of  $\rho$ . It was determined, for l=6, that it was not necessary to include effects of the interface for values of  $\rho>15$ , thus the largest  $\rho$  in the outer most elements was kept at 15. As ldecreased it was also possible to decrease the maximum value for  $\rho$ , so for l<3the greatest value for  $\rho$  evaluated was 10 which increased the density of grid points in the region of largest deformation. These results, for the truncation of the interface area included in the calculations, were shown in great detail to lead to accurate results by Lee and Leal (1981). Fewer grid points were positioned on the interface than on the sphere surface because each interfacial grid contributes twice as many unknowns as generated at the sphere surface for the addition of a grid point. To show that this represents a sufficient number of interfacial grid points, we have compared solutions for the motion of a sphere at l=2 for  $\lambda=1$ , Ca= $\infty$  and Cg=1 evaluated using twenty interface elements extending out to  $\rho=15$  in one case and twenty elements out to  $\rho=10$  in the other. The results, as presented in Table II, show that increasing the density of the interface grid resulted in a 9% change in the normal force and even smaller changes in the parallel force and torque values.

Once the interactions of the elements (as called for in the integrals of Ladyzhenskaya (1963), equations (13)--(15)) have been evaluated, the matrix containing these interactions is inverted using a Gaussian elimination scheme done in double precision to minimize round-off errors. The forces and torques on the body are evaluated by summing the forces and torques on each of the individual sphere surface elements. The final step is then to calculate a new interface shape from the kinematic condition on the interface, equation (6). As the velocity and stress of each element greatly influences the motion of its neighboring elements it was found that the interface shape was very slow to converge. To enhance the convergence, an Adams-Moulton predictor-corrector scheme (see Carnahan, Luther and Wilkes (1969)) was added to try to minimize the number of steps taken to a steady shape.

### **IV: NUMERICAL RESULTS**

To check for numerical accuracy of the calculation scheme we set l = 10,000to remove all interactions between the sphere and the interface, thus reducing the problem to the motion of a sphere in an infinite fluid. For any direction of translation or rotation the forces and torques on the body in this case were within 0.6% of their theoretical values. The next point where comparison with theory is possible is to check forces, torques and interface shape for parallel translation for large values of l when the flat interface results of Lee and Leal (1980) and the small deformation results of Chapter I apply. Table I shows the comparison for the forces and torques for Ca= $\infty$ , Cg=10 and  $\lambda$ =1, while the steady interface shapes from both theory and numerical work for these same parameters are presented in figure I. From these, it is apparent that the shapes are quite close, the forces agree to within 3% and the torque agrees to within 10% at l=6. Figure II shows that the deviation in the shape from the theoretical shape has increased by l=3, still for Cg=10, while table I shows that the normal forces are in significant disagreement. Thus our results for l=6 show good agreement with theory but do point to the possibility that a finer mesh would bring even better agreement. For l=3 the discrepancies are becoming larger and we expect the theoretical results to no longer apply.

The convergence of the numerical scheme proved slow even for the small deformation problem¹ when the interface starts from flat. For this reason the number of parameters varied was limited but judiciously chosen to make the most of the computation time available. The first thing to note is that we used

^{1.} It is obvious that slow convergence is a minor problem for any case where the results are close to known small deformation calculations. In this case the small deformation results are used as the initial guess of the shape. The problem of convergence only becomes significant as the deformations become large. In fact guessing the shape to initialize large deformation cases commonly increased computation time when compared with the time for the initial guess of a flat interface, as the interface motion was very sensitive to any error in the shape.

Ca= $\infty$  (the interfacial tension was set to zero) for all cases. The interfacial tension forces depend on the curvature of the interface at a point and with the limited number of grid points on the interface, any result depending on calculated values of surface curvature would be of questionable accuracy at best. This omission of Ca as one of the independent parameters is not thought to be a serious void in the results, however, as the analytical results for a nearly flat interface and the numerical results for the normal motion problem (cf. Chapter I, Chapter II and Lee and Leal (1981)) indicate both that Ca is unimportant whenever Ca> Cg and Ca> 1, and also that variations in Ca and Cg yield qualitatively similar results. The calculations have also used a fixed value of  $\lambda=1$ . The results in Chapter I predict a very limited dependence on  $\lambda$  for this problem when  $\lambda \ge 1$ . It is left for later studies to investigate results for  $\lambda < 1$ . The cases that were chosen studied the effects of the variation of l and Cg.

In figure III we compare the shapes for  $\lambda=1$ ,  $Ca=\infty$ , and Cg=1 as l is varied from 3 down to 1.5. As the sphere gets closer to the interface the deformation obviously increases and becomes more localized. This localization of the normal stress difference for a close approach of the sphere to the interface allowed us to concentrate more grid points near the origin for cases with l<3. Also, the fact that the deformation tends to be close to zero at the largest values for  $\rho$ which were calculated, again indicates that the grid did indeed include large enough values for  $\rho$ . Probably the most striking result relative to the earlier small deformation theories, is the absence of fore/aft symmetry in the interface shape. For example, the point at which the interface crosses the undeformed plane lies behind the center of the sphere. Thus the interface appears as a traveling wave which "trails" behind the sphere. Table II presents the force and torque data that correspond to figure III. The numbers show that the forces and torques increase monotonically as the sphere moves closer to the interface. This is in conflict with the results in Chapter I insofar as the normal force is concerned. In Chapter I it was shown that the normal force in the parallel motion problem was directed away from the interface and increased in strength as l decreased from  $\infty$  to 3. For l < 3, however, the normal force began to decrease and finally was directed towards the interface for l < 2. This change in sign for the force was attributed in Chapter I to the neglected terms in the small deformation solution for the flow field. With l small, it was anticipated that the neglected terms would be of the same order as the terms used to calculate the normal force. Table II confirms the existence of a monotonically increasing normal force directed away from the interface as l decreases.

The effects of changing Cg are considered in figure IV and table III. It is clear, as expected, that the interface becomes more deformed as the interfacial "restoring" force (the density difference in this case) is decreased. This larger deformation is also coupled with a much broader shape, quite the opposite result than was found for the variation of l. Table III shows that both the parallel force and parallel torque decrease as the deformation increases. This is simply a consequence of the locally greater mean distance between the sphere and the interface, and is expected for  $\lambda \ge 1$ . The corresponding results for small values of  $\lambda$  are not as apparent, and it is evident from the nondeformable interface problem that they cannot be deduced directly from the results for  $\lambda \ge 1$ . The most interesting result of varying Cg comes from the normal force. In this case the force is caused by the deformation and the proximity to the wall. But it can be seen that as the interface undergoes a larger deformation (for Cg > 1), some of the fore/aft symmetry of the interface disappears and the sphere appears locally further from the interface, yielding a smaller normal force for a given value of l.

#### **V: CONCLUSIONS**

The results clearly show that since the interface shapes were steady for parallel translation of a solid sphere the interface acts as a traveling wave. Thus the parallel motion problem can be solved here as a steady problem, where the forces and torques on the sphere and the shape of the interface will be constant as the sphere moves parallel to the interface displaced some fixed distance l. It was also determined that the wave form trails behind the sphere center and can deviate greatly from the symmetrical shapes obtained for the small deformation problem in Chapter I. Because of the skew in the interface shape, a symmetrical initial shape (i.e. a small deformation result whose magnitude was increased) is a poor starting guess for the numerical routine. The normal force results obtained here for small l are of some interest because they show that this force continues to be directed away from the interface even for small l, thus demonstrating that the peculiar sign change predicted for small l in the small deformation theory of Chapter I was, in fact, simply a consequence of a breakdown in the asymptotic expansion for too small values of l. Also, the dependence on the "degree" of deformation is not simple as was evident in the results for the variation in Cg. It was shown that (for Cg > 1) the normal force on the sphere began to decrease with increase in Cg, this appears to be a consequence of some combination of the decrease in the fore/aft symmetry and locally greater mean distance to the interface.

Finally there is a need to improve the numerical rate of convergence of the interface shape if a study of parallel motion near a deformable interface is to be performed for the case of deformation dominated by interfacial tension. As noted earlier, an increase in the number of grid points on the interface would be necessary if interfacial tension is to be studied. To increase the total number of grid points requires a faster scheme for the matrix inversion step. One

possibility for improved convergence might utilize the fact that some of the grid points for large  $\rho$  experience only very small movements relative to the maximum displacement of the interface. Thus computation time could possibly be reduced by converging the shape for small  $\rho$ , holding the normal velocity for large  $\rho$  at zero and the shear velocity and stresses at their zero deformation values. The matrix that is to be inverted will be small during the major part of the time necessary to deform the interface and this matrix will only grow as larger values of  $\rho$  are added to be converged.

- Brenner, H. 1964 The Stokes resistance of a slightly deformed sphere. Chem. Eng. Sci. **19**, 519.
- Carnahan, B., Luther, H. A. and Wilkes, J. O. 1969 "Applied Numerical Methods". Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Lee, S. H., Chadwick, R. S. & Leal, L. G. 1979 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 1: An approximate solution by generalization of the method of Lorentz. J. Fluid Mech. 93, 705.
- Lee, S. H. and Leal, L. G. 1980 Motion of a sphere in the presence of a plane interface. Part 2: An exact solution in bipolar coordinates. J. Fluid Mech. 98, 193.
- Lee, S. H. and L. G. Leal 1981 The Motion of a Sphere in the Presence of a Deformable Interface Part 2: A Numerical Study of the Translation of a Sphere Normal to an Interface, Submitted **JCIS**.
- Ladyzhenskaya, O. A. 1963 'The mathematical theory of viscous incompressible flow''. Gordon and Breach, New York.
- Rallison, J. M. and Acrivos, A. 1978 Numerical study of the deformation and burst of a viscous drop in an extensional flow. J. Fluid Mech. **89**, 191.
- Stokes, G. G. 1851 On the effect of the internal friction of fluids on the motion of pendulums. Camb. Phil. Soc. **9**, Pt. II., 8.
- Youngren, G. K. and Acrivos, A. 1975 Stokes flow past a particle of arbitrary shape: a numerical method of solution. J. Fluid Mech. **69**, 377.
- Youngren, G. K. and Acrivos, A. 1976 On the shape of a gas bubble in a viscous extensional flow. J. Fluid Mech. **76**, 433.

TABLE I					
	<i>l</i> =6		<i>l</i> =3		
	Theory	Numerical	Theory	Numerical	
Normal Force	0.000775	0.000794	0.0012	0.0061	
Parallel Force	~ 1.015	1.0246	1.0294	1.0361	
Parallel Torque	~-0.003	-0.0033	-0.0103	-0.0113	
Cg=10 Ca=∞ λ=1					

Comparison of forces and torques from theory and numerical results as a function of the distance to the interface.

.

TABLE II						
l=	1.5	2.0	2.0	3.0		
Normal Force	0.0628	0.0440	0.0404	0.0219		
Parallel Force	1.0369	1.0347	1.0290	1.0253		
Parallel Torque	-0.0207	-0.0120	-0.0112	-0.0073		
Elements out to $\rho$ =	10	10	15	15		
Cg=1 Ca=∞ λ=1						

Dependence of forces and torques on the distance to the interface for parallel motion to a deformable fluid/fluid interface and a comparison for the dependence of forces and torques on grid density at l=2.

	19	97	-
--	----	----	---

TABLE III					
Cg=	0.001	0.1	1	10	
Normal Force	0.0000075	0.0061	0.0219	0.0194	
Parallel Force	1.0366	1.0361	1.0253	1.0117	
Parallel Torque	-0.0115	-0.0113	-0.0073	-0.0025	
Ca=∞ λ=1 <i>l</i> =3					

Dependence of forces and torques on the density difference parameter, Cg, for parallel motion to a deformable fluid/fluid interface.

# **Figure Captions**

- Figure I: Comparison of shapes of the numerical results with theory in the small deformation region where  $\lambda=1$ , l=6, Cg=10, and Ca= $\infty$ .
- Figure II: Comparison of shapes of the numerical results with theory in the small deformation region where  $\lambda = 1$ , l=3, Cg=10, and Ca= $\infty$ .
- Figure III: Interface shape comparison for the variation of l, with  $\lambda=1$ , Cg=1, and Ca= $\infty$ .

 $l=3, __l=2, and -----l=1.5$ 

Figure IV: Interface shape comparison for the variation of Cg, with  $\lambda=1$ , l=3, and Ca= $\infty$ .

_____Cg=0.001, _____Cg=0.1, -----Cg=1, and _____Cg=10





Z



-201-



Z